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The Republic of China (ROC) has faced severe foreign 

policy challenges since its relocation from mainland China 

to Taiwan, and it has had to modify its position several 

times as its environment has changed. Its foreign policy 

since 1949 has gone through three distinct phases of 

development. A series of diplomatic adversities befell the 

ROC following its defeat in the United Nations in 1971, 

which presented the nation with an unprecedented challenge 

to its survival. These calamitous events for the ROC 

presented it with a frightening identity crisis: it was 

isolated in the international community and had become a 

"pariah" state. This case study examines and analyzes the 

various changes in the ROC's foreign policy behavior and 

attempts to determine what has influenced or induced changes 

in its foreign policy. 

A source analysis approach was chosen as the framework 

to guide this study, and certain major variables, namely 

international, regional, and internal taken from Lentner's 

and Rosenau's source analysis frameworks, were selected to 

ensure comprehensiveness. This study showed clearly the 



relevance of the range of source variables utilized here and 

demonstrated the usefulness and applicability of the source 

analysis framework for studying the foreign policy in 

developing countries. An attempt was also made to weigh the 

significance of various factors shaping the ROC's foreign 

policy. 

This study raises a number of issues about pariah 

states, or more appropriately, survival states, and it is 

hoped that it will contribute to further foreign policy 

research on which students of such states can build. It is 

also hoped, that by conducting an in-depth case study of the 

ROC's foreign policy behavior, this study has contributed 

toward advancing the theory of foreign policy in general. 
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CHAPTER I 

INTRODUCTION 

Historical Background 

Taiwan, located approximately one hundred miles off the 

coast of Southeast China, encompasses about fourteen 

thousand square miles. Until the end of the Sino-Japanese 

War in 1895, Taiwan was a part of China. As a result of the 

Treaty of Shimonoseki after the war, Taiwan was ceded to 

Japan. The Japanese retained control of the island from 

that time until the end of World War II. After Japan's 

unconditional surrender to the Allies in 1945, Taiwan was 

returned to China as a province of the Republic of China 

(ROC) under the rule of the Kuomintang (KMT or Nationalist) 

party. 

The Chinese civil war, which pitted the KMT-led 

Nationalist government against the forces of the Chinese 

Communist Party (CCP), ended in October 1949 when the 

Nationalist government retreated from mainland China to 

Taiwan. At that time a new communist government, the 

People's Republic of China (PRC), was established on the 

mainland, and Taiwan became the base of the ROC. In the 

continuing struggle for control of China, both the ROC and 

the PRC insist that there is only one China, and each claims 

that it represents the legitimate government. Despite the 



fact that the ROC has had no control over the mainland since 

1949, it continues to claim to be the only legitimate ruler 

of all China. Similarly, the PRC, which has never ruled 

Taiwan, claims that it is the legitimate government of all 

China, including Taiwan. 

Taiwan has made great strides economically since World 

War II. It has advanced from a poor, underdeveloped nation 

to become a self-sufficient, developing nation and has 

performed so impressively that it has become one of the 

newly industrialized countries (NIC) that are the envy of 

the developing world. Despite this growth, the ROC has 

steadily lost power and status diplomatically, to the point 

that it is practically isolated from the international 

community. Whereas once the ROC was recognized by a 

majority of the members of the United Nations as the de jure 

government of China, it was excluded from the United Nations 

in 1971 and removed from most other international 

organizations since then. The PRC, the long-time adversary 

of the ROC, is recognized by most countries in the world 

today as the government of all China, while less than 30 

small nations maintain formal diplomatic ties with the ROC. 

The United States, formerly the most important of its 

allies, normalized relations with the PRC and severed 

diplomatic relations with the ROC in 1979. The ROC has 

become what Robert Harkavy and Lucian Pye call a "pariah 

state," a term bandied about in political science studies in 



the last two decades and used rather loosely to refer to 

states which are "unpopular" and isolated in the 

international community. "Pariah states" have earned the 

disapproval of the majority of states for one reason or 

another and are thus prevented from fully participating in 

international organizations and from engaging in a normal 

amount of diplomatic relationships. Generally, Israel, 

South Africa, Taiwan, and South Korea are regarded as 

pariahs of the postwar period (Harkavy 1977, 1981; Inbar 

1985; Pye 1985, 222; Geldenhuys 1990). 

Purpose of the Study 

This study examines and analyzes the various changes in 

the ROC's foreign policy behavior from 1971 until the death 

of President Chiang Ching-kuo in 1988. It is believed that 

the ROC's foreign policy behavior since that time has 

substantially changed and that these changes have been 

greatly influenced by both external and internal factors. 

The changes in the ROC's foreign policy behavior since 1971 

first are identified, and then the factors affecting the 

changes are studied. 

One of the major changes in the ROC's foreign policy is 

the shift from a purely traditional diplomacy that 

emphasized political and official relations to one with more 

of an economic and unofficial or semi-official interaction 

with other countries. The emphasis of the ROC's new 



approach is to link the ROC with the world economy while the 

nation searches for a means of insuring a self-sufficient, 

independent national identity. One result of the new 

emphasis on economic relations is that all countries in the 

world, communist or non-communist, developed or developing, 

except for Communist China, are regarded by the ROC as 

potential trade partners. The traditional resistance to 

trade with Soviet-dominated communist countries, while still 

ideologically and politically espoused, in reality has 

disappeared. Trade and commercial relations with the 

communist world, notably with Eastern European countries, 

are therefore not only permitted but are eagerly sought 

through the ROC's external trade promotion programs. 

Another major change in the ROC's foreign policy is 

that the insistence on a strict "one China" principle (ROC 

only) has been modified to a principle of one China in 

theory but two Chinas in reality. In other words, the "one 

China" principle does not restrict the ROC from having 

relations with other countries which recognize the PRC, so 

long as these countries are not openly hostile toward the 

ROC. Thus, the ROC no longer insists on a total termination 

of relations with countries which have official relations 

with the PRC. Nor does it insist on a total blockade of 

relations with countries that are by nature communist 

sympathizers. This enables the ROC to extend the dimensions 

of its external relations. 



A number of questions are raised by these changes in 

the foreign policy behavior of the ROC that become research 

questions for this study. The major research questions 

dealt with are: (1) What are the factors, domestic, regional 

and international, which influence or induce such changes in 

the ROC's foreign policy behavior since 1971? and (2) How 

relevant is the current foreign policy literature for 

explaining the changes in foreign policy behavior and how 

useful is it in providing a framework of analysis to guide 

this study? 

The purpose of this study is three-fold. The first 

objective is to discover the various changes that have taken 

place in the ROC's foreign policy behavior. Although the 

study emphasizes the period from 1971, background 

information on the ROC's foreign policy behavior from 1949 

to 1971 will be examined to set the scene and to help 

identify the changes that later occurred. 

The second objective is to study and analyze the causes 

of change in the ROC's foreign policy behavior. Various 

external and internal factors, which may have brought about 

and/or greatly influenced such a change in the ROC's foreign 

policy behavior, are examined. A country's foreign policy 

behavior, it is maintained, cannot be adequately and 

sufficiently analyzed on the basis of only one factor. 

Foreign policy analysis requires a comprehensive examination 

of major external and internal factors. Conducting an 



analysis exclusively on the basis of internal factors at the 

expense of the external factors or vice versa truncates the 

range of possible generalizations (McGowan 1973, 12; 

Andriole et al. 1975, 160-98; Wilkenfeld et al. 1980, 19-

40). Both internal and external factors, therefore, are 

studied in this work, and a general assessment of the 

various external and internal variables affecting the ROC's 

foreign policy behavior is made. 

Since no single approach or framework yet developed is 

adequate to analyze the foreign policies of all countries, 

the third objective is to select an approach applicable to 

this study from numerous foreign policy approaches. Three 

approaches to the study of foreign policy are evaluated, 

namely decision-making, system, and source analysis. This 

study proceeds on the assumption that some approaches, along 

with certain variables and categories, are simply more 

relevant to the study of the foreign policy behavior of 

developing countries than others. 

Importance of the Study 

Foreign policy scholars, even those specializing in 

East Asia, have devoted little time studying the foreign 

policy of the ROC. Most Far Eastern scholars are 

preoccupied with the economically or militarily more 

powerful regional states, such as the PRC and Japan. As a 

result, they have either dismissed or ignored the importance 



of the ROC to the stability of the region and to the world. 

Those few studies regarding the ROC's foreign policy, 

such as Clough (1978), Chiu (1979), Hsieh (1985), and Wang 

(1990) have either concentrated mainly on its relations with 

powerful countries such as the United States or discussed it 

under the foreign relations of the PRC and the United 

States. None has systematically studied the changes in the 

foreign policy of the ROC or the factors influencing its 

foreign policy behavior. As a result, a serious gap exists 

in scholarly research pertaining to this part of the field. 

This study attempts to fill the void that pertains to the 

ROC's foreign policy and the factors affecting it. 

Because the ROC is one of only a handful of states that 

are isolated politically from the international community, a 

so-called "pariah state," it is hoped that this study will 

also contribute to an understanding of the nature of such 

states—their survival, their relations to other countries, 

and their sensitivity to change in the external environment. 

There is no agreed-upon framework or approach for studying 

the foreign policy of such nations or for explaining changes 

in their foreign policy behavior. As a result, 

modifications were made of various foreign policy approaches 

to provide a framework for this study. It is hoped that 

such an eclectic approach will contribute to the building of 

a theory focused toward the study of foreign policy in 

developing countries. A number of scholars, such as 
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Weinstein (1972, 1976), Korany (1983), and Most and Starr 

(1984), have advocated a more modest approach whereby a 

researcher devises an individual framework suited to fit the 

particular conditions of a specific country. Most and Starr 

justified this type of approach in the following manner: 

There may well be a variety of social laws, each of 
which is true, but which should be expected to hold 
only under certain-perhaps very special—conditions. 
Although it is possible that universal, always true, 
laws exist. . . it is difficult to think of very many 
empirical universals that have been identified even by 
physical scientists. Thus, it may be useful to 
recognize that there could very well be laws that are 
in some sense "good," "domain-specific," or "nice," 
even though the relationships that they imply are not 
necessarily empirically general. Rather than assuming 
that there needs to be a single "always true" law that 
accounts for a given phenomenon whenever and wherever 
it has occurred or will occur, it may be more 
productive to think of several laws, each of which is 
always true under certain conditions (or within certain 
domains), but which is only sometimes true empirically 
because those conditions do not always hold in the 
empirical world (Most and Starr 1984, 402). 

Selecting from diverse approaches seems to be a most 

propitious manner of studying the foreign policies of 

countries, such as the ROC, that are isolated from the 

international community. Taking such an eclectic approach 

may enable scholars to discover "nice laws" pertaining to 

countries such as the ROC and may enhance future 

understanding of "pariah states." 



Selection of a Framework of Analysis 

from the Literature 

Scholars of foreign policy generally contend that the 

study of foreign policy is underdeveloped and inadequate in 

its theoretical content and that its analysis for the most 

part lacks rigor. Research progress in this field is still 

impeded by the absence of a workable framework of analysis, 

despite the fact that increasing efforts have been made 

toward developing precise and orderly methods for analyzing 

foreign policy in both its theoretical and its operational 

aspects in the last decades (East et al. 1978; Callahan et 

al. 1982 from Comparative Research on the Events of Nations, 

and Wilkenfeld et al. 1980 from Interstate Behavior 

Analysis). Neither is there a single theoretical schema or 

all-encompassing framework of analysis that is applicable 

for global generalization, nor is there any standard 

methodology for studying foreign policy (Ashley 1976, 1987; 

Faurby 1976, 139-62; Kegley 1980; Smith 1986, 13-29; 1987; 

Hermann and Peacock 1987, 13-32; Caporaso et al. 1987, 32-

46; Gerner 1991/92, 4). 

In view of the present status of the foreign policy 

field, the quest for finding a framework of analysis that 

can be fully applied to this case study of the ROC is 

difficult. Foreign p<plicy students both interested in the 

study of developing countries and in relating their work to 

the field of comparative foreign policy are especially 
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frustrated in their attempts to find relevant frameworks in 

the literature since most foreign policy studies focus only 

upon the developed countries (Weinstein 1972, 1976; Clapham 

1977; Korany 1974, 1983, 1984, 1986; Gerner 1991/92, 9). 

Not only are the theoretical frameworks for the developed 

world, such as the decision-making approach, not applicable 

to explain the external relations of developing countries, 

but they also fail to reflect the internal environments of 

these nations. 

For the purpose of this research, three major 

frameworks for the analysis of foreign policy are 

considered. These are the decision-making approach 

propounded by Snyder and his colleagues (1962), the system 

analysis approach developed by Brecher and his associates 

(1969, 1972, 1975, 1979, 1980), and the source analysis 

approach used by such scholars as Rosenau (1966), Wilkinson 

(1969), Coplin (1971), McGowan and Shapiro (1973), Lentner 

(1974), Andriole et al. (1975), East et al. (1978), 

Wilkenfeld et al. (1980), and Jensen (1982). Two main 

reasons exist for limiting the overall discussion to these 

three major approaches. First, it is beyond the scope of 

this study to review the entire history of foreign policy 

analysis. Second, the discussion is limited to the works of 

those scholars who attempted to construct frameworks 

designed to yield insights into the sources and processes 

that lie behind foreign policy behavior. 



11 

In the evaluation of these approaches, it was found 

that the difficulties and limitations of the decision-making 

and the system frameworks of analysis as applied to the ROC 

were in many ways similar. For this reason, it seemed 

appropriate to combine the discussion of both by stating 

their common features and differences as well as their 

shortcomings in terms of their applicability to this study. 

Both the decision-making approach as espoused by Snyder et 

al. and the system analysis approach as presented by Brecher 

tend to approach the study of foreign policy by focusing on 

how policy is made. Both these approaches, therefore, call 

for identifying the bureaucracies, political parties, 

interest groups, public attitudes, and external influences 

involved in the process, as well as how they impinge on the 

regularized pattern of foreign policy-making (Clapham 1977, 

165-76). To understand the gist of how foreign policy is 

made, both tend to emphasize the impact of the social and 

political institutional setting on decision-making. For 

Snyder and his associates, for example, the social setting 

calls for taking into account and analyzing the demands of 

pressure groups and public opinion, as well as examining the 

major characteristics of social and political organizations 

(Snyder et al. 1962, 267). Similarly, Brecher's system 

approach also calls for the study of certain advocacy 

groups, such as organized labor, business organizations, 

farmers, and ethnic organizations, which advocate specific 
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or general foreign policy goals (Brecher 1972, 1-20) . 

In addition to emphasizing the study of the social 

setting, both the decision-making and system analysis 

approaches consider it essential to study and analyze the 

institutional setting in terms of its impact on foreign 

policy-making. According to the decision-making approach, 

an analysis of major institutions such as the Department of 

State and/or Department of Defense and their subdivisions is 

vitally important in the study of foreign policy decision-

making (Snyder et al. 1962, 98). In this context, Snyder 

and his associates state that "since the behavior of the 

decision-making in the decisional unit is largely 

conditioned by the directives, rules, precedents, and 

ideologies of these governmental institutions or their 

subdivisions, a thorough analysis of these agencies is of 

vital importance" (Snyder et al. 1962, 98). Similarly, 

Brecher's system approach also deems that the analysis of 

various specialized structures of bureaucratic agencies and 

processes in Israel, which he studied, is essential for 

understanding foreign policy-making (Brecher 1972, 1-20) . 

Despite the similarities of the decision-making and the 

system frameworks of analysis, they exhibit major 

differences. One of these differences relates to the level 

of analysis. In contrast to the macro approach in the 

system framework, the decision-making framework adopts a 

micro* approach, with an emphasis upon the study of the 
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decisional unit's behavior. However, as decision-making 

study has grown more complex, the analysis of the decisional 

units within a broader systemic context is required 

(Dougherty and Pfaltzgraff 1971, 315-16; 1990, 469-70). 

Brecher's system framework of analysis, on the other hand, 

is concerned mainly with the macrodimensional aspects of 

Israeli foreign policy behavior. It endeavors to explain 

the various components of psychological and operational 

environments affecting Israeli policy processes over a 

period of twenty years (Brecher 1972, 1-20). 

Another difference between these two approaches is 

their treatment of the external environment. When dealing 

with the external environment, those using decision-making 

frameworks such as Snyder et al. restrict the inquiry to the 

world as it is exclusively viewed by the decision-maker. 

Hence, the external environment is relevant only when the 

decision-maker perceives it as such (Snyder"et al. 1962, 65-

67). Factors that are not present in the mind of the 

policy-maker are not considered to influence his decisions, 

although these external factors may be important for the 

outcome of actual decisions (Dougherty and Pfaltzgraff 1971, 

316; 1990, 470). On the other hand, the system framework, 

as advanced by Brecher, treats and acknowledges the external 

environment independently of how it is perceived by the 

decision-maker (Brecher 1972, 1-20) . 

Foreign policy decisions according to Snyder's 
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decision-making framework may be understood as the net 

result of the interaction of the following three internal 

institutional variable clusters: (1) spheres of competence, 

which means the totality of those activities of the 

decision-maker relevant to the achievement of the 

organizational objective; (2) communication and information; 

and (3) motivation, or psychological environment of the 

decision-maker. These variables are considered to be major 

determinants of foreign policy decision-making (Snyder et 

al. 1962, 105-73; Andriole et al. 1975, 169-70; Wilkenfeld 

1980, 25-26). This approach is designed to study specific 

decisions rather than to explain foreign policy behavior in 

general (Korany 1974, 72-77; 1986, 49-51) . The decision-

making approach, therefore, is less useful for the kind of 

general case study that is being attempted here. 

Similarly, the system approach also stresses the 

importance of analyzing relevant institutions and their 

structural components. Foreign policy decisions, according 

to Brecher, are considered a product of a flow into and out 

of a network of structures or institutions which produce 

decisions. These decisions, in turn, feed back into the 

political system as inputs, thus maintaining a circular flow 

and an ongoing process (Brecher 1972, 1-20). Due to its 

over-emphasis on the analysis of structures and 

institutions, Brecher's study of Israel's foreign policy has 

been described by some foreign policy students as having 
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produced a static analysis of structures, institutions, and 

processes, without actually highlighting or explaining 

foreign policy behavior (Dawisha 1976, 67). 

Neither the decision-making approach nor the system 

approach is capable of providing a useful framework for this 

particular case study. There are serious limitations in 

these approaches. The social setting in the ROC has not yet 

developed the highly organized interest groups that attempt 

to influence foreign policy decision-making as in more 

developed countries. No organized business, labor, 

agricultural, or ethnic organizations exist which openly 

advocate specific or general foreign policy goals that have 

an impact on foreign policy decisions. The bureaucratic 

agencies in the ROC are less complex and differentiated, and 

they play a lesser role in foreign policy than in most 

developed industrial countries. Policy-making in the ROC is 

concentrated in the Central Standing Committee of the 

dominant ruling party, Kuomintang (KMT), and the 

bureaucratic agencies are not as important in policy-making 

(Copper 1981, 356; Lasater 1984, 130). Furthermore, the 

absence of information about many bureaucratic agencies, the 

scantiness of documentary materials, the inadequacy of 

archival facilities, in addition to the limitations on the 

press, make it almost impossible to get accurate inside 

information about bureaucratic involvement in decision-

making . 
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The third approach considered for studying foreign 

policy behavior in the ROC is source analysis. Before 

discussing the utility of this approach to this study, it is 

appropriate first to give a brief definition of the term 

source analysis and then to contrast this approach with the 

decision-making and system analysis approaches in terms of 

common features and differences. 

In source analysis, the main focus is on explicating 

and analyzing internal and/or external variables that 

generate foreign policy behavior. Internal source variables 

refer to those that are instrumental in actually enhancing 

or generating national decisions, including such variables 

as ideological and individual elite characteristics, as well 

as economic, social, and political factors. External source 

variables refer to those arising outside a state's 

boundaries, including such variables as superpower 

competition and rivalry, spheres of influence, military 

conflict, struggle for leadership, and so forth. Source 

analysis frameworks are designed to yield insights into the 

general sources and determinants of foreign policy behavior. 

They focus on the study and analysis of the root causes of 

foreign policy behavior rather than on the processes of 

foreign policy formulation and implementation (Andriole et 

al. 1975, 164-68; Wilkenfeld et al. 1978, 4-35; 1980, 19-

40) . 

In contrast to the decision-making and system analysis 
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approaches, the source analysis approach is not undertaken 

in terms of how policy is made, but rather in terms of what 

the causal sources or variables are that affect a country's 

foreign policy behavior. Source analysis, however, does not 

tell the researcher how to establish causality. The 

question, to what extent and under what circumstances are 

some variables more or less causal and why, is normally not 

attempted (Hill 1977, 1-16). The main emphasis in this 

approach lies in straightforward specification of these 

factors. However, the analyst who chooses to rely on source 

analysis may select from those variables what he deems 

suitable to his research study. In this context, Rosenau 

(1966, 51) states that 

theoretical development is not in any way dependent on 
the emergence of a consensus with respect to a 
pretheory of foreign policy. Comparison and theorizing 
can ensue as long as each researcher makes clear what 
variables he considers central to causation and the 
relative potencies he ascribes to them. 

Additionally, there appears to be a consensus among 

students of foreign policy in developing states that certain 

variables and categories are more pertinent to the study of 

foreign policy in those states than are others (Hill 1977, 

2). This has prompted some scholars using the source 

analysis approach to rank the different variables as to 

their relevancy and relative potency (Rosenau 1966, 48, 90-

91; 1971, 113, 149; Starr 1988, 5, 13-15). Such an endeavor 

is an added advantage of source analysis over the decision-
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making and system analysis approaches, since the analyst may 

stress those variables that appear to be most relevant to 

the country under study. 

Although there has been some effort on the part of a 

few scholars in source analysis to rank the variables they 

offer, this is not generally the case (Rosenau 1966, 90-91; 

1971, 149; Starr 1988, 3-15) . As mentioned earlier, most 

users of source analysis simply present straightforward 

specification of all variables that may conceivably affect 

foreign policy behavior. There have been, however, some 

efforts to identify which factors are most influential, 

under what circumstances, and why. Neither the decision-

making or system analysis approaches, nor source analysis 

directly address themselves to the question of why a 

country's foreign policy changed, or what particular 

factors, or their combination, were decisive in inducing 

such a change. There have been, however, some recent works 

that have addressed the question of change in foreign policy 

and that have sought to indicate the magnitude and degree of 

change, as well as to identify the sources of change, but 

these studies are not entirely relevant to this research 

(Holsti 1982; Boyd 1987, 1-31; Goldmann 1988; Hermann 1990, 

3-21). 

Recent foreign policy studies of the developing states 

tend to point out clearly the usefulness and applicability 

of source analysis frameworks, in general, to the study of 
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the foreign policy behavior in those states (Clapham 1977, 

165-76). There are a number of reasons for this statement. 

First, the literature on foreign policy studies of the less 

developed countries has tended to stress either the 

idiosyncratic characteristics of the individual leader or 

the identification of long-term factors such as size, 

geographic location, and historical and cultural background, 

in addition to industrial and military capabilities, as 

sources of policy. Ideology, whether emanating from a 

purely religious or from a secular background, has also been 

given substantial emphasis in the foreign policy literature 

of the developing states (Weinstein 1972, 356-81; 1976,19-

41). In most source analysis frameworks, such variables are 

also greatly emphasized as important sources of foreign 

policy behavior. Moreover, in source analysis, in contrast 

to the decision-making and system analysis approaches 

combined, these types of variables are given greater 

priority over the analysis of structures, institutions, and 

processes. Second, the general consensus among foreign 

policy scholars studying the foreign policies of developing 

countries is that these states do not have enough stability 

of structure in their organizational routines or bargaining 

processes for the researcher to employ useful conceptual 

models, which are mainly designed for analysis in more 

developed countries (Weinstein 1972, 358-60; Hill 1977, 1-

16; Korany 1984, 6; 1986, 39-60) . After a review of all 
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three of these possible frameworks, the source analysis 

approach was found to be most suited for a case study of the 

ROC. 

Method of Analysis 

This study has two interrelated objectives: (1) to 

describe the changes that have occurred in the foreign 

policy behavior of the ROC since 1971, and (2) to identify 

the variables affecting this change in foreign policy 

behavior. Describing the changes in foreign policy behavior 

requires a historical analysis of the foreign policy of the 

ROC. Information about the history of foreign policy 

behavior in the ROC was searched first from government 

document, official statements and views, and other published 

literature. Obtaining information about foreign policy, 

however, was and is difficult because of national secrecy. 

Classified secret materials, undisclosed secret agreements, 

competing differences of views, and other sensitive 

information that may be vitally important for the 

understanding of foreign policy behavior is simply not 

obtainable. In an attempt to overcome this obstacle, the 

researcher compared views about the ROC's foreign policy 

behavior in sources from the ROC and the PRC, as well as in 

Western documents, articles, and other materials. In 

addition, statements and views from unpublished pamphlets, 

articles, memos, and other published reports in various 
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journals, magazines, and newspapers were also used. 

To identify the variables affecting changes in foreign 

policy behavior by the ROC, the second objective of the 

research, the researcher relied on the source analysis 

approach. One particular version of the source analysis 

framework, developed by Rosenau (1966), was found to be of 

most relevance and is heavily relied upon in this study. 

Rosenau suggests that all factors influencing a state's 

foreign policy behavior may be grouped into five clusters of 

variables. These sets of variables include the 

idiosyncratic, role, governmental, societal, and systemic 

clusters of variables. Each of the clusters of variables 

considered in this study is analyzed in terms of conditions 

in the ROC. 

The idiosyncratic set of variables encompasses all 

those aspects of the decision-maker—his values, perceptions 

and prior experience—that distinguish his foreign policy 

behavior from those of other decision-makers. This variable 

seems especially pertinent to this case study in that the 

President of the ROC is the preeminent foreign policy-maker 

in the country and has been since its founding. The 

experiences, styles, and values of President Chiang Ching-

kuo, who became the leader in the early 1970s, were in many 

ways different from that of his father, President Chiang 

Kai-shek. Thus, the leadership style and characteristics of 

the leader are considered to be among the major factors in 
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the various changes in the ROC's foreign policy behavior. 

The second set of variables proposed by Rosenau is 

role, which pertains to the external behavior of government 

officials irrespective of their idiosyncratic 

characteristics. In explicating this concept of role, 

Rosenau tends to emphasize the external behavior of 

government officials abroad as exemplified, for instance, by 

an ambassador's role at the United Nations. In many 

developing countries including the ROC, however, the head of 

state's or the president's role tends to generally 

overshadow all other government officials, including that of 

his official representatives abroad. Hence the role of 

President Chiang Ching-kuo is regarded as one of the major 

factors to the changes in the foreign policy of the ROC and 

is considered along with the idiosyncratic factors. 

Another set of variables that is found to be relevant 

to this case study is the societal cluster. This refers to 

a nation's value orientations, its sense of national unity, 

and so forth, which contribute to that nation's external 

policies and aspirations. For this case study of the ROC, 

emphasis is given to the analysis of its ideology, values, 

and its cultural heritage, which greatly influence the ROC's 

foreign policy behavior. 

Some of Rosenau's other variables, however, seem not to 

be generally relevant to the changes in the foreign policy 

of the ROC. For example, the set of variables called 
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"governmental," which refer to those aspects of a 

government's structure that limit or enhance the foreign 

policy choices made by decision-makers. In explaining such 

a variable, Rosenau specifically refers to the impact of 

executive-legislature relations in affecting foreign policy 

decisions. In this study, the usefulness of such a concept 

seems to be limited in explaining the changes in foreign 

policy of the ROC, especially since the role factor is 

considered along with the idiosyncratic factors of a 

dominant head of state. As mentioned before, interactions 

between the executive and legislature are not as significant 

as in developed Western countries since the real power rests 

in the hands of the President of the country and the 

Chairman of the ruling party, KMT (Lasater 1984, 130). 

Another difficulty with respect to Rosenau's framework 

of analysis is that his systemic cluster of variables is too 

broad in scope for this study. Rosenau defines this 

category as "any nonhuman aspects of a society's external 

environment or any actions occurring abroad that condition 

or otherwise influence the choices of its officials." The 

difficulty with such a definition of systemic cluster of 

variables is that it fails to distinguish between regional 

and global systems' levels of interactions. Such a 

distinction appears to be necessary in explaining the 

foreign policy of the ROC. It is also deemed essential in 

other source analysis approaches as well (Andriole et al. 
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1975, 164-68; Wilkenfeld et al. 1980, 19-27). To account 

for all patterns of interaction on both the regional and the 

international system levels, it is necessary to borrow from 

other source analysis frameworks that complement Rosenau's 

approach. 

Lentner, in his use of the source analysis schema, 

draws a distinction that may be useful. He defines foreign 

policy ast "the interaction of an actor with its 

environment." He employs two analytical concepts in 

describing a state's environment. The first is the 

"international system," which is defined as "the pattern of 

interaction among states shaped by the structure of 

interaction between or among the most powerful actors" 

(Lentner 1974, 1-20). The second is the regional system 

that accommodates the interaction patterns at the regional 

level. He calls this the "situation." This category 

provides a unit of analysis on a scale larger than the 

individual country yet smaller than the international 

system, and it links both (Lentner 1974, 68-69) . 

Accordingly, the distinction between the two different 

levels of interaction can be employed by adopting Lentner's 

analytical concept of the "international system" and his 

concept of the "situation" or regional system. 

The economic factor is another variable believed to be 

extremely influential in shaping foreign policy behavior in 

the ROC. Rosenau has not clearly elaborated on this factor, 
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and it is not included in any of the variable clusters he 

offers (Rosenau 1988, 17-26). Since economic strategies of 

the ROC appear to be major sources of change in the ROC's 

foreign policy behavior, they are therefore considered in 

this study. 

This study falls basically within the tradition of 

classical political analysis. A classical approach is based 

largely on historical methods and primarily on qualitative 

judgments more than quantitative measurements. According to 

Wiersma (1985, 221), the following four steps exist in the 

methodology of historical research:(1) identification of the 

research problem; (2) collection and evaluation of source 

materials; (3) synthesis of information from source 

materials; (4) analysis/formation of conclusion. The method 

employed in this study endeavors to draw on all available 

evidence to answer the research questions mentioned above. 

Organization of the Study 

This study comprises the following six chapters: 

Chapter 1 sets forth the purpose of the study, the 

importance of the study, and a review and assessment of 

various frameworks that could be used as tools for answering 

the research questions in this study. It also presents a 

brief description of the methodology and data to be used in 

the study. 

Chapter 2 contains a detailed historical account of 
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various changes in the ROC's foreign policy behavior since 

the conclusion of Chinese civil war in 1949. Although this 

study is concerned mainly with the period from 1971 to 1988, 

some background information on the ROC's foreign policy 

before 1971 is provided to explain further the changing 

nature of the ROC's foreign policy behavior. 

Chapters 3 and 4 delineate and separately analyze the 

impact of the various external source variables that may 

have brought about and/or greatly influenced such changes in 

the ROC's foreign policy behavior. The external level is 

considered to involve both international and regional 

factors. 

Chapter 5 analyzes the impact of internal source 

variables including economic, societal, role, and 

idiosyncratic characteristics of the political leadership. 

It should be pointed out, however, that it is for analytical 

purposes only that the above categories are analyzed 

separately. In reality, they constitute an integrated and 

interdependent element underlying the changes in the ROC's 

foreign policy behavior. 

Chapter 6 begins with a brief overview of the various 

development stages in the ROC's foreign policy behavior, 

followed by an assessment of the relevance of the external 

and internal source variables shaping the ROC's foreign 

policy behavior. An attempt is made to weigh the 

significance of various factors shaping the ROC's foreign 
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policy. The implication of this case study for "pariah 

states" is also discussed, and recommendations for further 

study are proposed. Finally, the contribution of case 

studies such as this and the influences of the source 

analysis approach are considered. 



CHAPTER II 

CHANGES IN FOREIGN POLICY BEHAVIOR OF THE ROC 

The ROC's foreign policy behavior has been greatly 

modified in recent decades since its retreat from the 

mainland in 1949. Although scholars of foreign policy 

generally agree that major changes have occurred in the 

foreign policy of the ROC, there is no agreement about when 

changes actually occurred (Chai 1981, 383-89; Hsieh 1985, 3; 

Bellows 1987, 155; Wang 1990, 1-12). This study contends 

that the major changes in the ROC's foreign policy behavior 

took place, particularly after 1971 following its diplomatic 

defeat in the United Nations. The ROC's foreign policy 

behavior is traced from 1949 to 1988 to shed light on its 

changing character during this period and t<? fulfill the 

first objective of the study, which is to identify changes 

that occurred in the ROC's foreign policy behavior. 

The foreign policy of the ROC since 1949 has gone 

through three distinct phases of development. It evolved 

first from an offensive stance aimed at recapturing the 

Chinese mainland and reasserting its position as the 

legitimate government of China (1949-1958), to a more 

moderate defensive posture of securing the status quo inside 

Taiwan and along the Taiwan Straits (1958-1971), and finally 

to a rather unorthodox approach of competing with the PRC in 

28 
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the international arena while at the same time safeguarding 

its territory and cultivating a unique international 

identity (1971-1988). 

After 1971, when it lost its membership in the United 

Nations, the ROC began to formulate a unique diplomatic 

approach to survive as a "pariah" state (Harkavy 1977, 1981; 

Pye 1985, 222; Geldenhuys 1990). Consequently, the ROC's 

international trade and economic exchange became the 

essential features of its external relations, replacing to a 

substantial degree, the traditional forms of diplomacy. 

This chapter traces the evolution of this new and unique 

form of foreign policy behavior to identify the nature and 

scope of this change. 

Foreign Policy Behavior of the ROC: 1949-1958 

As a result of the dissonant conclusion of the Chinese 

civil war in 1949, the government of the ROC moved to Taiwan 

from the mainland. The United States, the ROC's main 

supporter throughout World War II, withdrew its support and 

prepared to accept the new political reality of a communist 

government on the mainland. It feared that Taiwan would 

become a "lost cause," so it followed a policy of "let the 

dust settle," or in other words, to wait and see (Chai 1981, 

383; Hilton 1989, 10). The outbreak of the Korean War was 

the turning point that caused the United States to reverse 

its hand-off policy toward Taiwan. 
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The ROC's policy during this period was to seek to 

defend its claim as the legitimate government of China and 

to prevent the stabilization of existing conditions on the 

mainland and in the Far East. As long as the situation in 

the Far East remained fluid, the ROC's return to the 

mainland seemed possible. President Chiang Kai-shek never 

gave up hope of returning to the mainland or wavered in his 

determination to deliver "compatriots there from the 

Communist yoke." These thoughts were repeatedly expressed 

in the anti-Communist slogan of "wipe out the red bandits 

and recover the mainland." Moreover, as long as there 

remained credibility to the theme of counterattack, the 

government of the ROC could retain morale, gain support, and 

promise a future. Protraction of the crisis with mainland 

China and communism throughout Asia was also seen as a means 

of insuring that the United States would continue its role 

as "policeman" in the area, which was vitally important to 

the security interest and survival of the ROC. The policy 

of preventing stabilization of the status quo guaranteed 

continued American military aid and held open the 

possibility that either the United States or the Communists 

would lose patience and the full impact of American power 

would be brought against the ROC's enemies in Peking. 

This policy, characterized as "military counterattack," 

depended on support from the United States and was directed 

toward the Chinese and Russian Communists (Hsieh 1985, 78-
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123). It was dominant from October 1949 to the conclusion 

of the ROC-U.S. Joint Communique in 1958, which stated that 

the recovery of the mainland would be primarily a political, 

not a military process (Chiu 1973, 286-88) . For President 

Chiang Kai-shek, the existence of communist forces 

constituted a threat to world peace. Accordingly, to save 

China and the world, he believed that the United States, as 

the leader of the free world, should support the ROC's 

mainland recovery program as part of its international 

campaign against communism (Chiang 1958, 361-70) . The 

foreign policy objectives of the ROC government, according 

to this policy, were to regain American confidence, which it 

had lost during the 1940s, to extract maximum benefits from 

the United States security commitment, and, if possible, to 

manipulate the United States into a greater commitment while 

preventing the PRC from becoming a member of the United 

Nations. Under this policy, the ROC continued to assert 

that it was the legitimate government of all China and 

refused to accept the existence of the PRC. 

Increasing the involvement of the United States in Asia 

and creating conditions that would facilitate a 

counterattack on the mainland were other aims of the ROC 

during the period of this policy. Numerous military forays 

were made by the ROC military forces against the mainland, 

which automatically involved the United States because it 

was perceived by Communist China to be the supporter of the 
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ROC. Building on American fears, the ROC maneuvered, in the 

course of various crises, to widen the conflict so as to 

enhance the chances of a massive counterattack. The ROC 

also tried to persuade the United States to join in the task 

of freeing the people of the mainland from the "tyranny" of 

"Communist totalitarianism" and to provide greater military 

support to the ROC. Moreover, the ROC attempted to prolong 

conflicts against communists in Asia as a means of involving 

the United States. 

Military Action Against the Mainland 

As early as 1950, President Chiang Kai-shek and other 

Nationalist leaders declared that a counteroffensive would 

be launched soon, perhaps within the next year (New York 

Times May 27, 1950, 5, hereafter NYT); Clubb 1959, 517). 

With slight variations, this proclamation was reiterated 

almost annually. Although some argued that these were 

merely bluffs to raise morale, the continuing military 

forays and guerrilla operations inside the mainland 

indicated otherwise. 

The Chinese Communists reported that some 400,000 

guerrillas were still harassing their government as of June 

1950 (NYT June 14, 1950, 13). It was also reported that 

several thousand armed Nationalist soldiers were regrouping 

in the border region of Burma and the Yunnan province of 

China and that Communist forces had repulsed a Nationalist 
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landing attempt on the Chekiang coast of the mainland (NYT 

July 6, 1950, 4; July 13, 1950, 4; December 3, 1950, 14) . 

About the same time, the ROC claimed that it had over one 

million troops who were still fighting on the mainland (NYT 

November 17, 1950, 3). These continuing activities by the 

ROC, though mainly small in scale, helped to relieve 

frustration, boost morale, and strengthen the claim to 

sovereignty over the mainland. Most of all, these 

activities reinforced the Nationalists' conviction that they 

would eventually recover the mainland. 

The continuing forays by the ROC into the mainland also 

created an unstable environment that threatened to draw the 

United States into the conflict. As a result. President 

Truman at the beginning of the Korean War called for a halt 

to these provocative actions. In complying with President 

Truman's neutralization request, the ROC agreed to halt any 

offensive operations by its navy and air force at the 

beginning of the Korean War. Despite this statement, the 

ROC, after only a short period, reasserted its pledge to 

counterattack, claiming that the ban on attacks of the 

mainland was only temporary (NYT July 5, 1950, 3). As a 

result of an invasion scare against Quemoy, an island off 

the coast of mainland China, the ROC's air force responded 

by bombing the Communist mainland. This action was called a 

defensive move by the ROC so as not to violate Truman's 

order (NYT July 31, 1950, 1). But within a month, the ROC 
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announced a successful guerilla raid against the Communists 

near Ninghai (NYT August 24, 1950, 6). Obviously, Truman's 

neutralization policy was unsuccessful in stopping military 

forays by the ROC, although it did prevent a massive 

counterattack during this time. 

The ROC's hope for a military counterattack soared 

again in October 1950 when the PRC entered the Korean War. 

It was believed that the broadening of the Korean War, as a 

result of the entry of PRC forces, would cause Truman to 

lift his ban on operations against the mainland since a 

second front led by Nationalist troops from Taiwan would 

relieve pressure on United Nations' forces in Korea (Sanford 

1971, 85). It was believed that supporters of the ROC 

inside the mainland would rally and "encircle" the 

Communists as soon as the ROC invaded from Taiwan. The hope 

of recovering the mainland could thus be fulfilled. 

Throughout this period the ROC continued to warn the 

Communists that they would be attacked in the near future. 

However, it is doubtful that the Communists were much 

concerned until 1953, when President Eisenhower apparently 

"unleashed" ROC's forces by revoking that portion of the 

neutralization policy which prevented the ROC from striking 

the mainland. Even though he added soon afterwards that 

this was not a prelude to an ROC's counterattack, his 

decision lent greater credence to the ROC's threat that a 

military counterattack was coming. Soon after Eisenhower's 
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policy statement, one newspaper in Taiwan reported that 

President Chiang Kai-shek was prepared to hit the mainland 

"tomorrow" with "fully trained and newly equipped" combat 

teams of 20,000 men involving, with the addition of a number 

of guerrillas. Later, another report stated that 580,000 

guerrillas were organized on the mainland to support a 

counterattack and that Nationalist commando raiders had 

struck at eight main bases and had destroyed nine communist 

battalions (China Post February 1, 1953, 1; NYT February 24, 

1953, 2; July 21, 1954, 1). 

The "unleashing"' by the Eisenhower Administration 

created a new opportunity to step up the propaganda of 

military counterattack against the PRC. The nearest to an 

all-out invasion of the mainland occurred in July 1953 when 

ROC's troops momentarily gained control of Tung Shan Island 

off the mainland coast (China Post July 18, 1953, 1; July 

22, 1953, 2). Despite the failure to launch a full-force 

invasion, military forays against the Peking government were 

periodically launched until the early 1960s. 

Moreover, the ROC also stepped up its "psychological 

warfare" against the Communists. The idea was to win over 

the hearts and minds of mainland compatriots and to 

encourage an internal rebellion on the mainland. The ROC's 

air force went into action, delivering propaganda leaflets 

along with packets of rice. In this campaign, tons of rice 

were dropped over widespread areas in Kwangtung and Fukien 
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provinces to relieve the starving masses on the mainland 

(Sanford 1971, 87-88). 

The ROC also sought to widen the conflict so that the 

United States would become involved under its security 

commitment. A demonstration of this is found in the two 

Taiwan Strait crises. For the ROC, the islands of Quemoy 

and Matsu were vitally important, both as the "front line" 

of the ROC's defense and as a link between Taiwan and the 

mainland. Furthermore, holding these islands increased the 

ROC's claim as the de facto government of all China. The 

islands were both a springboard for military action against 

the mainland as well as a "shield" for the protection of 

Taiwan (Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 118). Defense of 

these islands was essential for the ROC, and, as a result, 

it sought to extend the United States security commitment, 

which originally applied only to Taiwan and the Pescadores 

islands. 

From the American viewpoint, the offshore islands of 

Quemoy and Matsu, unlike Taiwan, clearly belonged to 

mainland China, and the question of their disposition was an 

internal matter outside the scope of legitimate security 

interests. This position was included in the 1954 U.S.-ROC 

Mutual Defense Treaty, and these islands were excluded from 

the United States security commitment. However, the Formosa 

Resolution, enacted by Congress after the treaty was signed, 

empowered the president to use force to protect Taiwan, the 
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adjoining Pescadores islands, and "related positions and 

territories." An ambiguity was created over the offshore 

islands. It was feared by the United States that the ROC, 

in their efforts to regain the mainland, would use this 

"fatal ambiguity" over the offshore islands to maneuver the 

United States into a war with Communist China (Congressional 

Quarterly Inc. 1980, 56-57). 

Between the winter of 1954-55 and August 1958, the ROC 

continued to increase its forces on the offshore islands 

from 40,000 to over 100,000 men, approximately one-third of 

the ROC's entire military forces (Tsou 1959, 1075) . 

Military exercises were conducted on these islands along 

with other actions, such as propaganda leaflet drops, 

sabotage missions on the coast of the mainland, 

reconnaissance over-flights of the mainland, air and naval 

clashes, and belligerent rhetoric by the ROC's propaganda 

machine. It was suspected by the United States that all of 

these actions were being undertaken in an attempt to provoke 

further confrontation and even war between the United States 

and Communist China (Lewis 1962, 13-19; Gurtov 1976, 72-73; 

Hsieh 1985, 96-99) . Americans saw this military deployment 

and action as a blatant attempt to force it to accept 

defense of the offshore islands as a part of the protection 

of Taiwan. President Eisenhower, in his memoirs, recalled 

that "it seemed likely that his [President Chiang Kai-shek] 

heavy deployment to these forward positions was designed to 
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convince us that he was committed to the defense of the 

offshore islands as he was to that of Formosa [Taiwan]" 

(Eisenhower 1965, 293-94) . Similarly, Dean Acheson, 

Secretary of State under President Truman, described this 

troop deployment as a "provocation" designed to "embroil the 

U.S. with his enemies the (Chinese) Communists as a prelude 

to a Chinese Nationalist invasion of the mainland" (NYT 

September 7, 1958, 3; Tsou 1959, 1077; Eisenhower 1965, 

301) . 

The ROC, by reinforcing the forces on Quemoy and Matsu, 

was able to argue convincingly that a loss of Quemoy would 

be ruinous to Taiwan's security. President Chiang Kai-shek 

was quoted by an American scholar as saying that the 

military buildup on the offshore islands had achieved his 

purpose of creating a tie between the defense of the islands 

and the protection of Taiwan (Gurtov 1976, 71). The United 

States was consequently confronted with a dilemma of either 

defending these offshore islands by attacking the gun 

positions on the mainland and probably becoming involved in 

conflict against Communist China, or risking the loss of 

Taiwan if the PRC responded by attacking these islands. 

This was a "provocation" designed to bring the United States 

to the brink of war with Communist China (Clubb 1959, 526). 

Eisenhower disclosed in his memoirs that, throughout the 

entire Quemoy crisis of 1958, he was continually pressed and 

"almost hounded," by President Chiang Kai-shek, as well as 
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by members of his own military staff, urging him to 

authorize a counterattack if the offshore islands were 

attacked (Eisenhower 1965, 296-99) . The Quemoy crisis, he 

admitted, forced his administration to the conclusion that 

loss of these islands would be catastrophic and have a 

"domino" effect on Taiwan, which subsequently would 

influence the United States throughout Asia. This, according 

to Eisenhower, had to be prevented, even at the cost of 

using nuclear weapons (Eisenhower 1965, 691-93). 

Campaign for American Acquiescence to the Counterattack 

The ROC under the military counterattack policy also 

sought to convince the United States that the time was ripe 

for "free" China to return to the mainland. According to 

President Chiang Kai-shek, recovery of the mainland by the 

ROC would roll back communism and enhance the defense of the 

free world. It was argued that military operation against 

the mainland would not require American ground forces, only 

"moral and material support" from the United States. Madame 

Chiang Kai-shek, for example, told Americans that "we have 

no intention of dragging the United States into our domestic 

conflict. We only hope the United States will provide us 

with the right tools, and we will do the job alone" (Madame 

Chiang 1960, 63). Furthermore, it also asserted that 

conditions were currently most favorable and that similar 

opportunities might not be available in the future. The 
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Communist army, it maintained, would defect in mass when 

Nationalist soldiers landed on the mainland coast and the 

Soviet Union would not intervene to save the Peking 

government. 

The Korean War provided the ROC with renewed prospects 

of convincing the United States to support a counterattack 

on the mainland. In the first phase of the war before 

Communist China joined in the fighting, the ROC attempted to 

convince the United States that the Soviets planned to 

involve their Chinese allies, either in Korea or in an 

attack upon Taiwan, as soon as South Korea was conquered. 

The rationale was that if the United States could be 

persuaded of this fact, the decision might be made to use 

Nationalist forces against the North Koreans and so realize 

the policy of mainland recovery (Sanford 1971, 91) . 

President Chiang Kai-shek offered to contribute 30,000 

ROC troops to the United Nations' forces in Korea only days 

after the outbreak of the war (Congressional Quarterly Inc. 

1980, 91). Expectations were that, once the ROC's forces 

entered Korea, they would be able to foster an anti-

communist revolution as the enemy was driven back across the 

Yalu River into Machuria and northeast China. Chinese 

people would join the Nationalist forces to recover the 

mainland (Chiang 1958, 357-58). If accepted by the 

Americans, such a proposal would have turned the limited 

United Nations' military action into an all-out Chinese 
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people's war. Needless to say, the ROC government was very-

disappointed when President Truman rejected it and insisted 

on keeping the scope of the war limited (Ambrose 1988, 116-

31) . 

The ROC government also tried to convince the United 

States that the Korean War was not a local incident and 

could not be ended by limited involvement. It argued that 

Chinese Communists could not be kept out of Korea or that 

limited fighting would settle the Korean problem. As long 

as Communists controlled China, Americans would be forced to 

put out Communist-sparked wars throughout Asia. The United 

States, therefore, should consider the Korean War an 

opportunity to remove this communist threat from China. It 

was asserted that the Peking regime had to be defeated with 

the use of Nationalist forces to end the war and to 

establish permanent security in the Pacific (NYT July 5, 

1950, 3; Sanford 1971, 92). 

When the Chinese Communists did enter the Korean War, 

President Chiang Kai-shek informed Washington that his 

previous offer of forces still stood. He asserted again 

that having the ROC armed forces moved into Korea would have 

a major psychological effect on the Communist Chinese, which 

would help end the war sooner (Chiang 1958, 358). General 

MacArthur basically agreed with President Chiang Kai-shek's 

position and proposed to use ROC's forces in Korea. He 

submitted such a recommendation to President Truman in 1951 
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(MacArthur 1964, 384). Despite the fact that the Chinese 

Communists were now the principal enemy in Korea, however, 

neither the United States nor the United Nations were 

prepared for the complications that would result from 

widening the war with ROC's forces. 

Despite being rebuffed in his proposal to attack 

through Korea, President Chiang Kai-shek still recommended 

the strategy of opening a second front against the mainland 

(China Post June 29, 1953, 2). The main obstacle to this 

plan, as he saw it, was Truman's neutralization policy, 

which prevented the ROC from attacking the mainland. The 

ROC, therefore, argued in the beginning that it reserved the 

right to seek more effective measures against the Peking 

government, if international communism was not suppressed 

within a "reasonably short time." It never intended to 

depart from its policies of resisting the Chinese Communists 

and restoring unity to China (China Handbook 1951, 115). As 

a result, attacks and raids on the mainland continued, and 

the ROC continued to harangue Americans about revision of 

the neutralization policy and acceptance of the idea of 

breaking the Korean stalemate with a Nationalist landing on 

the mainland. Newspapers throughout Taiwan continued to 

broadcast this message, suggesting that the time had come 

for Americans to "make good" the loss of China by "dealing 

blows" directly on the mainland (Kung-shang Jih Pao December 

22, 1952, 1; Sanford 1971, 95). Otherwise, the ROC 
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complained, such neutralization was akin to treating friend 

and foe alike. The United States should free the ROC for an 

attack on the mainland and provide material aid to its 

forces. After Eisenhower replaced Truman as President of 

the United States, the new administration announced the "de-

neutralization" decision, which was seen by the ROC as a 

first step toward a joint military counterattack. The 

Eisenhower Administration, however, responded later by 

stating that the "unleashing" decision was not to be a 

prelude for a Nationalist counterattack and that it had no 

intention of backing a Nationalist bid to recover the 

mainland (Bueler 1971, 24). 

President Eisenhower's and President Chiang Kai-shek's 

interpretation of the 1954 Mutual Defense Treaty differed 

completely. Eisenhower's view of the agreement was that it 

prevented the ROC from any unilateral attack on the 

mainland. It precluded using the offshore islands as 

"bridgeheads" for invasion and prohibited sporadic attacks 

against the mainland (Eisenhower 1963, 564-66). The ROC's 

interpretation of the treaty, however, was that it carried 

no restrictions on counterattack against the mainland and 

that when two parties to a treaty disagreed on an 

interpretation they should "consult" one another as defense 

partners since full agreement was not entirely necessary. 

The right of the ROC's self-defense against its enemies 

should not be restricted by any treaty. It insisted that 
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the recovery of the mainland was still within the 

jurisdiction of the ROC, and that it was the basic national 

policy of the government (Free China Weekly December 7, 

1954, 1). This policy disagreement between the United 

States and the ROC continued until the 1960s. 

Policy of No Compromise 

Under the military counterattack policy, the ROC 

government consistently supported decisions to sustain 

hostilities in the Far East and rejected any compromise with 

communists. As long as fighting with communists continued 

and as long as the United States was involved, the ROC could 

realistically hope for regaining its position as the 

government of all China. In all disputes involving the 

Chinese Communists, the ROC's position consistently was to 

oppose all suggestions of a cease-fire or negotiated peace. 

To the ROC, China was still involved in a civil war, and it 

would continue to fight until it regained the mainland. 

This adamant position was clearly evident during the Korean 

armistice negotiations and the Taiwan Straits cease-fire 

proposals. President Chiang Kai-shek in both of these 

incidents opposed any negotiated peace. 

In opposing the negotiations of the United Nations' 

armistice in Korea, the ROC branded the North Korean and 

Chinese Communists as the "aggressors" and insisted that 

their real intention in negotiating was to seize control of 
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all Korea. The truce negotiations, the ROC emphasized, 

ignored the criminal nature of the "Red" Chinese assistance 

to North Korea and that it was an immoral enticement to the 

Communists to quit the war by offering them a place in the 

United Nations. Furthermore, it pointed out that North 

Korea remained in communist hands. "Why stop fighting?" 

they asked. No compromise should be made with the 

"aggressors" since it contravened the wishes of the Korean 

people and ignored the original objectives of the United 

Nations (Free China Review July 1953, 53-54) . 

The ROC government also proposed that the main 

objective of the United Nations and the United States should 

be to help unite the two Koreas under one democratic 

government. The United States should also encourage the 

creation of a West Pacific Security Pact for the purpose of 

protecting democratic countries in the region made up of 

Taiwan and other non-communist countries (Clubb 1959, 519) . 

As is evident, all these proposals by the ROC in addition to 

furthering the national interest of South Korea also were 

intended to aid the free countries of Asia, including 

Taiwan. Despite resistance by the ROC, the Korean armistice 

negotiations were concluded in July 1953. 

The Taiwan Straits crises over Quemoy and Matsu in 

1954-1955 and 1958 also were instances in which the ROC 

resisted a negotiated peace. The ROC government believed 

that to negotiate on these issues would in effect be 
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recognizing a fait accompli and the loss of its claim to the 

mainland. Consequently, all United Nations-sponsored cease-

fire proposals were rejected by the ROC, unless they first 

called Communist China the aggressor and recognized the 

righteous position of the Nationalist Chinese (Sanford 1971, 

115-16). 

The cease-fire proposals were rejected mainly because 

they would have recognized the Taiwan Straits crisis as an 

international problem and not simply a part of the Chinese 

civil war. If the United Nations' cease-fire were put into 

effect, Taiwan would be forced to accept separation from 

China, and hence end any hope of being considered the 

government of all China. As one newspaper put it, the 

cease-fire movement was not confined to a mere cease-fire 

over the Taiwan Straits, but was, by implication, "a trap to 

neutralize Taiwan and to divide China into two" (Kung-shang 

Jih Pao January 30, 1955, 2). Thus, President Chiang Kai-

shek refused to agree to any renunciation of force in 1954-

55, and said that the talks initiated by the United States 

in Warsaw calling for a cease-fire and a renunciation of 

force were "superfluous" (Chiang 1959, 69) . Furthermore, 

the ROC argued that there was no guarantee that the 

Communists would accept a cessation of war in the Taiwan 

Straits. If Taiwan at first had indicated a willingness to 

accept a cease-fire, the Communists would never have agreed 

to it. Instead, the Communists would have used Taiwan's 
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moderate position as proof that the ROC government on Taiwan 

could be made to compromise further (Free China Weekly 

January 25 , 1955, 2). 

Foreign Policy Behavior of the ROC: 1958-1971 

During the early 1960s, the ROC's foreign policy 

entered another stage. The ROC during this period perceived 

a gradual diminishing in support from the United States and 

felt increasingly isolated and threatened as a result of the 

developments in the international environment. The United 

States was moving toward rapprochement with the PRC, and 

international conditions were unfavorably altering the 

position of the ROC in comparison with the Peking 

government. As a result, the ROC began to seek a more 

effective foreign policy to ensure its national survival. 

The ROC government continued to espouse the policies of 

anti-communism and mainland recovery while seeking new 

directions in its foreign policy. 

The political world of the 1960s, as seen by the ROC, 

was still facing the communist threat, which was dedicated 

to destroying democracy. The ROC believed that despite the 

development of detente, the Cold War was not over. 

According to President Chiang Kai-shek, the communists were 

using detente to disguise their real goal of world 

domination. He urged the democratic world not to lower its 

guard but to continue supporting Taiwan as the front line 
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against international communism. Despite its belief that 

the world was still divided between two hostile camps and 

that its continuing aim was to recover the mainland, a new 

recognition gradually evolved after the 1958 ROC-U.S. Joint 

Communique that its interests would best be served by-

preserving the status quo and by strengthening its internal 

legitimacy on Taiwan. The essence of the new foreign policy 

was that recovering the mainland would be through Dr. Sun 

Yat-sen's Three Principles of the People (nationalism, 

democracy and social well-being) and not through the use of 

military force (Chiu 197 9, 237-39; Gibert and Carpenter 

1989, 99). Once the decision was made to move from a 

military to a political counter-offensive, the ROC began to 

adapt its foreign policy to maintain and promote its 

international status. 

The new foreign policy of the ROC has been 

characterized as "political counterattack," which lasted 

from the signing of the ROC-U.S. Joint Communique in 1958 

until the end of 1971, when the ROC was expelled from the 

United Nations (Hsieh 1985, 124-70). Transition to this new 

foreign policy stance was explained by President Chiang Kai-

shek in his New Year's message of 1959. He stressed that in 

the continuing counter-offensive against the mainland, 

military operations should always be subordinate to the 

political struggle. "Seventy percent" of the counter-

offensive efforts were to be through politics, supported by 
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military forces when necessary (China Yearbook 1959-1960, 

974). In other words, the task of recovering the mainland 

would go forward primarily through political persuasion 

aimed at causing tyranny-resisting revolts on the mainland 

which would be supported by counter-offensive actions from 

the Taiwan Straits (Hu 1971, 265-72) . This policy of 

political counterattack became the dominant theme during the 

years from 1958 to 1971 and continued even after the ROC was 

expelled from the United Nations, although in a less 

prominent position. 

Objectives of this new policy continued to be the same 

as during the previous decade. Returning to the mainland 

and freeing the people from the "communist yoke" remained 

the avowed pledge of the ROC. The main difference in 

obtaining these goals was the method to be used. During the 

1950s, the ROC's foreign policy sought to utilize the United 

States' security commitment in East Asia, as well as its 

global policy of containing communism, as a means of 

accelerating its own political objective of national 

survival and unification of all of China through military 

action. During this period, the ROC government did very 

little to promote relations with countries other than the 

United States. As the international environment changed in 

the 1960s, support for the ROC's military program by the 

United States diminished even more. In order to continue 

its program for mainland recovery, the ROC turned to non-
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military means stressing political persuasion. The emphasis 

on persuasion conformed to the ideals of the national hero 

and founder of the Nationalist party, Dr. Sun Yat-sen. It 

was believed that the Three Principles of the People that he 

had stressed now would win over the hearts and minds of 

Chinese people on the mainland. By building up Taiwan into 

a modern province of China, the mainland compatriots would 

be able to see that Dr. Sun Yat-sen's principles were more 

suitable for China than the Communist ideology, and that 

eventually the communist system on the mainland would 

collapse. 

The new foreign policy emphasis forced the ROC to alter 

some of its former positions. For instance, communism, 

either the Russian or Chinese variety, had been conceived as 

being the same and equally as evil. In the 1960s, however, 

the ROC began to perceive Russian communism as less of a 

threat to world peace than Chinese communism. In part, this 

was because of the split between Moscow and Peking and 

detente between the Russians and the "free world," while 

Chinese Communists continued to be as threatening as ever. 

As this change in perception occurred, the ROC gradually 

began to distinguish between Russian and Chinese communism 

(Sanford 1971, 235-54) . This laid a foundation for greater 

flexibility that later was to make it possible to enter into 

trade relations with East European countries. 

A second change in the ROC's position can be seen in 
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the way it related with other nations in the world. In the 

previous period, the ROC had depended almost entirely on the 

United States for its security and survival, and therefore, 

it directed almost all of its foreign policy efforts toward 

the United States. In the 1960s, the ROC gradually began to 

reduce its total dependence on the United States and to seek 

out support of the newly independent countries, mainly in 

Africa and its neighboring countries in Asia. Greater 

emphasis also was placed on the use of overseas Chinese to 

promote support for the ROC. These actions of wooing the 

third world countries were to marshal1 supporters to 

buttress the ROC's claim of legitimacy at the United 

Nations. One of the greatest perceived threats to the ROC 

during this time was the danger of losing its claim as the 

legitimate representative of China and its place in the 

United Nations. 

Continuing Emphasis on Military Action and a One China 

Policy 

Changes in the ROC's foreign policy emphasis in the 

1960s did not prevent it from considering the use of 

military force to recover the mainland when conditions in 

the PRC were favorable. This can be seen in the diplomatic 

maneuvering of the ROC during the Third Taiwan Straits 

Crisis in 1962 and during the Vietnam War. 

The political and economic devastation in the PRC 
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caused by the so-called "Great Leap Forward" in the early 

1960s greatly weakened the communist regime and presented 

the ROC with an inviting opportunity to begin the long-

awaited counterattack against mainland China. "We can no 

longer vacillate or hesitate to perform our duty to deliver 

our people . . . from catastrophe," President Chiang Kai-

shek announced in early 1962 (NYT March 30, 1962, 2). 

Preparation for an invasion was initiated with a buildup of 

troops on the offshore islands which were immediately 

matched by a buildup of troops by the PRC on the mainland 

(Chiu 1973, 159; 1979, 173). Efforts were made to convince 

the United States that now was the time; this was a rare 

opportunity for the ROC to end Communist rule in mainland 

China. The ROC's argument was that the Chinese people on 

the mainland were suffering; they were miserable and 

dissatisfied with the Communist regime and would 

spontaneously rise against the communist forces once an 

invasion was underway. With supplies from the United 

States, the ROC could recovery the mainland without military 

support from the United States. Furthermore, the ROC 

asserted that the Soviets would not become involved, even if 

the PRC were defeated because of the schism between the PRC 

and Soviet Union (Hilsman 1967, 311-12). However, the 

United States rejected President Chiang Kai-~shek's 

initiative. On June 26, 1962, the United States ambassador 

to Warsaw informed Peking of the decision that there would 
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be no American support for "any Nationalist attempt to 

invade the mainland" (Young 1968, 250; Congressional 

Quarterly Inc. 1980, 131). This position was publicly 

announced by President Kennedy at a press conference held on 

June 27, in which he stressed the defensive character of the 

American commitment to the ROC (Young 1968, 251) . 

Disengagement between the belligerent Chinese forces soon 

occurred. 

As in the Korean War, the Vietnam War was also seen by 

the ROC, not as a local struggle, but rather as a part of 

the Asian or world-wide life-and-death battle between the 

"free world" and the communists. The ROC insisted that 

communism could not be contained through a limited war, and 

they pointed to Korea as an example of the failure to 

contain communist aggression. The way to win the Vietnam 

War, according to the ROC, was to widen the war with 

combined assaults on the communist sanctuaries in both North 

Vietnam and Communist China. Peking was the real center of 

aggression in Vietnam as elsewhere in Asia, and the center 

had to be attacked to stop communism rather than the 

periphery (Ta-hua Wan Pao May 18, 1964, 11). 

Again, as with the Korean case, the ROC government 

offered forces to assist Saigon, with the intention of 

spreading the anti-communist war northward. The ROC 

believed that a military counterattack directly across the 

Taiwan Straits was the most practical strategy for mainland 
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recovery, and it was proposed as a part of anti-Communist 

war in Southeast Asia (Glean 1968, 30). However, as the 

overall situation progressed, the ROC altered its position 

and presented a number of counter alternatives. It proposed 

that the ROC's forces be landed near the border between 

North Vietnam and mainland China, creating a pincher 

movement against North Vietnam (Free China Review June 1965, 

67; August 7, 1966, 4; Sanford 1971, 109-10). Such an 

attack not only would reduce pressures on American forces in 

Vietnam but also would create a base for later attacks by 

the ROC against Communist China. The ROC also offered to 

make available to the United States airbases and many other 

military facilities on Taiwan for its operation in South-

East Asia (U.S. Congress, Senate, Subcommittee on U.S. 

Security agreements and commitments Abroad of the Committee 

on Foreign Relations 197 0, 1113-30; Clough 1978, 23) . Such 

an offer was seen to have a double value for the ROC. On 

the one hand, it would boost Nationalist morale to have 

visible American forces in Taiwan, while on the other it was 

thought that Americans would reassess Taiwan's strategic 

value to the United States after having to use it as a base 

of operations. The ROC government even recommended an air 

strike against mainland China's nuclear installations after 

Peking tested its first nuclear bomb, if the United States 

supplied the military equipment (Free China Weekly November 

7, 1965, 4). It continued to remonstrate that the same 
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mistakes were being made as in the Korean War and warned 

that the United States would rue the day if it did not use 

ROC forces in a multi-pronged counter-blow against Communist 

aggression (Hu 1978, 82). The ROC tried to convince the 

United States, as it did in the Korean War, that a second 

front against Communist China by the ROC forces was 

essential to win the war and contain communism. 

Despite its intensive military involvement in Vietnam, 

the United States demonstrated no interest in using the 

ROC's troops as allies. As the war progressed, the United 

States policy of "Vietnamization" and gradual troop 

withdrawal made it increasingly apparent that the United 

States was not going to use the ROC in the conflict and led 

the ROC to declare that the United States could not escape 

its responsibility in Asia. Regardless of the anti-war 

sentiment in American society, the ROC said the United 

States simply had to police the area or the entire region 

would fall to the communists (China Post July 4, 1968, 2) . 

The communists' final goal, the ROC asserted, was still to 

overthrow the status quo in Asia so that they could 

communize the whole world. America's vital interests could 

not permit this to happen. By fighting in Vietnam, the 

United States was protecting not only the security of Asia, 

but also, in the long run, the security of the United States 

itself (Madame Chiang Kai-shek 1968, 138-39). A "one China" 

policy was another of the adamantly held positions of the 
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ROC. The ROC never officially agreed with the "two Chinas" 

idea. Any suggestion of there being "two Chinas" was 

forcefully resisted. In other words, the ROC government 

held that there was and is but one China and that Taiwan was 

and is a part of it. Therefore, there could be no 

diplomatic relations with any country that recognized the 

PRC. The "one China" policy continued to be professed 

despite the fact that, in reality, two Chinas existed, and 

the ROC tacitly accepted this reality by seeking to preserve 

and modernize Taiwan as a permanent base. President Chiang 

Kai-shek in 1964, however, continued to declare that "I 

myself and the Chinese people are resolutely opposed to the 

two Chinas concept. The Republic of China will never 

consent to any two Chinas arrangement" (Chiu 1973, 321-22). 

In 1966 a proposal for permitting representation of 

both Chinese governments in the United Nations was openly 

criticized as "ill-timed" and "unrealistic" and would 

"encourage the extremists in the Chinese Communist Party to 

believe that their policy [had] proved effective and that 

Peking [was] to be accepted into the United Nations because 

of that policy" (Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 166). 

The ROC's intransigence on this issue was seen in the 

breaking of diplomatic relations with the French as a result 

of their recognition of Peking in 1964. Despite its new 

relationship with Peking, the French government actually 

preferred to retain ties with the ROC. However, the ROC 
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refused to accept this proposal and severed diplomatic ties 

with France (NYT January 26, 1964, 1, 4; January 28, 1964, 

1, 12; Erasmus 1964, 195-200). 

Throughout the 1960s, official pronouncements of the 

ROC continued to insist on the validity of the one China 

thesis, despite the fact that there was growing recognition 

that its interests would best be served by strengthening its 

legitimacy on Taiwan and recognizing the status quo. 

Despite the recognition that its interests were best served 

by a less dogmatic position on the issue, the ROC government 

continued to break relations with any nation that sent 

ambassadors to Peking. In sum, the ROC government opposed 

as strongly as it could the "two Chinas" idea but 

increasingly was pushed by economics to accept reality. 

Even after the ROC was expelled from the United Nations in 

1971, it continued officially to hold on to the "one China" 

principle. 

Policy of Wooing Third World Countries and Overseas Chinese 

The ROC government began to approach the newly 

independent countries during the 1960s. It also devoted 

more attention to improving relations with its neighboring 

countries in Asia and seeking support from the large number 

of overseas Chinese in various countries throughout the 

world. The ROC's underlying aim was to secure its seat in 

the United Nations, to compete with the PRC for diplomatic 
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recognition in developing countries, and to preserve its 

political position on Taiwan. In other words, after 1960, 

when the number of developing countries began to increase 

rapidly in the United Nations, their importance to the ROC 

on the Chinese representation issue was increasingly 

recognized. Also, support of overseas Chinese was perceived 

by the ROC to be a significant factor in gaining political 

support for its claim to be the legitimate government of 

China. Friendly overseas Chinese were believed to be 

valuable to the ROC, not only as traders and investors, but 

also as potential lobbyists in their host countries 

supporting issues vital to the ROC. 

The ROC used a variety of diplomatic techniques to 

cultivate friendship and support in the newly independent 

countries. Congratulations were sent from Taipei to all 

newly independent countries along with offers to extend 

recognition and to establish diplomatic and trade relations. 

A form of "personal diplomacy" followed, with goodwill 

missions composed of government leaders and officials 

visiting the country. Also, the leaders of the developing 

countries were invited to Taiwan to view agricultural and/or 

economic development in the ROC (Hsieh 1985, 184-85) . 

In conjunction with "personal diplomacy", the ROC 

initiated a technical assistance program for third world 

countries which it hoped would influence these countries to 

maintain diplomatic relations with Taipei instead of Peking, 
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and to support it on the Chinese representation issue in the 

United Nations. Technical assistance was provided to help 

improve economic conditions in African and Latin American 

countries. The publicly avowed aim of the programs was to 

introduce agricultural technical know-how and to share 

experiences with friendly countries to help them attain 

self-sufficiency in food production. In time, other 

programs,, such as veterinary medicine, sugar refining, 

highway engineering, fishing, handicrafts, also were 

provided. To help identify and solve a country's problems, 

the ROC sent agricultural specialists to survey and identify 

promising projects for economic development. Leaders and 

technicians from recipient countries often were invited to 

Taiwan to observe its agricultural methods and development. 

Also, technical missions were sent to help on site. Grants 

were provided to enable agricultural technicians in the 

recipient countries to attend training seminars in Taiwan 

(Li 1970, 667; Sim 1971, 21; Committee of International 

Technical Cooperation 1982, 11-14; Wang 1985, 126-44; Lin 

1990, 150-52). From its initiation in 1959, with one 

agricultural technical mission in South Vietnam, this 

program expanded until 197 0 when it peaked with a total of 

813 technicians operating in 34 countries throughout the 

world (Taiwan Statistical Data Book 1988, 272-74, hereafter 

TSDB). By the end of 1971, the year it lost its seat in the 

United Nations, the ROC had organized a total of 50 
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technical missions in 39 countries (Wang 1985, 139-42). 

Interactions between the ROC and the people of the 

recipient countries were greatly increased and enhanced by 

these technical assistance programs. The programs gained 

support in the recipient countries and increased political 

support for the ROC although they did not succeed in their 

goals of keeping the PRC from being recognized by an 

increasing number of third world countries or of preserving 

the ROC's seat in the United Nations (Clough 1978, 151-52; 

Wang 1985, 123-37). The ROC's efforts were not able to 

withstand big-power politics, which continued to dominate 

the international environment. 

During the 1960s, when the whole of Southeast Asia was 

threatened by communist infiltration and when the Chinese 

mainland was boiling over from the Cultural Revolution, the 

ROC sought to improve relations with anti- and non-communist 

countries throughout Asia. Overtures were made to anti-

communist countries (South Vietnam, the Philippines, South 

Korea, and Japan,) as well as to non-communist countries 

(Thailand, Malaysia, Indonesia, Australia, and New Zealand) 

regarding mutual security and economic programs. 

The ROC also endeavored to gain the assistance and 

loyalty of the overseas Chinese living in these countries to 

build support for ROC's foreign policy goal of keeping the 

PRC from being recognized as a legitimate government of 

China (Clough 1978, 131-34). To cultivate awareness in the 
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overseas Chinese, the ROC government reactivated and 

expanded the Overseas Chinese Affair Commission, whose aims 

were to protect the rights and interests of overseas 

Chinese; to promote private investment by overseas Chinese 

in the ROC; to attract overseas Chinese youths to schools 

and colleges in the ROC; to provide educational materials 

from Taiwan to Chinese schools in other Asian countries; and 

to conduct seminars for overseas Chinese teachers (China 

Yearbook 1970-1971, 130, 393-99) . Although international 

politics ultimately led to the recognition of the PRC and 

its seating in the United Nations, the efforts to recruit 

support from overseas Chinese resulted in significant 

investments which contributed to the development of the 

ROC's foreign trade and economic growth. For years, 

overseas Chinese were the third most significant investors 

in the ROC, with only its major economic partners, the 

United States and Japan investing more. 

Foreign Policy Behavior of the ROC: 1971-1988 

A series of diplomatic adversities befell the ROC 

following its defeat in the General Assembly in 1971, which 

presented the nation with an unprecedented challenge to its 

survival. It eventually was excluded from most 

international organizations and suffered further from loss 

of recognition by many nations in the international 

community. These calamitous events for the ROC presented it 
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with a frightening identity crisis: it was isolated in the 

international community and had become a "pariah" state. If 

it was going to weather this diplomatic storm and remain an 

independent entity, it had to develop a unique and flexible 

foreign policy which would make a place for the ROC in the 

international community. In attempting to develop a new 

foreign policy which would overcome its international 

isolation and preserve its national survival, a way had to 

be found to continue relations with those nations which had 

switched sides. As one of its diplomats said: 

the severance of diplomatic ties does not necessarily 
mean the exclusion of all avenues of international 
intercourse; diplomacy alone is not sufficient to 
maintain strong bonds of friendship between nations. 
Through trade, cultural exchange, technical 
cooperation, participation in international 
organizations and the promotion of tourism, a nation 
can still maintain substantial relations with others 
(Han 1988, 65). 

The policy, which flowed from this reasoning and is still 

followed today by the ROC, was called "economics-first" 

diplomacy (Hsieh 1985, 230-79). 

Economics-first diplomacy was an alternative to the ROC 

only because it recently had become a newly industrialized 

country. Its recently developed industrial/trade base made 

it possible to put emphasis on economics and unofficial 

exchanges instead of the traditional norm of bilateral 

official government-to-government political relations. The 

basic concept of this policy was to promote Taiwan's 

economic growth in order to enable it to compete with the 
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mainland in international markets. By demonstrating to the 

world its economic vitality and by widening the economic gap 

between Taiwan and the mainland, the ROC hoped to 

demonstrate the absurdity of the proposal of incorporating 

it into the PRC's system. Also, it hoped to show that its 

own system, based on the Three Principles of the People, was 

not only superior but was in fact the legitimate Chinese 

system. Furthermore, the PRC was less able to interfere 

with ROC's economic relationships than in political 

relations. This policy of economic-first diplomacy has 

guided the ROC's foreign policy since 1971. 

Even though the rationale of using economics as a 

foreign policy instrument was not fully developed until 

after the diplomatic catastrophes in the 197 0s, the strategy 

of promoting economics had begun early after World War II. 

This policy may be traced back to the 1960s when the ROC 

launched its technical assistance programs with the aim of 

building support for its position in the United Nations. By 

the 1970s, the economic strategy envisaged exchanges not 

only with developing but also with developed countries to 

create a dynamic flow of trade between developed and 

developing, with Taiwan at the center. Such economic 

interdependence, it was believed, would also build 

substantial ties with the trading partners, which would 

strengthen them in the political sphere. By adapting the 

advanced technology of highly developed countries for the 
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developing countries, Taiwan would learn from more advanced 

countries and be able to borrow technology from them. 

Taiwan would get from developed countries products and 

processes of advanced technology, and they would export to 

these countries labor-intensive products. Trade with 

developing countries was to involve less sophisticated, more 

practical technology adapted by Taiwan, and raw materials 

were to be imported from these countries. Growth of these 

economic relationships would build interdependence between 

Taiwan and other countries, both developed and developing. 

The absence of formal diplomatic ties, it was hoped, would 

thus be less harmful to the ROC, and the growth of 

interdependence in the world's economy would ensure its 

political independence (Hsieh 1985, 257-60) . 

Development of the economics-first policy caused Taiwan 

to modify many of its previous positions and policies. The 

earlier foreign policy of the ROC had been conducted in such 

a manner as to constantly regard its "internal dispute" with 

the PRC as the dominant foreign policy issue, which 

prevented it from trading with any communist countries. The 

new policy of trading with all countries in the world forced 

it to separate domestic politics and foreign policy and to 

distinguish Chinese communism from international communism. 

Except for the Chinese Communists, all countries in the 

world, communist and non-communist alike, were regarded by 

the ROC under the economics-first diplomacy as desirable 
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potential trade partners. Although anti-communism continued 

to be an essential part of its foreign policy, it was less 

rigidly applied and, in fact, was virtually replaced by 

accommodation so that trade with some communist countries, 

especially East European countries, could be transacted. 

The economics-first policy also led to a modification 

of the sacrosanct "one China" policy. Whereas previously 

the ROC adamantly refused to deal with countries that 

recognized the PRC, now it entered into relations with any 

country that was not hostile toward the ROC, regardless of 

whether it recognized the PRC or not. Thus, the ROC decided 

to retain contacts with the United States and Japan (its two 

major trade partners), even at a semi-official level, 

despite their official relations with the PRC. At the same 

time, the ROC encouraged "substantial relations" with the 

outside world and participation in international 

governmental or non-governmental organizations, even if the 

PRC was a member. The theme of mainland recovery also was 

soft-pedalled, and the dispute shifted from a strict 

ideological and political issue to a matter of economic 

competition. The focus no longer was the immediate takeover 

of the mainland but it was, rather, to win popular support 

for the Three Principles of the People system espoused by 

Taiwan. 
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Relations with the United States under the Economics-first 

Policy 

In 197 9, after the ROC had suffered a decade of 

diplomatic setbacks, the most important supporter and only-

big Western power still recognizing it, the United States, 

severed its diplomatic relations. This event was most 

threatening because the relations between the United States 

and the ROC were different from its relations with all other 

countries. The United States acknowledged not only 

political and military commitments to the ROC, but it also 

had been its major trading partner and a source of aid since 

the ROC's relocation on Taiwan in 1949. Despite the United 

States' termination of formal diplomatic relations with the 

ROC on January 1, 1979, arrangements were made for 

continuing trade, cultural, and other relations. On the 

American side, the Taiwan Relations Act (TRA) was passed by 

the Congress and signed by President Carter in April 1979, 

giving direction to United States policy-makers in handling 

continuing relations with the ROC. The American Institute 

in Taiwan (AIT), a quasi-governmental corporation, was 

incorporated to operate and serve in lieu of the former 

embassy in Taiwan. The Institute established an office in 

Taipei and a branch office in Kaohsiung. Its counterpart 

organization in the ROC, the Coordination Council for North 

America Affairs (CCNAA), was set up by an order of the 

Executive Yuan, and under it, offices were established in 
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Washington, D.C. with branch offices in a number of other 

American cities (Republic of China 1988, 387). These 

offices served informally as consulate offices and 

communicated not only with private firms but also between 

the governments of the United States and the ROC. 

Offices of these ersatz organizations have assumed most 

of the functions previously performed by embassies and 

consulates. Both the offices and their personnel are 

accorded diplomatic privileges and immunities by the 

receiving countries through an agreement concluded in 

October 1980. Since 1979, CCNAA and AIT have signed 36 

agreements regarding trade matters, air transportation, 

scientific cooperation, and others types of relations 

between the two countries (Republic of China 1988, 387). 

Military relations with Taiwan was another major 

concern of the ROC after the United States abrogated the 

1954 Mutual Defense Treaty in 1980. In its place, the 

Taiwan Relations Act of 1979 explicitly provided that 

the policy of the United States [was] to declare that 
peace and stability in the area are in the political, 
security, and economic interests of the United States, 
and are matters of international concern. . . to 
provide Taiwan with arms of a defensive character and 
to maintain the capacity of the United States to resist 
any resort to force or other forms of coercion that 
would jeopardize the security, or the social or 
economic system, of the people on Taiwan (Congressional 
Quarterly Inc. 1980, 343; Gibert and Carpenter 1989, 
222-23) . 

The Americans, however, issued on August 17, 1982, a 

communique with Peking that appeared to pledge that the 
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United States would gradually reduce its arms sales to 

Taipei. Grave concern by the ROC over this communique led 

Washington to assure them that the communique would not (1) 

contradict the TRA or (2) prohibit the United States from 

transporting technological know-how to the ROC (Yu 1990, 

17). Accordingly, the United States is still committed to 

Taiwan's security and to supplying it with defensive 

weapons. The United States is not only the island's largest 

arms supplier, but it is also the island's only available 

protector in the event of an attack from mainland China. As 

a result Taiwan continues to offer an alternative for the 

Chinese people on the mainland, allowing them to compare and 

contrast the two different systems on either side of the 

Taiwan Straits. 

Under these newly devised arrangements, trade between 

the ROC and the United States has continued to grow since 

1979, increasing from US$7.4 to more than 3i billion in 

1987, making Taiwan the fifth largest trade partner of the 

United States. Exports from Taiwan to the United States 

alone increased from US$5 to the 23.6 billion and Taiwan's 

imports from the United States grew from US$2.3 to 7.6 

billion in this period. A further indicator of the growing 

importance of the U.S.-ROC economic relationship is seen in 

the investments made by each in the other's country. 

Private investments by the United States in Taiwan reached a 

total of US$500 million during the 27 years from 1952 to 
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1978. In the next eight years, from 197 9 to 1986, 

investments increased to a total of US$1.3 billion, or about 

40 percent of the total governmental approved foreign 

investments in Taiwan (TSDB 1988, 215; Prybyla 1989, 57). 

It is evident that in spite of the severance of official 

ties, the United States and the ROC continue to enjoy close 

relations. 

Relations with Japan under the Economics-first Policy 

Japan, because of its geographical proximity and its 

more advanced economic condition, has been essential to 

Taiwan throughout the post World War II era. Until 

September 1972, Japan recognized only the ROC and became one 

of its major trading partners, although it also informally 

traded with the PRC. After establishing diplomatic 

relations with the PRC in September 1972, Japan reversed its 

position with the "two Chinas." Before it had formally 

recognized the ROC but also traded with the PRC; now it 

recognizes the PRC but continues to trade with both. Japan 

throughout the era followed a policy of "separating politics 

and economics" in order to have trade with the two Chinese 

governments while it formally recognized only one of them. 

Japan and the ROC, as a result of the absence of formal 

diplomatic ties, negotiated after 1972 an unofficial 

arrangement to manage trade and the extensive contacts 

between the countries. The Japanese set up the Interchange 
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Association, with offices in Taipei and Kaohsiung. These 

offices were staffed by officials who were technically on 

leave from governmental agencies, mostly the Foreign 

Ministry. The ROC opened a similar quasi-official office, 

the East Asia Relations Association, with offices in Tokyo, 

Osaka, Fukuoka, and Yokohama (1979). Like the Interchange 

Association, it is staffed principally by foreign service 

personnel officially assigned to a private capacity and they 

serve, in a fashion, as a quasi-consulate. Although the 

personnel in the quasi-official offices do not receive the 

complete range of privileges and immunities accorded fully 

accredited diplomats, they enjoy adequate special treatment 

to enable them to perform effectively the functions of 

surrogate embassies. Each association's office is permitted 

to communicate much like diplomatic embassies with its 

headquarters by coded telegrams and is assured a secure mail 

pouch (Rowe 1975, 17; Clough 1978, 189-94; Chou 1985, 94-

96) . 

Although economic and other unofficial relations 

between the ROC and Japan generally have proceeded smoothly 

since the termination of official ties in 1972, the lack of 

formal recognition at times creates situations which offend 

national pride. One such incident between Tokyo and Taipei 

led to the suspension of air travel between the two 

countries for more than a year between April 1974 and August 

1975. Slighting references were made by the Japanese 
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Foreign Minister after a meeting with the PRC to sign an 

aviation agreement that Japan "[did] not recognize the 

emblem on the Taiwan aircraft as a so-called national flag 

nor [did] it recognize the "China Airline" (Taiwan) as an 

air firm representing a state." The ROC regarded this 

statement as an affront to its national dignity. Taipei 

immediately ordered all flights between Japan and Taiwan by 

the two national airlines suspended. Resolution of this 

dispute took long drawn-out negotiations between Japan and 

the ROC and was concluded only after Japan expressed regret 

and acknowledged that countries which maintain diplomatic 

relations with the ROC do regard the "sun in the blue sky" 

flag as a national flag (Clough 1978, 194-99; 1984a, 548-49; 

Chou 1985, 99-101; Hsu 1990, 57-59). 

Despite such sensitive issues, trade between the 

countries grew from US$1.4 billion in 1972, when Japan 

formally recognized the PRC and the severed diplomatic 

relations with the ROC, to US$7.5 billion in 1980, and to 

18.7 billion by 1987 (TSDB 1988, 215). Japanese private 

investment in Taiwan also increased from US$7.7 million in 

1972 to 86 million in 1980 and to 399 million by 1987 (TSDB 

1988, 270). Japan became the second largest foreign 

investor and trade partner in the ROC even without the 

benefit of diplomatic relations. 
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Relations with European and Other Countries under the 

Economics-first Policy 

The ROC also established two quasi-governmental 

agencies, the China External Trade Development Council 

(CETDC) in 1970, and a complementary institution, the Far 

East Trade Service, Inc. (FETS) in 1971 to facilitate trade 

and investment from the rest of the world. While the CETDC 

and its penumbra, the FETS, officially are non-profit 

private organizations created to promote sales of 

commodities and to develop two-way trade with other 

countries, they substitute for commercial attaches in 

diplomatic missions or official trade missions. It was 

created by the government and operates with the full support 

of both business and government. It is supported largely by 

"compulsory donations" from exporters. The CETDC, which had 

27 overseas offices by the end of 1987, is an unofficial 

primary economic representative of the ROC and the most 

active trade promotion organization of the ROC. In those 

countries where the use of the word "China" might cause 

problems, the name "Far East" is substituted (Clough 1978, 

162-63; Republic of China 1988, 270). 

To promote Taiwan's trade relations with European 

countries, another type of non-profit private organization, 

the Euro-Asia Trade Organization (EATO) similar to the 

CETDC, was established in 1975. It primarily seeks out 

possible clients for ROC's trade and closely works with 
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trade promotion organizations, chambers of commerce, and 

industrial federations in Europe to publicize trading 

opportunities in the ROC. In a sense, it is an unofficial 

economic development agency for the country. As a 

consequences of its efforts, by the end of 1987 11 European 

countries had trade offices in the ROC, despite the absence 

of formal diplomatic ties. These countries were: Great 

Britain, Austria, Belgium, Denmark, France, Germany, Greece, 

the Netherlands, Switzerland, Sweden, and Spain (Tsai and 

Ming 1990, 138). Even more important than these 

developments perhaps was the establishment of the 10 

European branch banks in Taiwan to facilitate financial 

transactions. Taiwan also has established commercial 

banking facilities in various European countries in this 

period (Republic of China 1988, 383). 

Meanwhile, economic relations with other European 

countries also had been developing, despite"the fact that 

most did not have formal diplomatic relations with the ROC. 

By early 1988, the only formal diplomatic ties the ROC had 

in Europe were with the Vatican City. Despite the lack of 

formal diplomatic recognition, European trade with the ROC 

continued to increase from US$400 million in 1971 to 4.9 

billion in 1980 and to 13 billion in 1987 (TSDB 1988, 224) . 

The European Parliament of the European Economic Community 

(EEC) in July 1985 passed a resolution on "trade with 

Taiwan," urging its members to improve and take full 
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advantage of existing relations with the ROC. Members of 

the EEC evidently have taken this advice to heart since 

European investments in Taiwan also have increased from less 

than US$30 million per year prior to 1979 to a total 

investment of 224 million in 1987 (TSDB 1988, 270; Tsai and 

Ming 1990, 132-40) . 

As early as December 1979, the government of the ROC, 

in its drive to boost trade, began to consider doing 

business with European communist countries. Since that time 

the ROC has removed the ban on direct trade with several 

European communist countries (Clough 1984a, 541-42; Weng 

1984, 466) . Annual two-way trade between the ROC and the 

seven Eastern European communist countries (including then-

called East Germany, Poland, Hungary, Czechoslovakia, 

Yugoslavia, Romania, and Bulgaria) has continuously 

increased and reached US$270 million by 1987 (Feng 1988, 94-

95) . 

Despite the fact that most other countries, including 

third world countries, severed diplomatic relations with the 

ROC after 1971, the ROC has actively pursued trade relations 

with them. Unofficial trade promotion offices, which 

purport to be private organizations, have been established 

in most countries and many of these countries also have 

trade offices in Taiwan (Chiu 1987, 481-83). As a result of 

these efforts, among the 10 largest trading partners of the 

ROC by 1988 were the following countries: Australia, 
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Canada, Hong Kong, Saudi Arabia, Singapore, Kuwait, 

Malaysia, and Indonesia. 

Substantial economic relations also have been promoted 

in Latin American and African countries. Taiwan formerly 

had little trade with Latin American countries because of 

geographical distance and differences in commercial 

practices between these countries. Since the middle of the 

1970s, however, two-way trade between the ROC and this 

region has increased from US$185.2 million in 1975 to 1.6 

billion in 1987 (Han 1988, 77, 92-93; Wang 1990, 163). 

Similarly, the ROC had very limited commercial relations 

with African countries during the 1960s, except for aid 

programs. However, since the middle 197 0s trade between 

African countries and the ROC also has expanded from 

US$337.7 million in 1975 to 1.8 billion by 1987 (TSDB 1988, 

225). Furthermore, the ROC has extended its overseas 

assistance programs to more of these countries. 

The ROC has even attempted to improve relations with 

those communist countries which formerly were entirely 

blacklisted, such as Cuba, Vietnam, Laos, and Cambodia, and 

in some cases trade has been resumed. Trade with Communist 

China is still officially banned, even though trade has 

increased between the mainland and Taiwan in recent years. 

Since the oil crises of the 1970s and the development of 

rapprochement between Western countries and the PRC, 

official prohibition on trade with mainland China appears to 
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have been eased and is no longer enforced actively. Since 

the middle of the 1980s, it appears that an accommodation 

which permits "underground deals" between Taiwan and the 

mainland without governmental intervention has evolved. 

Most of this trade is conducted circuitously through Hong 

Kong or Singapore and has increased tremendously since 1986. 

The ROC's international position has been greatly 

strengthened by these activities under the economics-first 

diplomacy. By 1988, the ROC had diplomatic relations with 

only 22 out of the 176 countries throughout the world. It 

truly was in a sense a "pariah" state. Yet the ROC has 

substantial trade and cultural relationships with more than 

140 countries and maintained some form of representative 

offices abroad in 88 countries (Feng 1988, 109) . The 

overall trade throughout the world increased more than 

twenty-fold from US$3.9 billion in 1971 to 88 billion in 

1987 (TSDB 1988, 280). As a result, the ROC today is the 

11th largest trading country in the world in terms of 

volume. In short, due to the economics-first diplomacy, 

diplomatic isolation did not crush the ROC. On the 

contrary, as one scholar states, "no country in recent times 

has coped as well as Taiwan with its limited natural 

resources and with the adverse economic trends of the last 

two decades. For it to have done so in the face of 

diplomatic isolation is truly remarkable" (Kubek 1987, 99). 
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Summary 

This chapter identifies changes from 1949 to 1988 that 

have occurred in the foreign policy behavior of the ROC 

since its retreat from the mainland in 1949. The foreign 

policy of the ROC in the 1950s emphasized the retaking of 

mainland China through military counterattack. During this 

period, the ROC sought to utilize the United States' 

security commitment in East Asia, as well as its global 

policy of containing communism for its own political 

objective of national survival and accomplishment of its 

military goals. The major aims of the ROC's foreign policy 

were to increase the United States' involvement in Asia and 

create conditions which would facilitate a counterattack on 

the mainland. The ROC, therefore, concentrated its 

diplomatic efforts solely on the United States. Under this 

offensive-oriented policy, the ROC continued to assert that 

it was the legitimate government of all China and refused to 

accept the existence of the PRC. It would not enter into 

relations, either official or unofficial, with countries 

which supported communist ideology or which recognized the 

PRC. 

The foreign policy of the ROC in the 1960s gradually 

changed from emphasizing a military counterattack to 

stressing a political counterattack against mainland China 

because of the transformation of international power 

relationships and a gradual diminishing of support from the 
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United States. The declared objectives of this policy-

remained the same as during the previous decade, but the 

priorities were rearranged. The emphasis of the ROC's 

foreign policy turned to non-military means of retaking the 

mainland through a long-term plan of political persuasion 

aimed at winning over the hearts and minds of the Chinese 

people rather than one of drastic military confrontation. 

The focus of the new policy was on the preservation of the 

status quo and was more defensive in nature than the 

previous offensive stance. Meanwhile, building up Taiwan 

into a modern province of China, which would serve as a 

bastion in the Pacific against communism, became the first 

priority. Instead of depending entirely on the United 

States for its security and survival, as in the previous 

decade, the ROC began to seek out support from the newly 

independent countries, mainly in Africa and its neighboring 

countries in Asia. Technical assistance programs were begun 

as a means of building support in these third world 

countries. Greater emphasis also was placed on use of 

overseas Chinese to promote support for the ROC. These 

actions of wooing the third world countries and its 

neighboring countries were to marshal1 supporters to 

buttress the ROC's claim of legitimacy at the United 

Nations. Meanwhile, instead of conceiving communism (either 

the Russian or Chinese variety) as being the same and 

equally as evil, the ROC now began to perceive Russian 
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Communism as less threatening to world peace than Chinese 

Communism. Although the ROC continued to espouse the "one 

China." principle, it began to look for ways to adjust its 

static foreign policy. 

The ROC's foreign policy and external relations during 

the 197 0s and 1980s displayed even greater adjustment so as 

to avoid becoming increasingly isolated internationally. 

Its foreign policy during this period stressed economic and 

unofficial and semi-official exchanges instead of the 

traditional norm of bilateral official government-to-

government political relations. Although anti-communism was 

still espoused officially, the ROC gradually separated its 

"internal dispute" with the PRC from the foreign policy 

issue. All countries in the world, communist and non-

communist alike, except for the Chinese Communists, were 

regarded by the ROC under this policy as potential trade 

partners. Also, the "one China" principle no longer 

restricted the ROC from having relations with other 

countries which recognized the PRC, so long as these 

countries were not openly hostile toward the ROC. 

Meanwhile, the ROC encouraged unofficial contacts with the 

outside world and participation in international 

organizations, even when the PRC was a member. The theme of 

mainland recovery also was soft-pedalled in this period, and 

the emphasis no longer was on an immediate takeover of the 

mainland. Increasingly the official position called for 



80 

winning support of the Chinese people on the mainland 

through demonstration of the superiority of the Three 

Principles of the People system espoused by Taiwan. This 

policy is still followed today and has enabled the ROC to 

survive as an international entity and to remain 

economically viable in the international market. In the 

next chapter, an exploration of the major factors which 

influenced these changes are examined. 



CHAPTER III 

EXTERNAL VARIABLES AFFECTING CHANGE IN FOREIGN 

POLICY BEHAVIOR OF THE ROC 

This and the next two chapters endeavor to identify 

factors influencing change in the foreign policy behavior of 

the ROC within the confines of the conceptual framework of 

source analysis as described in chapter one. The primary 

objective is to analyze the impact of the various external 

and internal source variables which influenced such change 

in the ROC's foreign policy behavior. The focus of this and 

the next chapter is on external variables arising from the 

international and regional environment. The international 

systemic factors which affect this change are examined in 

this chapter; then, in the next chapter we focus on regional 

systemic factors. In the following chapter we also look at 

the impact of the domestic environment on foreign policy 

behavior. 

According to the conceptional framework of this study, 

the international system was defined as the patterns of 

interactions among states shaped by the structure of 

interactions between or among the most powerful actors. To 

understand the foreign policy position of the ROC, we must 

first understand the structure and interactions between the 

most powerful actors following World War II, namely the 

81 
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United States and the Soviet Union, and how bipolar politics 

affected the ROC. By being included in the United States' 

global containment perimeter during the Cold War era, the 

ROC's foreign policy was chiefly influenced by the United 

States and its China policy. The foreign policies of other 

countries affected the ROC only as they affected the Western 

bloc dominated by the United States. This chapter first 

analyzes how the international factor influenced change in 

the foreign policy of the ROC. 

The Cold War and America's Global Containment Policy 

Following World War II, the international system 

closely resembled a system of "tight bipolarity," with the 

United States and Soviet Union being the dominant political 

powers (Kaplan 1962; Dougherty and Pfaltzgraff 1971, 127; 

1990, 156). Immediately following the cessation of World 

War II and the break-up of the wartime Soviet-American 

alliance, a new kind of hostility erupted in the form of a 

Cold War between these two newly emerging superpowers. 

According to United States Senator William Fulbright, 

for reasons still not wholly known and understood, the 
Grand Alliance of World War II broke up almost as soon 
as victory was won, and the powers which had called 
themselves the United Nations fell into the pattern of 
hostility, periodic crisis and limited war that has 
characterized world politics for the last twenty-five 
years (Fulbright- 1972, 17). 

International politics was primarily between these two 

powers and their allies. Competition between the 
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ideological blocs of Western democracy and communism were at 

the center of international conflict, with sub-themes 

arising out of conflicts between the superpowers and their 

client states. 

Although the beginning of the Cold War was never 

formally declared, diplomatic conflict between the Soviet 

Union and the United States increased after 1944, the last 

year of World War II. A series of international incidents 

occurred immediately following the war which indicated that 

postwar relations between the United States and the Soviet 

Union were to be marked by competition and conflict rather 

than cooperation. In early 1946, Stalin delivered a speech, 

arguing that capitalism and communism were incompatible and 

that the two systems could not co-exist peacefully. Time 

magazine called Stalin's speech "the most warlike 

pronouncement uttered by any top-rank statesman since V-J 

Day" (Schulzinger 1984, 204) . Former British Prime Minister 

Winston Churchill warned in an address that "from Stettin in 

the Baltic to Trieste in the Adriatic, an iron curtain has 

descended across the continent." He continued in his 

comments on the Soviet's approach to international relations 

to say that "I am convinced that there is nothing they [the 

Soviets] admire so much as strength and there is nothing for 

which they have less respect than weakness, particularly 

military weakness" (Churchill 1946, 329-32; Caldwell 1981, 

16). In March 1946, the first major Soviet-American postwar 
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crisis occurred when the Soviets refused to withdraw their 

forces from northern Iran. This led the United States 

government to issue a note, which was close to an ultimatum, 

that led to the withdrawal by the Soviets (Paterson 1973, 

177-83) . 

The episode over Iran highlighted the necessity for a 

reassessment of American policy toward the Soviet Union and 

the need for a systematic evaluation of Soviet foreign 

policy. George Kennan, the Charge D'affaires at the United 

States Embassy in Moscow, undertook such an evaluation. His 

evaluation was reported in an 8,000-word telegram concerning 

Soviet foreign policy conduct, which later was revised and 

published under the pseudonym "X" in the Journal of Foreign 

Affairs (Kennan 1947, 566-82). 

Kennan's report described the polarization of the 

Soviet and American systems, and the Kremlin's ambition to 

achieve world conquest. The Soviets, the report narrated, 

had to be contained since their foreign policy aim was to 

dominate the world, and that they would move like "a fluid 

stream which [moved] constantly wherever it [was] permitted 

to move, toward a given goal." Kennan recommended "a long-

term, patient, but firm and vigilant containment of Russian 

expansive tendencies." This policy would require "the 

adroit and vigilant application of counter-force at a series 

of constantly shifting geographical and political points, 

corresponding to the shifts and maneuvers of Soviet policy." 
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Moreover, he also struck a moral note: "The issue of Soviet-

American relations is in essence a test of the overall worth 

of the United States as a nation among nations. To avoid 

destruction the United States need only measure up to its 

own best traditions and prove itself worthy of preservation 

as a great nation" (Kennan 1947, 566-82; Hartley 1975, 2; 

Gaddis 1982, 25-53; Jones 1985, 421). This report provided 

the. main rationale for the United States foreign policy 

toward the Soviet Union for the next two decades. 

When the British announced that they would withdraw 

their aid from Greece and Turkey in early 1947, the American 

Secretary of State George Marshall proposed to Congress that 

America assume this responsibility so as to prevent a power 

vacuum from being created which would entice encroachment by 

the Soviet Union. Secretary Marshall, according to the 

memoirs of Under Secretary Dean Acheson, did not present an 

entirely convincing case to Congress so the responsibility 

for justifying the new United States foreign policy fell on 

him. Acheson wrote: 

No time was left for measured appraisal. In the past 
eighteen months, I said, Soviet pressure on the 
Straits, on Iran, and on Northern Greece had brought 
the Balkans to the point where a highly possible Soviet 
breakthrough might open three continents to Soviet 
penetration. Like apples in a barrel infected by one 
rotten one, the corruption of Greece would infect Iran 
and all to the east. It would also carry infection to 
Africa through Asia Minor and Egypt, and to Europe 
through Italy and France (Acheson 1969, 219) . 

Acheson's statement contains the central beliefs which 
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were to undergird American policy throughout the Cold War. 

If the United States did not respond to Soviet moves in 

Greece, if it did not contain communism everywhere, then he 

believed the Soviet Union would be free to act anywhere. 

The idea of containment became the essence of the policy 

presented in President Truman's address before Congress in 

March 1947 (Caldwell 1981, 18-19). 

The Truman Doctrine, as his address came to be known, 

not only requested military aid for Greece and Turkey but 

also advocated that the United States should take steps to 

"support free people who are resisting attempted subjugation 

by armed minorities or by outside pressures. . . to assist 

free peoples to work out their own destinies in their own 

way." Support was to be given those countries "primarily 

through economic and financial aid which is essential to 

economic stability and orderly political processes" (U.S. 

Congressional Record 1947, 1980-81; Hsieh 1985, 80). The 

Truman Administration predicated its policy on the belief 

that with aid from the United States, industries destroyed 

by war could be rebuilt and political stability would be 

restored in nations with long democratic traditions. As a 

result of the Truman Doctrine, the United States took over 

from Britain the responsibility of protecting Greece and 

Turkey. 

The Truman Doctrine also extended to other countries 

threatened by communism. Under Secretary of State Acheson 
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in a speech in May of 1947 expanded its scope when he said 

that "free people who are seeking to preserve their 

independence and democratic institutions and human freedoms 

against totalitarian pressures, either internal or external, 

will receive top priority for American reconstruction aid" 

(U.S Department of State Bulletin 1947, 994, hereafter 

Bulletin; Graebner 1977, 41). Secretary of State Marshall 

in a commiencement address at Harvard University in June of 

that year announced that economic aid would be given to 

Europe in order to revive their economies so as to permit 

the emergence of political and social conditions in which 

free institutions can exist (Bulletin 1947, 1160; Truman 

1955, 114). 

The Marshall Plan, as this comprehensive economic aid 

for the reconstruction of Europe was to be called, was also 

offered to Eastern Europe under conditions Stalin would not 

accept (Caldwell 1981, 30-31; Jones 1985, 417-30). A 

somewhat similar plan was proposed for rebuilding Japan 

later in the same year, and it spoke of economic 

reconstruction for the rest of Asia. The Truman 

Administration thought that the communist threat and the 

need for aid was most urgent in Western Europe and, 

therefore, focused its main efforts there. 

By mid-1947, the basic components of the United States 

containment policy had been articulated and overwhelmingly 

accepted by Congress and the American public. The term 
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"Cold War" from 1947 was used to identify the power contest 

between the United States and Soviet Union. Under the 

policy of containment, the United States came to support 

every country thought to be directly threatened by world 

communism either from the Soviet Union in Europe or the PRC 

in Asia after the Korean War. The ROC on Taiwan under this 

policy came to be included in the United States global 

containment perimeter (Bulletin 1950, 5). 

The United States built up a world-wide system of 

alliances to achieve this containment policy from 1947 to 

the end of the 1950s. Defense treaties were concluded with 

Western Europe (NATO), Japan, Australia, New Zealand and the 

Philippines. Later the Eisenhower Administration concluded 

treaties with the South-East Asia Treaty Organization 

(SEATO) and individual treaties with the countries of Taiwan 

and Korea. The Central Treaty Organization (CENTO), which 

included Britain, Iran, Pakistan, and Turkey, was created to 

provide support in the Middle East (Hartley 1975, 2; Stolper 

1985, 19-20) . Thus, by the end of the 1950s, the United 

States had entered into a series of defense pacts around the 

world as a response to crises in the various sectors 

surrounding the Soviet Union and the PRC. This policy 

committed the United States to support these countries 

directly threatened by communist powers and to the 

maintenance of general stability throughout the world. 

The central tenets of containing communism continued to 
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dominate American policy throughout the years of the Kennedy 

and Johnson Administrations. Facing uprisings in the third 

world. President Kennedy pledged to the new states that "one 

form of colonial control shall not have passed away merely 

to be replaced by a far more iron tyranny" (Hartley 1975, 3; 

Dougherty and Pfaltzgraff 1986, 145). American vigilance 

against possible communist expansion into the third world 

made the United States into a "world policeman" and created 

for the ROC a means to protect itself against Communist 

China by siding with the United States. 

Impact of America's China Policy on the ROC Before 1969 

America's position toward China changed several times 

since the beginning of World War II. The United States 

supported the Nationalist government with economic and 

military aid throughout the war because it believed that a 

strong and stable China could check Japanese militarism in 

Asia and that it would cooperate with the United States in 

maintaining peace and order in Asia. The Chinese civil war 

and the failure of America's mediation efforts in 1946 

caused the United States to gradually change its policy 

towards China. Although it wanted a strong and united 

China, the United States was less concerned with which 

party, Kuomintang (KMT) or Chinese Communist (CCP), gained 

final control of the country. Many officials in the 

American State Department viewed the Nationalist government 
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as both corrupt and incompetent and believed that any large-

scale assistance to the Nationalist government would prove 

ineffective and useless (Simon 1982, 155). Furthermore, the 

United States under the Truman Doctrine began to emphasize 

and focus its attention mainly toward Europe and the 

communist threat from the Russians. It was not until the 

Korean War in 1950 that the ROC came to be included in the 

United States global containment perimeter (Bulletin 1950, 

5) . 

It was evident that the Nationalists had lost control 

of the mainland after a series of disastrous defeats during 

1948. America's China policy, as a result, changed to one 

of disengagement from supporting the Nationalist government 

while it waited for "the dust to settle" in China (Acheson 

1969, 306). The decision not to continue supporting the 

Nationalist government against the Chinese Communists was 

based on the conclusion that Chinese Communists were in 

reality not of the same ilk as Russian Communists, and their 

gains in China were attributed not to Soviet support but to 

deficiencies in the Nationalist cause. Also, the Truman 

Administration hoped to see the development of a form of 

Chinese "Titoism" similar to that which had evolved in 

Yugoslavia after its split with the Soviets in 1948 (Blum 

1982, 50-64; Chang 1990, 9-26). President Truman's 

Secretary of State, Dean Acheson, advised him in a National 

Security Council (NSC) document that: 



91 

the United States should exploit, through appropriate 
political, psychological and economic means, any rifts 
between the Chinese Communists and the USSR and between 
the Stalinists and other elements in China, while 
scrupulously avoiding the appearance of intervention. 
Where appropriate, covert as well as overt means should 
be utilized to achieve these objectives (U.S. Congress, 
House, Committee on Armed Services 1971, 270; Gibert 
and Carpenter 1989, 83-84). 

The Truman Administration, however, continued providing 

limited assistance to the Nationalist government as a result 

of pressure from some congressmen whose votes were essential 

to the European economic recovery legislation. The China 

Aid Act of 1948 provided total aid to the Nationalist 

government in the amount of US$463 million (Congressional 

Quarterly Inc. 1980, 304; Blum 1982, 25-26; Grasso 1987, 14-

44). This limited assistance was expected only to postpone 

and not to prevent the complete disengagement from the 

Nationalist government. 

A policy of disengagement from the Nationalist 

government and a "wait and see" approach concerning 

recognition of the Chinese Communist was adopted by the 

Truman Administration after the relocation of the 

Nationalist government to Taiwan in 1949. U.S.-ROC 

relations were at their lowest ebb in this period between 

August 5, 1948, the time of the release of the United States 

White Paper on China, and the outbreak of the Korea War on 

June 25, 1950. 

The State Department's White Paper on China placed the 

blame for the loss of the "civil war" entirely on the 
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Nationalist government. According to it, the United States 

had been in no way responsible for the "ominous result," and 

it indirectly implied that the United States' support for 

the Nationalist Government should end. The United States, 

it was recommended, should disengage entirely from efforts 

to support that government (U.S. Department of State 1949, 

XVI). This conclusion was accepted and formalized in 

President Truman's declaration concerning America's policy 

toward Taiwan on January 5, 1950, which stated: 

The United States has no desire to obtain special 
rights or privileges or to establish military bases on 
Formosa at this time. Nor does it have any intention 
of utilizing its armed forces to interfere in the 
present situation. The United States will not pursue a 
course, which will lead to involvement in the civil 
conflict in China. Similarly, the United States 
government will not provide military aid or advice to 
Chinese forces on Formosa (Bulletin 1950, 79; Tsou 
1963, 531; Clough 1979, 7). 

To further justify the policy of not supporting the 

Nationalist government, Secretary of State Acheson 

pronounced that Taiwan belonged to China, since it had been 

turned over pursuant to international agreements reached at 

Cairo and Potsdom. He further argued that China had 

accepted the island and administered it for four years, 

proving its claim (Bulletin 1950, 79-81; Gibert and 

Carpenter 1989, 88-90). 

By disengaging from Taiwan, Americans were impelled to 

reconsider their defensive perimeter in the Western Pacific. 

Secretary Acheson, following his statement that Taiwan 
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belonged to China, announced that the American defensive 

perimeter ran from the Aleutians to Japan, and the Ryukyus, 

to the Philippine islands (Bulletin 1950, 111-18; Liu 1978, 

311; Gibert and Carpenter 1989, 91-92). In defending the 

position of not including Taiwan in its defensive plans, the 

State Department before Congress on February 9, 1950, just 

four months before the beginning of the Korean War, stated 

that it would be unwise.for the United States to establish a 

non-Chinese administration on Taiwan. The United States did 

"not wish to create a Formosa irredenta issue about which 

the Chinese Communists could rally support" (U.S. Department 

of State 1957, 2456-58; Chiu 1979, 149, 218-20). The United 

States, it continued to argue, should not consider military 

intervention to prevent Taiwan's conquest by the Chinese 

Communists. 

Before the outbreak of the Korean War Taiwan 

increasingly felt threatened. The United States first had 

disengaged itself and stopped its essential aid, and then it 

had excluded Taiwan from its defensive perimeter. 

Furthermore, it publicly stated that it would not intervene 

militarily to prevent an invasion from the mainland. As a 

result, it created for Taiwan a potential of isolation in 

international politics and of military invasion from the 

Chinese Communists. Taiwan was acutely vulnerable, since it 

faced a much larger military force than it had, and one 

which already had defeated them on the battle field. 
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Furthermore, the Nationalists had moved to an island with a 

primitive agricultural economy which had been seriously 

disrupted by the war. Without a strong economy to back up 

its political and military vulnerability, its very survival 

was threatened. 

The United States, while unwilling to provide further 

help to the ROC, had a problem with the "wait and see" 

position since it considered recognition of Communist China 

an entirely unacceptable solution. There were a number of 

factors which prevented the Truman Administration from 

recognizing the PRC or even considering such an action. For 

one, the ROC government had a number of supporters in key 

positions in congress who violently opposed any communist 

regime, and their strong anti-communist views were 

increasingly popular with the American public. Furthermore, 

the newly created PRC on the mainland increased its 

propaganda attacks on the United States and actually 

mistreated American diplomats in China. In October 1949, 

Angus Ward, American Consul General in Mukden (Shenyang), 

and four of his staff were jailed for nearly a year and 

tried for spying, actions clearly "in violation of 

established principles of international comity and practice 

respecting the treatment of consular officials" (Bulletin 

1949, 760; Tsou 1963, 517; Liu 1978, 309-10). The Chinese 

Communists also seized the property of the United States 

Consulate in Peking in January 1950, provoking the State 
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Department to recall all American personnel from China. The 

Central Committee of the CCP continued its program of 

invalidating all the treaties, agreements, and loans which 

the Nationalist government had concluded with foreign 

countries during the civil war (Tucker 1983, 49) . These 

actions by the PRC clearly demonstrated that the Chinese 

Communist government was indifferent or even opposed to 

restoring normal diplomatic relations with the United 

States. 

The PRC's support of the Soviet Union was even more 

disturbing to Americans, especially after Mao's "lean-to-

one -side" speech in which he announced alignment with the 

Soviet Union (Barnett 1977, 172; Mayers 1986, 46-48; Chang 

1990, 29). The Soviet Union and the PRC consummated their 

friendship in a treaty in February, 1950, providing for a 

30-year defensive alliance and economic aid for Chinese 

Communists (Yahuda 1978, 43-64; Congressional Quarterly Inc. 

1980, 89). After this treaty, the Chinese Communists became 

more and more anti-American in their propaganda. Any hopes 

of American officials that Mao would follow Tito's example 

and break away from the Soviet-dominated Communist bloc were 

dashed by these developments. 

North Korea, under a communist dominated regime created 

and supported by the Soviets, attacked South Korea on June 

25, 1950. The sudden outbreak of the Korean War was a 

turning point in U.S.-ROC relations. It brought about a 
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fundamental reassessment of United States policy toward 

China, overturning the America's "hands-off" policy toward 

Taiwan. North Korea's attack was viewed by the Truman 

Administration as being directed from Moscow as a part of 

its world strategy of international communism. Such a 

communist ploy, it was thought, would endanger the 

fundamental principles and objects of American global policy 

and threaten American national interests. America 

immediately mobilized to counter this Soviet threat (U.S. 

Department of State 1977, 234-92; Chang 1990, 69-70). 

The North Korean invasion was seen by the American 

leaders to be only the first step in a global plan master-

minded by the Soviets and implemented by its allies. Fear 

of such a communist plan to dominate the world led to a 

review of the status of Taiwan. The recent alliance between 

the Soviets and the PRC raised questions about a possible 

PRC action against Taiwan and the danger of the PRC 

occupying the island. Loss of Taiwan now was seen by the 

Americans as a direct threat "to the security of the Pacific 

area and the United States forces performing their lawful 

and necessary functions in that area" (Bulletin 1950, 5). 

The American Joint Chiefs of Staff (JCS) held that, 

strategically, the fall of Taiwan into communist hands would 

threaten America's interests. An unfriendly government on 

Taiwan would have the potential to dominate adjacent sea 

routes, thereby posing a threat to American interests in 
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Japan, the Ryukyus, the Malay area, and the Philippines 

(U.S. Department of State 1974, 261-62) . As a result of 

these new world conditions, Taiwan took on a new importance 

and was considered a vital link in the United States defense 

line. The PRC, on the other hand, no longer was seen as a 

"strategic morass" for the Soviets but as a "springboard" 

for further communist troublemaking in Asia. 

President Truman declared on June 27, 1950 that "the 

attack upon Korea makes it plain beyond all doubt that 

communism has passed beyond the use of subversion to conquer 

independent nations and will now use armed invasion and war" 

(Bulletin 1950, 5). He further announced that the United 

States would not only intervene on behalf of South Korea but 

would also dispatch the Seventh Fleet to "neutralize" the 

Taiwan Straits to prevent any attack on Taiwan. He called 

on the Nationalist Government on Taiwan, at the same time 

"to cease all air and sea operations against the mainland." 

The status of Taiwan now was declared to be undetermined. 

Truman reversed his position that Taiwan was a part of China 

and stated that "the determination of the future states of 

Formosa must await the restoration of security in the 

Pacific, a peace settlement with Japan, or consideration by 

the United Nations" (Bulletin 1950, 5; Congressional 

Quarterly Inc. 1980, 90). Needless to say, the United 

States' decision to intervene in the Taiwan situation 

deterred Communist China from its military "liberation" of 
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Taiwan. Zhou Enlai, Premier and Foreign Minister of the 

PRC, on June 28 of that year, characterized Truman's action 

as "armed aggression against the territory of China" (Chiu 

1979, 150, 221-22; Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 91). 

The PRC entered the war in support of North Korea's 

forces in October 1950 under the slogan of "resist America 

and aid Korea," despite Truman's efforts to keep the Korean 

War limited. The Korean War had in effect turned into a 

U.S.-PRC military conflict, with military supplies coming 

from the Soviet Union to supply Communist China and North 

Korea. In an attempt to isolate the PRC, the United States 

through the United Nations branded the PRC as the 

"aggressor" against Korea in February 1951 and imposed a 

complete embargo on all United States exports to the PRC. 

This embargo lasted for 21 years, and the United States 

consequently acted to keep the PRC out of the United Nations 

until 1971 (Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 93-94). 

Confrontation with the PRC in the Korean War convinced 

the United States that the Chinese Communist regime was an 

integral part of the monolithic, Soviet-led Communist 

movement, which posed great dangers to the United States and 

the "free world." The United States, therefore, abandoned 

its hope of cooperating with the Communist regime of the PRC 

and followed a policy of non-recognition toward it. Non-

recognition of the PRC became the theme that would 

characterize the United States' East Asian policy for the 
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next two decades. As the Assistant Secretary of State for 

Far Eastern Affairs, Dean Rusk stated that: 

we do not recognize the authorities in Peiping for what 
they pretend to be. The Peiping regime may be a 
colonial Russian government—a Slavic Manchukuo on a 
larger scale. It is not the government of China. . . 
We recognize the Nationalist Government of the Republic 
of China, even though the territory under its control 
is severely restricted. We believe it more 
authentically represents the views of the great body of 
the people of China. . . That government will continue 
to receive important aid and assistance from the United 
States (Bulletin 1951, 847; Liu 1978, 376; Kuan 1980, 
10) . 

Taiwan no longer was the lonely outcast in the 

community of nations, again it was the legitimate government 

of China. The United States dispatched Karl L. Rankin as 

minister and charge d'affaires to the ROC on July 28, 1950 

(Kuan 1980, 9) . General MacArthur visited Taipei during 

this period to confer with President Chiang Kai-shek about 

the defense of Taiwan, and the United States Air Force set 

up a military liaison office in Taipei (China Handbook 1950-

1951, 494; Chiu 1979, 158). The United States agreed "to 

make available to the Republic of China . . . certain 

military materials for the defense of Taiwan against 

possible attack" and a Military Assistance Advisory Group 

was established in Taiwan to help train the ROC armed 

forces. United States military and economic aid to the ROC 

once again flowed into Taiwan (Bulletin 1951, 747; China 

Handbook 1952-1953, 142-43; Chiu 1979, 158). 

Support from the United States for the ROC reached its 
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zenith during the Eisenhower era. Economic assistance, in 

the form of "grants" "loans" or "technical assistance," as 

well as military aid, was provided to the ROC. President 

Eisenhower in his first State of the Union message to 

Congress reversed Truman's neutralization policy by 

announcing that he was "issuing instructions that the 

Seventh Fleet no longer. . . shield Communist China" from 

invasion by the Nationalist forces on Taiwan. He 

"unleashed" Nationalist forces. It was his opinion that, by 

performing a neutralizing role, the Seventh Fleet had in 

effect been protecting Communist China's hold on the 

mainland, and this enabled the Chinese Communists to deploy 

more of their forces to the Korean War. "We certainly have 

no obligation to protect a nation fighting us in Korea" he 

asserted (Bulletin 1953, 207-11; Blum 1966, 118). 

This decision to unleash the ROC helped create a 

military threat to their enemies on the mainland, whether or 

not the United States actually intended to support their 

counterattack. The new relationship between the United 

States and the ROC was fully culminated when the United 

States resumed full diplomatic representation in 1953, and 

this recognition continued until January 1979. America's 

alliance with the ROC permitted it to follow a foreign 

policy stressing offensive military confrontation against 

the mainland and isolation of the PRC internationally in the 

1950s. The basic goal of the ROC's foreign policy during 



101 

this period was to utilize America's security commitment to 

achieve its political objectives of national survival and of 

retaking the mainland. 

The United States' policy toward the PRC during this 

time reflected its overall policy of global containment. 

The Asian policy toward the PRC focused on deterring its 

aggression, opposing its seating in the United Nations, 

continuing the non-recognition policy toward it, and 

exerting constant external pressure on it. Peking was 

viewed as an integral part of a monolithic, Soviet-led bloc. 

The United States began, from the initiation of the Korean 

War, to build up a network of military alliances to contain 

communism with East Asian and Pacific countries, and it 

provided military and economic assistance to strengthen both 

their defense capabilities and their ability to suppress 

communist insurrection and subversion. It also supported 

covert anti-communist activities against the mainland from 

Taiwan and other areas including Thailand, Burma, and the 

Tibetan borderlands (Barnett 1977, 180; Chiu 1979, 158; 

Stolper 1985, 19-21). 

The Eisenhower Administration hoped that the 

application, of military pressure, along with political 

actions would deepen internal crisis and encourage the 

people on the mainland to revolt. The ROC, according to the 

American view, was a source of inspiration to the people on 

the mainland, and constituted proof that the Chinese 
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Communists would not be able to control the mainland for an 

extended period of time (Liu 1978, 328-29; Kuan 1980, 13-

14). International communism was merely "a passing and not 

a perpetual phase... and we will do all that we can to 

contribute to that passing," asserted Secretary of State 

John F. Dulles on June 28, 1957 (Bulletin 1957, 91-95). 

These American perspectives of the China scene all favored 

continued support for the ROC, even though America would not 

enlarge the conflict with an attack on the mainland. 

The reasons for the United States intervention in 

Taiwan to a large degree vanished once the Korean Armistice 

was signed on July 27, 1953. While America still wanted an 

outpost on Taiwan to contain communism, it feared being 

drawn unwillingly into the unfinished Chinese civil war. 

The threat of an all-out war between the PRC and the ROC 

over the offshore islands held by the ROC, threatened to 

draw the United States into another war with Communist 

China. The Eisenhower Administration, therefore, looked . 

upon Taiwan differently after the Korean War, when it 

negotiated a defense treaty with the ROC in response to the 

Taiwan Straits threat. 

A Mutual Defense Treaty with the ROC was consummated in 

December 1954 in which the two countries pledged separately 

and jointly to "maintain and develop their individual and 

collective capacity to resist armed attack and Communist 

subversive activities". They agreed that an armed attack on 
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either of them would endanger the peace and safety of the 

other. Though the treaty guaranteed only Taiwan and the 

Pescadores (Penghu islands) against attack from the PRC, it 

specifically provided that the agreement could be extended 

to other areas by consent of both sides. The ROC also 

agreed not to attack the mainland without the United States7 

approval, in an attempt to allay the American's fears of 

being unwillingly drawn into war (U.S. Department of State 

1956, 433-54; Chiu 1979, 227-30; Gibert and Carpenter 1989, 

124-28). 

The treaty, at that time, served both parties well. 

For the ROC, it recognized the international status of the 

country and provided a safeguard for its security. For the 

United States, the treaty formed the final link in the 

American defense system in the Western Pacific, from the 

Republic of Korea and Japan to Australia and New Zealand. 

Taiwan was viewed as a vital link in the chain of bases or 

potential bases in the west Pacific. It put the ROC forces, 

however, on a leash, constraining them from attempts to 

retake the mainland. Americans believed that an attack on 

the mainland by the ROC force, while the Seventh Fleet was 

operating in the Taiwan Straits, would inevitably draw it 

into an unwanted war with Communist China. 

During the period when the U.S.-ROC Mutual Defense 

Treaty was being considered by the Congress of the United 

States. Communist forces seized the offshore island of 
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Yijiang, 210 miles north of Taiwan, and appeared to be 

preparing for an invasion of the nearby islands of Dachan. 

Although the Eisenhower Administration did not consider 

these islands to be essential to the defense of Taiwan, it 

changed its mind about the significance of Quemoy and Matsu, 

two other nearby offshore islands (Dulles 1972, 154-55). 

President Eisenhower sent a message to Congress on January 

24, 1955, asking for a congressional resolution authorizing 

the president to use force to protect Taiwan, the adjoining 

Pescadores and "related positions and territories" (Bulletin 

1955, 211-13). 

This authorization became known as the Formosa 

Resolution, and it empowered the president to "employ the 

armed forces of the United States as he deemed necessary for 

the specific purpose of securing and protecting Formosa and 

the Pescadores against armed attack" (Bulletin 1955, 213; 

Chiu 1979, 230-31; Lasater 1984, 94; Gibert and Carpenter 

1989, 130-31). It went beyond the provisions of the Mutual 

Defense Treaty and granted power to help Taiwan defend the 

offshore islands of Quemoy and Matsu. President Eisenhower 

reiterated in his memoirs that the defense treaty and the 

Formosa Resolution "left no doubt of the US intention 

regarding Formosa and the Pescadores; in that region we 

could not be in the situation we had faced in the 1950 

Korean crisis" (Eisenhower 1963, 469). Faced with the 

strong stand of the United States, the PRC eased their 
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military pressure, and the first crisis of the Taiwan 

Straits came to an end. 

Communist China in the Spring of 1955 adopted a less 

belligerent stance toward the United States, evidently in 

the hope of improving relations and alienating U.S.-Taiwan 

relations. Zhou Enlai, during the Bandung Conference of 

Afro-Asian countries in April 1955, proposed talks between 

the United States and the PRC by stating that "the Chinese 

people do not want to have war with the United States of 

America. The Chinese Government is willing to sit down and 

enter into negotiations with the United States Government to 

discuss the question of relaxing tension in the Far East and 

especially the question of relaxing tension in the Taiwan 

area" (Young 1968, 44; Sutter 1978, 47-58; Chiu 1979, 167-

68) . 

Ambassadorial talks, as a result, were initiated in 

August 1955, and discussions were held about the return of 

United States civilians detained on the mainland, and about 

facilitating further discussions and settlement of other 

practical matters involving the two countries (Yim 1973, 

40). Although these talks resolved some of the problems 

between the two countries, they could not agree on the 

question of Taiwan since the PRC demanded an immediate 

withdrawal of the United States Seventh Fleet from the 

Taiwan Straits, as well as ending of military support for 

the ROC. The United States refused to even consider such 
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issues as long as United States citizens were imprisoned on 

the mainland and as long as the Communist Government refused 

to settle differences by peaceful means and to renounce the 

use of force in the Taiwan area (Young 1968, 91-115; Cohen 

et al. 1971, 180-81). The main issue dividing the parties 

was the status of Taiwan. The PRC's position was that the 

"liberation" of Taiwan was entirely a domestic affair which 

would, brook no outside interference. The United States, on 

the other hand, argued that since Taiwan never had been a 

part of Communist China, it was not occupying any Chinese 

territory but was simply exercising its "inherent right of 

individual and collective self-defense" in accordance with 

the mutual defense treaty with the ROC, international law 

and the United Nations' Charter (Bulletin 1956, 165-66; 

Hsiao 1983, 41). Relations between the United States and 

the PRC remained strained as these ambassadorial talks broke 

off in December 1957, and the policy of non-recognition 

toward the PRC was continued. 

The Chinese Communists on the mainland in August 1958 

initiated the second Taiwan Straits crisis by shelling 

Quemoy and blockading supplies from Taiwan. Response by the 

United States was swift, as President Eisenhower declared 

that the offshore islands were interlocked with the defense 

system of Taiwan, and that the United States would not 

desert its responsibilities under the Mutual Defense Treaty 

(Young 1968, 144; Chiu 1979, 170; Congressional Quarterly 
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Inc. 1980, 116). 

The Eisenhower Administration perceived the defense of 

the offshore islands as a test of the United States' resolve 

in Asia. Six American aircraft carriers were ordered to the 

region, and United States naval forces began to escort ROC's 

supply ships to the offshore islands in order to break the 

blockade. New weapons were provided to the ROC, and 

Secretary of State Dulles warned that the United States 

would take whatever actions necessary to defend Quemoy and 

Matsu (Bulletin 1958, 445-46; Eisenhower 1965, 293-304; Yim 

1973, 84-97; Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 117; Stolper 

1985, 118; Gibert and Carpenter 1989, 96-97). As a result 

of the strong American stance for the ROC and the 

ineffective support provided the PRC by the Soviet Union, 

the naval blockade was broken and the PRC's bombardment 

gradually diminished. 

After forcing the PRC to back off from its attempts to 

take the offshore islands, the United States reassessed its 

position and took steps to curb the activities of the ROC. 

Secretary of State Dulles commented privately to his 

colleagues that "Chiang Kai-shek must be made to realize 

that the US government had been forced to strain its 

relations with both Congress and its allies almost to the 

breaking point in order to save him and that such a 

situation could not be permitted to arise again" (Clough 

1978, 19-20; Clark 1989, 92-93). Dulles met with President 
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Chiang Kai-shek in Taipei in October 1958, and after three 

days of discussions a joint Communique was issued which made 

it clear the United States was not going to support the ROC 

in a military counterattack against the mainland. The 

Communique stated that return to the mainland was still the 

ROC's sacred mission, but that the principal means of 

accomplishing it was to be through "the implementation of 

Dr. Sun Yat-sen's Three People's Principles and not the use 

of force" (Yim 1973, 109; Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 

118; Gibert and Carpenter 1989, 97-99). The ROC, as a small 

ally of the United States, was forced to recognize that 

merely being anti-communism did not ensure that America's 

national interest would coincide with its own interests. 

Both the Kennedy and Johnson Administrations continued, 

in theory, the policy foundations of their predecessors. 

They supported the ROC politically, militarily and 

economically, and maintained the international isolation of 

the PRC. The early 1960s, however, witnessed a number of 

changes, such as the beginning of the schism between the PRC 

and Soviet Union and the increasing burden placed on the 

United States by its involvement in Vietnam, which caused 

these administrations to reconsider America's commitment to 

the ROC. Furthermore, the growing international prestige of 

the PRC forced America to acknowledge its existence in the 

international community. These changes were not only to 

change America's Asian policy later, but they also 



109 

threatened the ROC's support from America and its allies 

which would leave it isolated internationally. The 

realization of the fact that the world was moving towards 

peaceful coexistence with the communist world led the ROC to 

adjust its foreign policy from one of drastic military 

confrontation to one stressing a long-term political 

struggle to win the hearts and minds of the Chinese people 

on the mainland. 

Evidence of the changing attitude of America toward the 

ROC and the off-shore islands was clearly seen in the 1960 

presidential debates between Kennedy and Nixon. Kennedy 

believed that it was unwise "to take the chance of being 

dragged into a war which may lead to a world war over two 

islands which are not strategically defensible. . .(or) 

essential to the defense of Formosa" (Yim 1973, 137-41; 

Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 124). Furthermore, 

President Kennedy in 1963 indicated that the United States 

would not stick stubbornly to a policy of hostility toward 

Communist China. If Communist China expressed willingness 

to coexist peacefully with the United States and other 

nations surrounding it, then America would reconsider its 

China policy (Blum 1966, 127; Liu 1978, 387; Kuan 1980, 28). 

Kennedy's Assistant Secretary of State for Far Eastern 

Affairs, Roger Hilsman, in the same year stated that the 

United States would "fully honor our close and friendly ties 

with the people of the ROC on Taiwan and with their 
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government" but he also added that the United States was 

"determined to keep the door open to the possibility of 

change, and not to slam it shut against any development 

which might advance our national good, serve the free world, 

and benefit the people of China" (Bulletin 1964, 11-17). 

Apparently, the real intention of Hilsman's statement was to 

probe the PRC's attitude about the "two China" theory. If 

the- PRC responded favorably on the possibility of this idea, 

the United States then could pursue further negotiations to 

reach a rapprochement with the PRC, while at the same time 

supporting the ROC. Hilsman's speech, in a sense, was a 

milestone in the later transformation of America's policy 

toward the two Chinese governments. 

The change in America's policy was stated more directly 

in a statement by Secretary of State Dean Rusk in Taiwan on 

April 16, 1964. Instead of usual statements reiterating 

previous support for the ROC as the only government legally 

representing China, Rusk stressed only America's treaty 

obligations with the ROC. He also implied that America did 

not object to Communist China's admission into the United 

Nations, as long as Taiwan was not expelled (Chung-yang Jih 

Pao April 17, 1964, 1; Kuan 1980, 29). America apparently 

was moving toward a new China policy, a "two-China" policy 

which would recognize both Chinese governments. 

The movement towards a new China policy for the United 

States was very apparent in the hearings of Senate Foreign 



Ill 

Relations Committee in March 1966. A majority of the 

participants favored an improvement of relations with 

Peking. Most argued that although the United States should 

continue its commitment to Taiwan for political, strategic, 

and moral reasons, it was also important that it abandon the 

"myth." that the Nationalist government on Taiwan was the 

legitimate government of all China. The ROC should be 

recognized only as the legal government of those areas over 

which it now controlled (U.S. Congress, Senate, Committee on 

Foreign Relations 1966, 14-15). It was under this 

background that the policy of "containment without 

isolation" toward the PRC gradually emerged. 

Secretary of State Dean Rusk, before congressional 

Subcommittees later, said that the United States had no 

intention of overthrowing the Chinese Communist government 

by military force, and also that if Communist China 

abandoned its belief that "force [was] the best way to 

resolve disputes" and gave up its "violent strategy of world 

revolution," then the United States would welcome the 

establishment of friendly relations between the two 

countries. He included the treaty commitments to the ROC on 

Taiwan and America's support for the ROC's representation in 

the United Nations as a major element in any future United 

States policy toward Communist China. He also indicated a 

desire to improve relations with Communist China and implied 

they soon would be formally recognized (Bulletin 1966, 686-
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95; U.S. Department of State 1969, 650-59). Later that 

year, the United States eased restrictions on travel by-

scholars to communist countries, and President Johnson in a 

nationwide televised speech said that eventual 

reconciliation with Communist China was necessary and 

possible (Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 164). 

Despite these American efforts to improve relations 

with the PRC, publicly there seemed to be little progress 

toward this end during the Kennedy and Johnson 

Administrations. Escalation of the Vietnam War dampened 

America's efforts toward rapprochement, and the chaos caused 

by the "Cultural Revolution" in the PRC diverted its 

attention from foreign affairs. Not until Richard Nixon 

came into office as president in 1969 was the international 

environment and domestic political pressure conducive to a 

redefining of America's basic policies toward the PRC. 

America now began to consider abandoning the fundamental 

tenet of the cold war, containment, and the recognizing of 

the PRC as the legal government of China. The ROC was 

alarmed by the erosion of America's support and by the 

unfavorable development in big power relations. It 

perceived an increasing threat of international isolation 

and hostility which forced it to begin exploring a new 

foreign policy strategy to preserve its position. 
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Post Cold War and America's International Strategy 

By the end of the 1960s, the international environment 

had changed radically, forcing the United States to 

reconsider its global role. The Soviet Union for the first 

time had achieved a rough parity in nuclear capability, and 

the United States no longer had a nuclear monopoly or a 

clear superiority in the world arena, as it had in the first 

two postwar decades. Western Europe and Japan also had 

recovered their vitality economically and politically and 

assumed new positions in the international order. 

Increasingly they were competitors and took more independent 

stances from their former protector, the United States. The 

PRC, after more than a decade of dependence under the Soviet 

Union, now broke away from its "big brother." The ensuring 

hostility between these former communist allies led 

Communist China to seek to develop its own role in the 

international arena. Also, the third world countries had 

formed a power bloc for promoting their interests and were 

more active in international politics. As the structure of 

international relations shifted from essentially a bipolar 

system into a kind of multipolar system, the nature of 

international politics had changed (Hahn 1972, 363). 

Whereas many countries had once leaned more or less 

upon the two blocs headed by the two superpowers during 

bipolarity, by the end of the 1960s, the more complex 

constellations in the international scene now led to a 
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greater diversity (Kissinger 1974, 53-97; 1979, 195-215). 

Moreover, in the United States there was an increasing 

public demand calling for a reduction of America's overseas 

commitments. The Vietnam experience had changed Americans' 

outlook from an earlier idealism which called for an active 

role in world affairs to a "neo-isolationism" which called 

for a reduction of overseas commitments (Hahn 1972, 363) . 

All of these changes culminated during the early years of 

the Nixon Administration and challenged the coherence of 

American foreign policy. 

Politically the most pressing issue in foreign policy 

facing the Nixon Administration after his inauguration in 

January 1969 was to find a way of disengagement from the 

Vietnam war and Southeast Asia without a loss of national 

honor. Controversies over the war were tearing the social 

fabric of the country apart. Public reaction increasingly 

demanded that the United States end the war and reduce its 

overseas commitment to intervene in local situations in 

different parts of the world. In face of this pressure, 

Nixon was forced to rethink the earlier doctrine of 

containment of communism around the world. If America were 

going to change its fundamental world stance without loss of 

national honor, the administration had to find a means of 

lowering tensions between the two superpowers and placing 

restraints upon the exercise of Soviet power. Also, there 

had to be created a new stable international system which 
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would take into account the new power centers of a more 

diversified world (Hartley 1975, 15-16). 

Nixon and his national security adviser, Henry 

Kissinger, began to frame a strategy with the policy of 

detente between the Soviet Union and the United States as 

its center. As Nixon recalled in his memoirs, "in January 

1969, I felt the relationships between the United States and 

Soviet Union could probably be the single most important 

factor in determining whether the world would live at peace 

during and after my administration" (Nixon 1978, 344). The 

term "detente" had been used since the early 1960s to 

describe the process of relaxing tensions with the Soviet 

Union (Gaddis 1982, 289). To Nixon and Kissinger, detente 

was a means of updating containment; a means of containing 

the Soviet union in a way that would be consistent with 

available resources. This new strategy was an attempt to 

redefine American interests to meet its capacities by 

reducing the number of threats to be contained (Gaddis 1982, 

274-308; 1983/84, 359). 

The Nixon Administration, to achieve its new global 

strategy, first sought to constrict or redefine essential 

American global interests, thereby lowering the danger of 

overcommitment. Increasingly the United States recognized 

that it had limited economic and human resources, and that 

it could not defend the entire world. A distinction, 

therefore, had to be made between what was vital and what 
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was not. Some American interests, such as European 

security, were considered to be vital, while others, such as 

those in Southeast Asia, might not be. America had to give 

first priority to its vital interests. This policy, stated 

first in an informal press briefing on Guam in July 1969, 

came to be called the "Nixon Doctrine." 

Later in Nixon's foreign policy report to Congress, 

this doctrine was refined to consist of three propositions: 

(1) the United States would keep all its treaty commitments; 

(2) the United States should provide a shield to all nations 

allied with it or to nations whose survival were considered 

vital to its security against threats by other nuclear 

powers; (3) in other types of aggression, the United States 

would furnish military and economic assistance when 

requested and as appropriate. But America would look to the 

nation directly threatened to assume the primary 

responsibility of providing the manpower for its own defense 

(Nixon 1970, 55-56; 1971, 12-14; Kissinger 1979, 224-25). 

Kissinger later further clarified the doctrine by asserting 

that "the United States [would] participate in the defense 

and development of allies and friends, but that American 

[could] and [would] not conceive all the plans, design all 

the programs, execute all the decisions and undertake all 

the defense of the free nations of the world" (Gaddis 1982, 

298) . 

Nixon and Kissinger believed that American interests, 
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both vital or peripheral, could be maintained well by a 

balance of power. For them, the preferable situation would 

be a balance between the five main powers in the world, a 

pentagonal world order, with interdependent powers of the 

United States, the Soviet Union, Western Europe, Communist 

China, and Japan all balancing one another. As Nixon 

stated, "it would be a safer world and a better world if we 

[had] a strong, healthy United States, Europe, Soviet Union, 

China, Japan, each balancing the other, not playing one 

against the other, an even balance" (Time January 3, 1972, 

15; Gaddis 1982, 280) . America's reduction of its 

responsibility, according to the Nixon Administration, would 

not cause instability, and the vacuum left by American 

disengagement could be replaced by the power of those 

sharing responsibility for the balance of the system 

(Hartley 1975, 18-19; Gaddis 1983, 359-60; Hao 1990, 86-87). 

The Nixon Administration also sought to eliminate 

ideology as the sole criterion for identifying adversaries, 

as had been the case throughout the postwar. "We have no 

permanent enemies," Kissinger announced in December 1969 and 

"we will judge other countries, including Communist 

countries ... on the basis of their actions and not on the 

basis of their domestic ideology" (Kissinger 1979, 192). 

Nixon formalized this changed approach in his initial 

foreign policy report to Congress by stating that "the 
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slogans formed in the past century were the ideological 

accessories of the intellectual debate," and he went further 

to add that "today, the 'isms' have lost their vitality." 

(Nixon 1970, 3). Nixon and Kissinger insisted that even 

ideologically antagonistic states in an age of shared 

nuclear peril could find common interests in certain 

situations. This change in policy approach opened the 

possibility of working with some communist states to contain 

others. A new view of Communist China as a potential friend 

or at least a non-hostile adversary was possible, according 

to this reasoning. Furthermore, it reduced the number of 

potential enemies to be contained by the United States 

(Gaddis 1983/84, 359-60; Hao 1990, 87). 

Finally, the Nixon Administration sought to engage the 

Soviet Union in serious negotiations on substantive issues 

for the first time in the postwar period. In his inaugural 

address in 1969, Nixon announced that "after a period of 

confrontation, we are entering an era of negotiation" (U.S. 

Government Printing Office 1971, 3). Through negotiations 

the differences between the two superpowers, he thought, 

could be managed if not resolved. Despite competition 

between the two countries, there remained areas of common 

interest which, if pursued cooperatively, could lower the 

number of threats to be contained. Both deterrents and 

inducements—sticks and carrots-^would have to be used to 

induce Soviet concessions. The Nixon Administration thought 
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that trade benefits, credit loans, and technology transfers 

could be used as "carrots" in inducing Moscow to limit the 

strategic arms race and to cooperate in managing crisis in 

the third world. Most immediately, it hoped that this new 

detente policy could help the United States withdraw its 

troops from Vietnam, since Moscow was one of the major 

patrons of North Vietnam (Kissinger 1979, 125-30; Gaddis 

1983/84, 360-61; Hao 1990, 88). 

Although the Nixon-Kissinger's grand design for 

America's foreign policy focused on relationships between 

the United States and the Soviet Union, the PRC was also 

seen as potentially an important actor in carrying it out. 

The Nixon Administration believed that changing America's 

position toward the PRC from one of hostility to detente 

would benefit the United States in four ways. They were as 

follows: 1) It would gain PRC's support for stability in 

Asia as the United States scaled down its defense posture in 

the region. 2) It could enable the United States to benefit 

from PRC-Soviet Union hostility by gaining diplomatic 

leverage over both of them. 3) It could reduce a threat of 

a Soviet attack on PRC which could cause a PRC-Soviet Union 

war, which could become global or could end with Soviet 

domination of the PRC. 4) It could also help prevent a PRC-

Soviet Union rapprochement, which could lead once again to a 

coordinated PRC-Soviet Union strategy against the United 

States (Garrett 1982, 78; 1983a, 239; 1987, 257; Hao 1990, 
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89-90) . 

United States forces in Asia and in the Pacific area 

since the Korean War had been deployed largely to contain 

Communist China, under the presumption of a monolithic PRC-

Soviet Union threat. Communism in Asia was believed to be a 

monolithic movement controlled by Peking through puppet 

governments in Southeast Asia. The "domino theory" of 

communist expansion prevailed as seen in President Johnson's 

defense of the escalation of United States' involvement in 

Vietnam. He justified escalation as necessary to halt 

"Chinese expansion" in Asia. The rulers in Hanoi, he said, 

"[were] urged on by Peking. . . The contest in Vietnam is 

part of a wider pattern of aggressive purposes" (Dulles 

1972, 213). 

By the time of the Nixon era, however, the perception 

of the monolithic character of Communism was shattered 

because of the PRC-Soviet Union hostility, and the Vietnam 

War was the most compelling issue facing the United States. 

To justify disengagement of American troops from Vietnam, 

the perception of the original justification of the "China 

threat" had to be changed. If a PRC-United States detente 

took place, the original justification for the fighting in 

Vietnam would no longer apply since Communist China would 

not be considered a threat. Furthermore, since the PRC was 

one of the main patrons of Hanoi, a PRC-United States 

detente could provide Americans with leverage to pressure 
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North Vietnam at the negotiating table. Moreover, detente 

with the PRC could also have favorable effects in relation 

to other issues, including the maintenance of stability in 

East Asia. It would also greatly reduce the likelihood of 

confrontations between the PRC and the United States over 

Korea, Indochina, and Taiwan (Talbott 1981, 81-113). 

Possible strategic relations with the PRC vis-a-vis 

Washington and Moscow also were considered to be vitally 

important by the Nixon Administration. In the minds of 

Nixon and Kissinger, the triangular relationship between the 

United States, the Soviet Union, and Communist China was the 

main reason for altering America's China policy. The PRC-

Soviet Union conflict which culminated in the late 1960s, 

presented the United States with both opportunities and 

dangers. The danger was that the PRC-Soviet Union border 

clashes might escalate into a major war in which the United 

States would find itself in a no-win position. Even if the 

United States avoided being dragged into such a conflict, a 

successful Soviet military and political action which led to 

changes in the leadership or policies in Peking could result 

in a renewal of the PRC-Soviet Union alliance, shifting the 

global balance of power against the United States. On the 

other hand, Nixon and Kissinger saw an opportunity to create 

a new strategic configuration that could prevent both war 

and rapprochement between Peking and Moscow, while at the 

same time providing Washington with leverage over Moscow 
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(Kissinger 1979, 164-94). 

Detente with the PRC would put the Soviet Union in a 

more disadvantageous position in the Moscow-Peking-

Washington triangle because the Soviet Union faced the 

prospect of the United States supporting the PRC in the 

event of a PRC-Soviet Union war. It also created for the 

Soviet Union a possibility of a two-front war against the 

PRC and NATO. Nixon and Kissinger believed that the Soviet 

Union would be fearful of "lagging behind" in the triangle, 

and thus being placed in a disadvantageous position. 

Moscow, therefore, would have an incentive to improve 

relation with Washington in competition with Peking. 

To make this strategy work, the United States needed to 

accomplish a rapprochement with the PRC, as well as detente 

with the Soviet Union. Detente between the Soviet Union and 

the United States, rapprochement between PRC and the United 

States, and hostility between PRC and the Soviet Union, as 

seen by Nixon and Kissinger, were coordinated and mutually 

reinforcing, leaving the United States in the most 

advantageous position in the triangle. The interplay of 

hopes and anxieties on the part of the Soviet Union and PRC 

alike would tend to induce both sides to move closer to the 

United States and farther from each other (Talbott 1981, 84; 

Garrett 1987, 257-59;. Hao 1990, 91). 

America's global military strategy also could be 

changed as a result of improved relations with the PRC. The 
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"two-and-a-half war" strategy which America had prepared for 

before the Nixon Administration envisioned the "worst case" 

scenario of having to fight major wars simultaneously in 

Asia against communist China and in Europe against the 

Soviet Union, while at the same time meeting a "minor" 

contingency elsewhere, such as Vietnam. The United States 

never had sufficient forces to implement such a strategy, as 

noted by Kissinger in his memoirs, and if war had broken out 

simultaneously against the Soviet Union and Communist China, 

it would likely have become nuclear to compensate for 

weaknesses in conventional forces. Improved relation with 

Communist China would eliminate one major adversary and make 

it possible for the United States to switch from a "two-and-

a-half war" strategy to a "one-and-a-half war" strategy, 

with emphasis clearly on planning for a war in Europe 

against the Soviet Union (Kissinger 1979, 220-22) . 

The change to a "one-and-a-half war" strategy was 

announced in President Nixon's Foreign Policy Report in 

February 1970. According to Kissinger, this report was a 

signal to Communist China that the United States publicly 

acknowledged that it "would no longer treat a conflict with 

the USSR as automatically involving the People's Republic" 

(Kissinger 1979, 222; Garrett 1983a, 239; 1987, 257). 

America's immediate goal in seeking rapprochement with 

the PRC was to capitalize on the PRC-Soviet Union split and 

PRC's overtures to Washington. Nixon and Kissinger were 
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primarily concerned with the withdrawal of American troops 

from Vietnam, thus improving the United States global 

position for dealing with the Soviet Union and reducing the 

number of threats to be contained in the changing world 

situation. Easing of hostility with Peking, they believed, 

would contribute to achieving these goals. America's 

interests in Taiwan, on the other hand, would be 

substantially downgraded by rapprochement between the United 

States and the PRC. 

As American leaders' perception of the world changed 

from the cold war and containment to detente and 

rapprochement, America's China policy changed dramatically 

and drastically. The emphasis shifted from Taipei to 

Peking, and as a result the political world of Taiwan was 

thrown into a tailspin and the ROC was forced to develop 

other foreign policy options to preserve its national 

survival. The presence of the unfavorable developments in 

the international environment immediately posed the question 

of how the ROC could cope with this situation. A 

continuation of its uncompromising diplomacy towards 

communism would only serve to further isolate Taipei and 

endanger its national survival. Under these conditions, the 

ROC was forced to realize that its anti-communist diplomacy 

no longer worked to preserve its national position in the 

world and that it must take a more pragmatic approach in 

conducting diplomacy. No longer could it look solely at the 
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United States for support, and no longer could its foreign 

policy be built entirely on its relationship with the United 

States. 

Impact of America's China Policy on the ROC After 1969 

The strategic importance of Taiwan changed as the world 

perception of American leaders changed. No longer was 

Taiwan viewed as a vital strategic link in an alliance 

system primarily aimed at containing Communist China. 

Peking was now seen as being vital to America's global 

interest. Rapprochement with the PRC was believed to have 

created a great strategic opportunity for the United States 

and to have provided an incentive for the soviet Union to 

help the United States end the war in Vietnam. Moreover, 

rapprochement could also reduce the risk of war and increase 

stability in Asia, This new view of reality caused a 

complete about-face in America's commitment to the U.S.-ROC 

relations. Nixon and Kissinger recognized that "no 

government less deserved what was about to happen to it than 

that of Taiwan. It [had] been a loyal ally; its conduct 

toward us had been exemplary" (Kissinger 1979, 733) . 

Despite these warm sentiments, Taiwan was largely set adrift 

in the new international politics. 

The revolutionary change in relations between the 

United States and the PRC, however, was not entirely 

unexpected in Taiwan. Since the beginning of the Nixon 
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term, the administration had shown a more conciliatory 

attitude toward Communist China. Secretary of State William 

Rogers in April, 1969 said that the United States accepted 

the existence of a Communist China on the mainland and a 

Nationalist China on Taiwan as "facts of life" that could 

not be ignored and that the new administration "[should] 

take initiatives to reestablish more normal relations with 

Communist China and [should] remain responsive to any 

indications of less hostile attitudes from their side" 

(Bulletin 1969, 398-99; Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 

185). This new attitude of the United States caused the ROC 

to begin to consider what it could do if America carried out 

these more conciliatory positions with Peking. 

The Nixon Administration, through 1969 and 1970, took a 

number of initiatives aimed at improving relations with 

Peking that including even softening its position on the 

admission of the PRC to the United Nations. It gradually 

removed certain travel and trade restrictions applied to 

Communist China since the early 1950s (Nixon 1972, 30) . It 

withdrew the Seven Fleet from patrolling the Taiwan Strait 

after serving for 19 years as an important symbol of United 

States commitment to the ROC on Taiwan (Congressional 

Quarterly Inc. 1980, 187). In the United Nations in 

November 1970, it voted against the Albania-sponsored 

resolution to expel the ROC and to seat the PRC, but it 

suggested that it would not oppose the admission of the PRC 
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if that admission were not at the expense of the ROC. It 

further demonstrated its intention of improving relations 

with Peking when its representative to the General Assembly 

said that the United States was as interested as any nation 

in seeing the PRC "play a constructive role among the family 

of nations" (Bulletin 1970, 733-35; Chiu 1973, 167; 1979, 

178). America obviously was attempting to move to a two-

China policy. 

Unknown to Taiwan, the Nixon Administration took a 

series of secret initiatives to convey its desire to improve 

relations with Communist China. The United States 

Ambassador to Poland in December 1969 contacted the PRC 

Ambassador to Poland and told him that the United States was 

prepared to undertake serious talks (Kissinger 1979, 188). 

The PRC responded positively to this initiative, leading to 

ambassadorial talks in early 1970 and ultimately to Nixon's 

trip to Peking. 

Nixon's announcement of his new Asia policy in July, 

1969, that United States would reduce its military presence 

in Asia and only would provide Asian nations with means to 

defend themselves indicated that Peking's threat had been 

downgraded. Also, it implied a major redefining of the 

containment policy in Asia. 

The new Asian policy had the effect of forcing the 

nations on the periphery of the PRC to reappraise their 

positions and to seek ways for normalizing relations with 
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the PRC. It added confusion about the status of the ROC in 

the Chinese civil war. Was the ROC still the legitimate 

government of China fighting to restore itself on the 

mainland? This confusion led many of the Asian countries 

who formerly had sided with the ROC to reconsider their 

stance regarding recognition of Taiwan. Even non-Asian 

countries sensed that this was a fait accompli—the PRC now 

was seen as the government of China. As a result, Canada 

immediately extended recognition to the PRC, thus 

terminating its relations with the ROC. One month later, 

Italy followed the same step. Their actions encouraged 

other Western countries to modify their positions with 

Peking, since both countries were close American allies. 

Taiwan began to feel the anguish of being adrift in the 

international seas without support. 

Nixon reiterated his desire for improving relations 

with the PRC in his second foreign policy report to Congress 

in February 1971. This time he added the statement which 

greatly alarmed the ROC, that the "United States [was] 

prepared to see the People's Republic of China play a 

constructive role in the family of nations." This was the 

first time President Nixon had formally used the official 

title of the government of mainland China, and he used it in 

terms of the United Nations. Although his statements 

alarmed the ROC, he did indicate that the United States 

would observe its treaty commitments to protect the ROC's 
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seat in the United Nations. Differences between Taipei and 

Peking, he believed, could be resolved by peaceful means and 

that association between the United States and the ROC need 

not constitute an obstacle to normalization between the 

United States and the PRC (Nixon 1971, 105-09) . 

This new stance by President Nixon was clearly 

different from his earlier statement as vice-president, that 

"recognition of Communist China and its admission to the 

United Nations have been firmly opposed by the Republican 

administration. We will continue in this opposition" 

(Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 124). America's China 

policy, as a result of the changes in international 

politics, had now clearly changed to a two-China policy. 

The two-China policy, as conceived by Nixon, was 

officially announced by a State Department spokesman on 

April 28, 1971 in a statement on the Status of Taiwan which 

dealt with the question of sovereignty over Taiwan. Both 

the ROC and the PRC claimed that Taiwan was an integral part 

of China, but both claimed to be the legitimate government 

of the state of China. The United States obviously did not 

want to take either side in this on-going conflict. It 

therefore stated that "our position has been and remains 

very firmly that whatever the ultimate resolution of the 

dispute between the Republic of China on Taiwan and the PRC 

on the mainland, it should be accomplished by peaceful 

means" (Chiu 1979, 244). This statement inferred that two 
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ways existed to resolve the status of Taiwan, namely either 

through international negotiations or directly by the two 

Chinese governments. With regard to the Nationalist 

government, the United States now stated that: 

We regard the Republic of China as exercising 
legitimate authority over Taiwan and the Pescadores by 
virtue of the fact that Japanese forces occupying 
Taiwan were directed to surrender to the force of the 
Republic of China (Chiu 1979, 244-45). 

America by this action had moved to a two China policy 

and now treated the Nationalist government and Chinese 

Communist government as two separate nations. Under this 

new policy the United States sought to avoid any actions 

which might be interpreted by Communist China as hostile, 

and as a result, it stopped military aid to the ROC, other 

than defensive weapons. Most new sophisticated weapons 

which would have increased the ROC's offensive capabilities 

were in effect banned because the United States did not want 

to provoke the PRC (Liu 1978, 423? Kuan 1980, 45). 

Once America's new China policy was conceived, events 

developed rapidly. In April, 1971, Peking formally invited 

an American ping-pong team to visit the mainland. Four days 

later, the United States announced the lifting of the 

embargo on trade with Communist China and relaxed United 

States currency controls which also dated back to 1950. 

Visas for visitors to the PRC began to be issued 

(Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 196). President Nixon 

announced in July that he would visit the mainland before 
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May 1972, for the purpose of seeking "the normalization of 

relations between the two countries and also to exchange 

views on questions of concern to the two sides" (Bulletin 

1971, 121). 

The repercussions of Nixon's announcement on the ROC 

were profound, although he said that "our action in seeking 

a new relationship with the People's Republic of China 

[would] not be at the expense of our old friends." The ROC 

feared the worst which was not long in coming in an 

announcement by the Secretary of State that the United 

States would end its 20-year opposition to the seating of 

the PRC in the United Nations. While Secretary Rogers 

repeated that the United States would oppose any move aimed 

to expel the ROC, he said that the United States would abide 

by the majority decision of the United Nations about which 

government should have China's seat in the Security Council 

(Bulletin 1971, 193; Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 

200). To the ROC and its supporters, this statement was in 

reality an abandonment of the ROC by the United States. It 

also marked the beginning of a mass exodus of countries 

shifting thesir recognition from the ROC to the PRC (Chiu 

1979, 179). 

When the issue came up about expelling the ROC from the 

United Nations and seating the PRC in its place, Kissinger 

was in Peking on a mission to arrange the forthcoming Nixon 

visit. His most convenient absence was interpreted by many 
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as an indication that the United States would not fight to 

protect the ROC's seat in the United Nations. During the 

legislative maneuvering on the Chinese representation issue, 

supporters of the ROC failed to obtain sufficient votes to 

pass the "important question" resolution which would have 

required a two-thirds majority to expel the ROC. As a 

result, the United Nations' General Assembly passed the 

Albania-sponsored resolution to admit the PRC and to expel 

the ROC by a simple majority vote (Congressional Quarterly 

Inc. 1980, 365-66). Due to the adoption of the Albania 

resolution, the resolution introduced by the United States 

for dual representation of China never came to vote. The 

PRC delegation took the China seat in the United Nations on 

November 15, 1971. 

The "Shanghai Communique" between the United States and 

the PRC on February 27, 1972 concluded Nixon's visit to the 

mainland. The section pertaining to Taiwan recorded an 

"agreement to disagree." The PRC claimed to be the legal 

government of China, including the province of Taiwan, and 

that liberation of Taiwan was a matter of China's internal 

affairs in which no country had a right to interfere. It 

demanded that all United States forces and military 

installations be withdrawn from Taiwan. The United States, 

which had been advocating a two-China policy, changed its 

position. According to the Communique, it acknowledged that 

all Chinese on either side of the Taiwan Strait maintain 
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there is but one China and that Taiwan is a part of China 

and that the United States government did not challenge that 

position. In addition, it reaffirmed its interest in a 

peaceful settlement of the Taiwan question by the Chinese 

themseslves. American forces, it stated, ultimately would be 

withdrawn from Taiwan. In the mean time, it agreed to 

reduccj its forces and military installations on Taiwan 

progressively "as the tension in the area diminished" 

(Bulletin 1972, 435-38; Gibert and Carpenter 1989, 111-14) . 

Despite the disagreement on the Taiwan question, both the 

United States and the PRC agreed on improving trade, 

cultural exchange, and other relations, and they also agreed 

to move toward the normalization of relations. 

The impact of Nixon's rapprochement with Communist 

China and the resulting Shanghai Communique was devastating 

to the ROC. It marked the formal beginning of the process 

of normalization between the United States and the PRC and 

signaled the decline of American diplomatic and military 

support for the ROC in Taiwan. Washington, in effect, now 

gave up the two-China idea as an option and accepted 

Communist China as the legitimate government of all China. 

The international community followed America's lead. Many 

countries in the world considered that complete abandonment 

of the ROC was merely a matter of time and began adjusting 

their China policy accordingly. They deserted the ROC and . 

established full diplomatic relations with the PRC, 
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including Japan and eight NATO allies of the United States 

(Hsiao 1983, 43) . Thus, the ROC suffered from a massive 

loss of diplomatic recognition by many nations in the 

international community. These calamitous events for the 

ROC presented it with a frightened identity crisis: it was 

now isolated in the international community and had become 

what some scholars called a "pariah" state. The ROC's anti-

communist diplomacy apparently could not work in this new 

environment. A new way had to be found by which the ROC 

could overcome its international isolation and preserve its 

national survival. The ROC was compelled to put aside 

ideological considerations in its foreign policy and to 

explore means of developing international ties which would 

help maintain its status and secure its national survival. 

America's policy towards the ROC and the PRC entered a 

new phase after the dramatic opening of mainland China. 

Although it was not until 1979, seven years after the 

Shanghai Communique, that the Carter Administration severed 

its official relations with Taipei, in reality the relations 

between the United States and the ROC did not function 

normally after 1972. The ROC's ambassador to the United 

States, James C. H. Shen was in effect a "lame duck" 

ambassador. It was impossible for him even to make an 

appointment with the President, Vice-president, or Secretary 

of State, particularly after the Shanghai Communique (Shen 

1983) . To the ROC, its worst fear had occurred: its main 
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supporter, the United States, moved its embassy from Taipei 

to Peking and terminated its commitment of support in 

January 1979. Also, the United States agreed with the PRC 

to withdraw its troops from the island and agreed with the 

PRC to terminate the Mutual Defense Treaty of 1954 with the 

ROC (Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 341-42; Gibert and 

Carpenter 1989, 201-03). These changes in the international 

and regional systems seriously impacted the foreign policy 

of the ROC and forced it to seek out a new means of 

preserving its national identity. 

Summary 

This chapter attempted to identify how the 

international system affected change in the ROC's foreign 

policy. The international system, according to the 

conceptual framework of this study, was defined as the 

patterns of interactions among states shaped by the 

structure of interactions between or among the most powerful 

actors. The patterns of interaction between the two 

superpowers after World War II affected the foreign policy 

behavior of countries throughout the world, and America's 

China policy directly shaped the foreign policy of the ROC 

since it became a part of the Western alliance. 

Interactions between the superpowers following World 

War II shaped the international structure and the world was 

divided into the two ideological blocs of Western democracy 
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and communism. This Cold War bipolarity dominated the 

international system and the foreign policies of states, 

like the ROC, which were allied with one of the superpowers. 

The United States pursued a global containment policy toward 

the Soviet Union which led to a series of alliances 

throughout the world. After the outbreak of the Korean War, 

this policy of containment was extended to include Communist 

China and, as a result, Taiwan took on a new importance. It 

was now seen as a vital link in the United States' defense 

line against communism in Asia. 

Once behind the American shield, the ROC rekindled its 

goal of recapturing the mainland and reasserted its claim of 

being the only legitimate government of China. It was now 

able to adopt a belligerent foreign policy emphasizing 

military counterattack against the mainland and isolation of 

Communist China internationally. The basic idea of its 

foreign policy was to utilize America's security commitment 

in East Asia as well as its global containment policy for 

the promotion of the ROC's political objectives. American 

involvement in East Asia indeed provided the ROC the 

strength to block aggression by Communist China against the 

island, to succeed in its diplomatic campaigns overseas and 

to reconstruct its economy on Taiwan. 

During this time, the ROC's policy aimed at maneuvering 

the United States to support its goal of retaking the 

mainland. It took every opportunity to continue the 
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conflict against the mainland. The United States, however, 

did not want to commit itself to support the ROC in a 

military action against the mainland, as it did not want to 

become involved in a war with the PRC and the Soviet Union. 

Without America's support, the military threats of the ROC 

to return to the mainland were hollow. The ROC thus was 

forced to revise its long-held assumptions about communism 

and retaking the mainland in the early 1960s when the United 

States publicly announced it would not support an attack on 

the mainland. This declaration of American policy- that it 

would not support the ROC's military goals- forced Taiwan to 

revise its foreign policy from one of military counterattack 

to one of relying on political persuasion to regain the 

mainland. 

America's attitude toward communism by the late 1960s 

was in the flux of chang and its policy for dealing with the 

communist threat was being reassessed, as the international 

structure moved from bipolarity to multipolarity (Hahn 1972, 

363). The United States gradually modified its strategy 

from containment and isolation to a more general and 

flexible theme of detente with the center of communism. 

Rapprochement with the PRC began to be considered as the 

perception developed that Communist China as a potential 

friend or at least a non-hostile adversary would be 

advantageous to the United States. This change in America's 

view of Communist China affected the ROC vitally. 
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The ROC's violent anti-communism stance no longer 

served America's perceived interest since the strategic 

importance of Taiwan had changed as the perception of 

American leaders changed. The new reality of the emerging 

international structure and America's desertion of its 

commitment to containment forced the ROC to adjust its 

foreign policy away from military counterattack and toward 

some form of political or economic stance which would 

protect its national interests. America's rapprochement 

with Communist China was followed by a decrease in its 

commitment to the ROC, and an abandonment of its assertion 

that the ROC government on Taiwan represented the legitimate 

government of China. The international community followed 

America's lead, and the ROC lost its seat in the United 

Nations. Many countries in the world began to adjust their 

China policy accordingly. Thus, the ROC's expulsion from 

the United Nations was almost immediately followed by a 

massive switch in diplomatic recognition to the PRC 

government. The ROC now faced a heightened identity crisis 

and increasingly severe international isolation. The ROC, 

therefore, was compelled to put aside ideological 

considerations in its foreign policy and began to explore 

means of developing substantial unofficial ties which would 

help maintain its international status and secure its 

national survival. 

America's position on the Taiwan question remains 
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unclear until today, despite the changes in its China 

policy. In each of the U.S.-PRC communiques since 1972, the 

United States has carefully stated only that it 

"acknowledges" the PRC position that there is but one China 

and that Taiwan is a part of China (Gibert and Carpenter 

1989, 111-14, 201-03, 305-08). The term "acknowledges" was 

deliberately chosen as it "indicated cognizance of, but not 

necessarily agreement with, the (Communist) Chinese 

position" (U.S. Congress, Senate, Committee of Foreign 

Relations 1983, 12). The main interest of the United States 

is that the resolution of the Taiwan issue be peaceful, and 

that both sides are involved in deciding the issue (Bulletin 

1982, 20-21; U.S. Congress, Senate, Committee of Foreign 

Relations 1983, 6; Hickey 1988, 881-96). This disagreement 

between Peking and Washington has enabled the ROC to 

continue to look toward the United States as a major 

supporter which is essential to its foreign policy and 

national survival. 

International factors obviously have been a major 

source of change in the ROC's foreign policy. The path from 

the world of containment to the grand design of the Nixon's 

Administration shows that at each turn in the superpowers 

position, the ROC's foreign policy was affected and change 

occurred. The next issue to be considered is how regional 

factors affected the foreign policy behavior of the ROC. 



CHAPTER IV 

REGIONAL FACTORS AFFECTING FOREIGN POLICY 

BEHAVIOR OF THE ROC 

This chapter endeavors to identify which regional 

patterns of interaction in Asia influenced change in the 

foreign policy behavior of the ROC within the confines of 

the conceptual framework of source analysis as described in 

chapter I. An examination is made of the impact on the ROC 

of the increased dissension and rift between the PRC and the 

Soviet Union, the influence of the Vietnam War, the changes 

resulting from the enhancement in the status of the PRC, and 

the repercussions from the PRC's policy toward the ROC. 

While all regional factors are a part of the international 

environment, they differ in that they are not necessarily a 

major factor creating or controlling the structure of the 

international arena. They do have, however, an impact on 

foreign policy behavior within the region and to some degree 

on international relations in general. 

Dissension Between the PRC and the Soviet Union 

A decade of cooperation between the Soviet Union and 

the PRC followed the victory of the Chinese Communists on 

the mainland. The two countries closely collaborated 

together during the Korean war, and the Soviets supplied 

140 
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economic and military assistance to the PRC. However, 

serious differences over ideological and political positions 

arose between the two countries around the middle of the 

1950s. This antagonism increased during the 60s and 70s and 

was eventually a factor that helped to influence the change 

in international politics from a bipolar world structure in 

the 50s to a triangular relationship in the late 60's. 

Subsequently, it helped bring about the U.S.-PRC 

rapprochement and normalization of relations in the 7 0s, and 

finally to the severing of United States diplomatic ties to 

the ROC in 1979. 

The initial cause of the rift between the PRC and the 

Soviet Union is frequently traced to the ideological dispute 

between Moscow and Peking, arising out of Nikita 

Khrushchev's speeches to the 20th Soviet Party Congress in 

February 1956. Khrushchev said that war with "capitalist 

imperialism" was no longer inevitable, implicitly because of 

the Soviet's possession of nuclear weapons. He argued that 

there were two ways of proceeding, either of "peaceful 

coexistence" or "the most devastating war in history." He 

concluded that Moscow would use "peaceful coexistence" as 

the road to power. This position contradicted Mao's 

strongly held belief of the inevitability of armed struggle 

between the forces of socialism and imperialism. It also 

implied a willingness by the Soviet Union to compromise with 

capitalist nations and in particular the United States. 
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Peking believed that compromise by the Soviet Union would 

weaken its position in the confrontation with the Americans 

over Taiwan. 

In his second speech to the Congress, Khrushchev 

delivered a violent and detailed denunciation of the late 

Premier Joseph Stalin and his policies. This attack on 

Stalin's "cult of personality" was interpreted by Mao as an 

indirect criticism of his own leadership. Moreover, the PRC 

feared that it might threaten the legitimacy of communist 

regimes and parties everywhere, weaken the unity of the 

communist bloc, and adversely affect the worldwide struggle 

against the capitalist world (Barnett 1977, 32-34; 

Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 109). As a result of 

this ideological divergence, the Chinese and the Soviet 

Communist parties bitterly debated from 1956 until the early 

1980s, which side was the true heir of Marx and Lenin, and 

which was undermining the socialist movement. 

Mao believed that the strength of the Soviet Union 

after the launching of Sputnik and the successful test of an 

ICBM in 1957 would deter the United States and that local 

conflicts could be contained at levels below nuclear 

confrontation. He further assumed that the outcome of the 

local conflicts, with the help of the Soviet Union, could be 

manipulated to the advantage of local communist parties and 

governments. For this reason, Mao believed that the Soviets 

should back the PRC's military action against the ROC-held 
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islands in the Taiwan Straits. Furthermore, he urged Moscow 

to take tougher positions toward the United States on 

conflicting issues between the East and West. 

Khrushchev, however, viewed the threat of nuclear 

confrontation much more seriously. Local conflicts were 

seen as the most likely point of escalation to nuclear 

confrontation and were to be avoided whenever possible. 

Should hostilities break out, local conflicts should be 

contained quickly through political means. Khrushchev 

worried that aggressive policies of the PRC toward Taiwan 

could draw the Soviet Union into an unwanted war with the 

United States, even though it affected no vital interests of 

Russia. He refused to endorse the conflict and provided 

only half-hearted support for the PRC during its large-scale 

attack against the ROC-held island of Quemoy in 1958 (Hinton 

1976, 4-6; Barnett 1977, 34-39; Lasater 1984, 25-27; 1989, 

21-22) . 

Peking's decisions in 1958 to abandon the Soviet model 

of development and to initiate the Great Leap Forward 

through communes posed a direct ideological and political 

challenge to the leadership of Moscow. It implied that the 

PRC had reached the final stage of communism without going 

through the various stages of industrialization and 

socialism, which Moscow insisted was essential. As a result 

of this challenge, the Soviets withdrew their 1957 offer to 

help the PRC develop nuclear weapons in June 1959. This 
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policy reversal was deeply resented by the PRC and was 

perceived to be motivated by Khrushchev's diplomatic efforts 

to achieve rapprochement with the United States and a 

nuclear-free zone in the Far East (Barnett 1977, 38; Jones 

and Kevil 1985, 12-13). 

The extent and bitterness of the ideological 

differences between the PRC and the Soviet Union were made 

public by the Chinese Communist Party in April 1960 in its 

journal, Hongqi (Red Flag). An article entitled "Long Live 

Leninism" sought to demonstrate the theoretical legitimacy 

of Chinese Communism and Mao, and the deviation and heresy 

of the Soviet Union. Mao, not Khrushchev, according to the 

article, was the heir to the Communist tradition, and the 

logical successor to Marx, Lenin, and Stalin. The Soviet 

Communist Party immediately replied to this challenge by 

accusing the Chinese Communists of being "dogmatists," and 

it praised Khrushchev's tactics as representing an 

application of creative Leninism (Congressional Quarterly 

Inc. 1980, 122-23; Jones and Kevil 1985, 17-19). Once in 

the open, the conflict between the two communist countries 

exploded and affected every issue area between the 

countries. Soviet economic and technical advisers were 

withdrawn from the PRC in the mid-1960s and joint projects 

underway were terminated. These actions seriously damaged 

the PRC's economy. The ideological quarrel soon spread into 

the realm of state relations and even challenged the 
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monolithic nature of international communism. 

The war of words reached a peak in 1962-1963, when the 

Soviets refused to help the PRC in its war with India and 

when Khrushchev backed down to America's threats and 

withdrew Soviet missiles from Cuba. To the Chinese 

Communists, these Soviet actions were "retreats," and the 

press castigated Khrushchev for these cowardly moves 

(Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 158-59). 

These bitter accusations and counteraccusations between 

the Soviet Union and the PRC continued as the military 

buildup of the United States in South Vietnam was taking 

place. In 1966, the Soviets decided to increase aid to 

Hanoi and demanded that Peking cooperate in helping North 

Vietnam. A "united action" between the two countries was 

called by the Soviets, and they proposed to ship their arms 

shipments to North Vietnam to pass through Chinese territory 

unhindered. The PRC saw this as an infringement on its 

sovereignty which would lead to more Soviet interference in 

internal affairs. Most importantly, the PRC saw this as a 

Soviet effort to push them into a direct confrontation with 

the United States. The PRC demurred and refused to permit 

passage of Soviet goods. In response, the Soviets mobilized 

troops along their common border, which resulted in serious 

armed clashes in Mairch 1969 between the two sides (Robinson 

1972, 1175-1202; Barnett 1977, 46-52; Congressional 

Quarterly Inc. 1980, 158-59; Garver 1982, 54-63; Lasater 
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1984, 27-36). 

The expanding conflict between the two communist powers 

caused the Soviets not only to exert military pressure 

against the PRC but also to directly compete in the 

international sphere with it former ally. Leonid Brezhnev, 

the Secretary General of the Communist Party of the Soviet 

Union (CPSU), undertook a number of initiatives which aimed 

at threatening the PRC. In 1969, he proposed an Asian 

collective security system which would have given the 

Soviets an opportunity for encircling the PRC and limiting 

the PRC's activity in Southeast and South Asia (Garver 1982, 

10-13). Also, Moscow signed a treaty with India in 1971 and 

later backed India during its war with Pakistan, even though 

Pakistan was an ally of the PRC. Brezhnev also attempted to 

improve its relations with Japan, increased aid to North 

Vietnam, and expanded its naval operations in both East 

Asian waters and the Indian Ocean (Barnett 1977, 52). To 

the PRC, all of these actions were seen as being motivated 

by its desire to contain and limit the PRC's influence and 

were viewed as a potential threat to the nation. 

The PRC was not only concerned about these Soviet 

initiatives but was also fearful of a possible Soviet 

invasion. As a result of the disastrous Cultural 

Revolution, it felt acutely isolated from the world. It had 

lost status in the international sphere, and only a small 

handful of states such as Albania, Pakistan, and a few 
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African states coulcl still be counted as friends. 

Furthermore, the newly announced Brezhnev's doctrine of 

"limited sovereignty," seemed like a ploy which might be 

used against them. This doctrine had been relied upon in 

1968 as a justification for the Soviet intervention of 

Czechoslovakia, a fraternal socialist country. Brezhnev 

asserted that whenever the forces of "counterrevolution" 

within a socialist country threatened to dismantle the 

elements of "socialism," the Soviet Union and other 

socialist countries were bound by the obligations of 

proletarian internationalism to intervene in support of the 

"revolutionary forces" (Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 

181; Jones and Kevil 1985, 84-85). The PRC was afraid that 

as result of the chaos resulting from the Cultural 

Revolution, the Soviets would attempt to apply this doctrine 

to them and invade mainland China. 

A fundamental change occurred in the PRC's security 

perception as a result of this conflict between the two 

centers of communism. Peking now viewed Moscow as the 

greatest and most immediate threat to its national security. 

To protect itself against this newly perceived form of 

"socialist imperialism," the PRC began to pursue an active 

foreign policy designed to broaden its foreign ties and end 

its diplomatic isolation. It adopted a more flexible and 

pragmatic approach to foreign affairs and no longer 

perceived "American Imperialism" as the greatest and most 
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immediate threat to its security (Barnett 1977, 193-97; 

Garver 1982). In fact, it sharply increased its criticism 

of Moscow while it reduced its attacks on the West. 

Although the new position of the PRC did not immediately 

impact the ROC's foreign policy, in time the improving 

relationships between the PRC and the United States helped 

bring about a change in the international and regional 

structure which forced the ROC to alter its foreign policy. 

The PRC also began to consider the possibility of a new 

approach toward the United States as a result of its new 

diplomatic views that America might act as a possible 

deterrent to the Soviet threat. Whereas once the PRC had 

insisted in the 1950s and early 1960s that the Taiwan 

question had to be solved before any other agreements could 

be reached with the United States, now the PRC hoped to 

deter the Soviet threat by improving its relations with 

Washington, it no longer insisted that the United States 

first agree to withdraw its armed forces from the Taiwan 

Straits before an improvement could be made in relations 

between the two countries (Young 1968, 230-31; Barnett 1977, 

191-92, 237). The leaders of the PRC were ready to put 

aside the Taiwan issue temporarily and give higher, 

immediate priority to deterring the Soviet Union. As a 

result, the PRC began to respond to America's secret 

overtures by the Nixon Administration that ultimately 

resulted in detente between the PRC and the United States, 
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which culminated in President Nixon's trip to Peking as well 

as the signing of the Shanghai Communique. This situation 

was described by Nixon as follows: 

The key factor that brought us [United States and the 
PRC] together. . . was our common concern with the 
Soviet threat, and our recognition that we had a better 
chance of containing that threat if we replaced 
hostility with cooperation between Peking and 
Washington (NYT October 11, 1982, 19; lasater 1988, 

12) . 

A fundamental change between big-power relations in the 

world was hastened by the dissension between the PRC and the 

Soviet Union. This dissension helped America to change its 

view that communism was a monolithic bloc always to be 

countered. Instead, the United States saw an opportunity to 

drive a wedge between the two communist centers by playing 

off one against the other- either the "China Card" or the 

"Russian Card". Ultimately, this new perspective led to 

rapprochement between the United States and the PRC and a 

complete revamping of America's China policy. The PRC, 

rather than the ROC, was now recognized by the United States 

as the sole legitimate government of China. 

The ROC's vibrant anti-communism, which formerly had 

made it so important to the United States, no longer served 

the interests of the United States. As a result, the ROC 

was forced gradually to reverse its long-held anti-communism 

assumptions. As America's commitment to the ROC weakened, 

the ROC faced the tough question of whether to continue to 

depend solely on the United States and the policy of 
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"Western alignment" as it had done throughout the 1950s and 

early 1960s or to seek new foreign policies more capable of 

protecting its national interest. The need to reassess the 

nature of its foreign policy became increasingly evident as 

the ROC continued to lose international status and became 

more and more a "pariah state." As the regional environment 

in the Far East changed, the strong anti-communism 

sentiments which had dominated the Cold War bipolarity faded 

in the West, and the ROC found itself increasingly out of 

step with its former allies and patron. It simply had to 

adapt its foreign policy or ultimately lose its national 

identity. 

Influence of the Vietnam War 

The Vietnam War profoundly affected the United States, 

as well as all Southeast Asia. Increasing casualties and 

soaring costs for the military divided Americans as no other 

event since its civil war. The bitter American experience 

in Vietnam created an opposition to the war which forced 

America's policy makers to consider plans for ending the 

war. Disengagement in a manner which would preserve 

national honor, however, forced the United States to 

consider new approaches in its foreign policy. This 

reevaluation of its worldwide stance toward communism also 

led to a reconsideration of its China policy. 

Change of its long held policy of containment was 
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difficult and painful for the United States. Since the end 

of World War II, it had believed that communism was a 

monolithic movement bent on conquering the world. In Asia, 

Peking was seen as the fountainhead spreading communism 

through puppet governments in Southeast Asia. Holding back 

the spread of communism had been the justification of the 

United States for getting into the Vietnam war. It was 

agreed that the communist threat had to be stopped, or like 

dominoes, all of Southeast Asian countries would fall. The 

National Security Council (NSC) of the United States over 

and over again clearly spelled out this theme. It read as 

follows: 

It is important to United States security interests 
that all practicable measures be taken to prevent 
further Communist expansion in Southeast Asia. 
Indochina is a key area of Southeast Asia and is under 
immediate threat. The neighboring countries of 
Thailand and Burma could be expected to fall under 
communist domination if Indochina were controlled by a 
Communist-dominated government. The balance of 
Southeast Asia would then be in grave hazard (Gravel 
1971, Vol. 1, 361-62; U.S. Department of Defense 1971, 
Vol. 8, 282-85) . 

And in another version, it even stated that "loss of any 

single country" in Southeast Asia would ultimately lead to 

the loss of all Southeast Asia, India, Japan, and finally 

"endanger the stability and security of Europe" (Gravel 

1971, Vol. 1, 434-43; U.S. Department of Defense 1971, Vol. 

9, 217-38). 

As a result of the policy of containment, the United 

States became involved in Vietnam from the early 1950s. It 
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saw the Vietnam conflict as another chapter in the cold war 

confrontation with Communist China and the Soviet Union. 

Involvement increased gradually over the years until 1964 

when a major military buildup of American forces began after 

the Tonkin Gulf incident in which North Vietnamese patrol 

boats reportedly attacked two American destroyers (Karnow 

1983/ 357-86; Kahin 1986, 203-59) . Throughout this period, 

the United States called the Vietnam conflict the key for 

stopping communist expansion in Asia. The Kennedy 

Administration said that the war was one that the United 

States could not afford to lose if it were to contain 

communist aggression in Asia (Congressional Quarterly Inc. 

1980, 129) . President Johnson described the war as part of 

Communist China's larger purposes to spread violence to 

every continent (Dulles 1972, 212-13). 

The American perception that Peking was behind the 

spread of communism in Southeast Asia increased its support 

of the ROC as the legitimate government of China. Taiwan 

became increasingly vital to the United States as a key 

listening post for gathering intelligence on the PRC, as 

well as an important logistics center for America war 

efforts. Also, it served as a convenient base for providing 

war weary troops with recreation and rehabilitation (Lasater 

1989, 16-17). 

The Tet (new year) offensive launched by the Communist 

forces in early 1968 forced American policy makers to face 
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the hard truth that the two sides were mired down in the 

jungles of Vietnam (Hoopes 1973, 139-58). All of the 

sophisticated weaponry of America was incapable of breaking 

Hanoi's will and capacity to resist. The mounting tide of 

casualties, the debilitating drain of national resources, 

and the massive barrage of public opposition, especially 

among the young, would continue indefinitely unless America 

could find a way to end the war. America's prestige around 

the world would also continue to decline as a result of the 

spectacle of a superpower being unable to crush the ragtag 

band of Vietnamese revolutionaries. These disconcerting 

conditions led the American public to attack the 

government's Vietnam policy and to urge a reassessment of 

the traditional China policy, since the main objective of 

the United States war effort was to contain Communist China. 

The conclusion of most public opinion was that America's 

policy of containing Communist China in the hope of bringing 

about a collapse of the communist regime had failed. 

Recommendations began to be made by some that the United 

States should look for ways to increase non-diplomatic 

contact with the PRC in hopes of ending the war in Vietnam 

(Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 161). 

It became increasing clear to the Johnson 

Administration that the war could not be won without 

committing many more United States troops and escalating the 

war to a new level of violence. This, however, was not 
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feasible as former Secretary of State, Dean Acheson, an 

advisor to President Johnson, indicated in a private report 

to the president. The American public would not tolerate 

the kind of military involvement necessary for a victory 

(Karnow 1983, 561-62). Furthermore, there was danger that 

such actions might provoke Communist China's intervention 

and thus lead to a general war. This dreadful dilemma in 

which it could not win, it could not get out, and fighting 

on only made the situation worse forced President Johnson to 

conclude that the United States should abandon the guest for 

a military victory in Vietnam, and seek instead a political 

settlement which would allow the United States to withdraw 

itself (Hoopes 1973, 159-260). 

In March 1968, President Johnson told the American 

public on television that the United States was now ready to 

enter into negotiations with North Vietnam. As an 

indication of the seriousness of his desire to negotiate, he 

also announced that bombing of North Vietnam would be 

halted. Furthermore, he told the nation that he would 

neither seek nor accept the Democratic Party's nomination 

for president in the upcoming elections (Bulletin 1968, 481-

86). These dramatic events symbolized a new recognition of 

the limits of American power in Asia. 

Nixon's victory in the presidential election 

facilitated the withdrawal of American forces from Vietnam, 

although it took almost four more painful years to finally 
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conclude the war. During this period, a soul searching 

examination about America's position in the world took 

place. Out of this wrenching experience, the administration 

conceived a new world perception and created a new American 

Asian policy, which came to be called the "Nixon Doctrine." 

The United States would constrict its global interests, and 

while it would continue to support its allies, it would not 

attempt to police the world and would not become directly-

involved in fighting local conflicts (Congressional 

Quarterly Inc. 1980, 186). This doctrine provided a 

rationale for subsequent American disengagement from Vietnam 

and from Asia. 

The impact of the Nixon Doctrine was tremendous. It 

created uncertainty in Asian politics. For small powers, 

like the ROC, their status as allies of the United States 

became less and less meaningful. Theoretically, they had 

greater freedom for independent action, but in reality they 

were forced to fend for themselves since they received less 

security protection from their long-time patron. As a 

result, their foreign policies were in a state of disarray, 

and these countries were forced to reappraise their position 

and to seek out new arrangements with the PRC. The fact 

that most of the countries on the periphery of the PRC, 

which had been friendly toward the ROC, now began to develop 

close ties with the PRC which tended to create for the ROC 

an increasing threat of regional isolation. This increasing 



156 

unfavorable environment created by changes in the regional 

structure coerced the ROC to face the reality that the rigid 

foreign policy position of the past no longer served its 

interests. It was compelled to change its approach towards 

foreign relations. 

Nixon's and Kissinger's primary concern was building 

stable relationships with America's chief global rival, the 

Soviet Union. Recognizing that public backing for the war 

in Vietnam was crumbling, they sought urgently to disengage 

the United States from the fighting with minimal damage to 

the prestige and position of the United States in the world. 

They believed that an easing of the rigid hostility that had 

marked relations between the United States and the PRC for 

so many years would contribute to the accomplishment of 

these objectives. America's interests in Taiwan were 

substantially downgraded as a result of America's new 

position. Taiwan was no longer seen as a vital strategic 

link in an alliance system primarily aimed at containing the 

PRC. On the contrary, the "traditional" China policy of the 

United States began to be altered, and a new policy 

materialized. Washington now began to send diplomatic 

signals to the PRC, instead of attempting to isolate, 

thwart, and surround its political and military efforts. 

America's new advances indicated that the United States was 

willing to accept the PRC as a "normal" nation and to 

establish cordial relations with it. 
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While holding out the olive branch to Peking with one 

hand, Washington simultaneously pushed aside those interests 

in Taiwan which conflicted most sharply with the PRC's 

interests. It no longer supported the ROC as the seat of 

government representing the government of China. It also 

declared (in the Shanghai Communique) its intention 

ultimately to withdraw all its military forces and 

installations from the island. The ROC was shocked and 

alarmed by the change in America's China policy, which it 

bitterly condemned in official statements. It recognized, 

however, the continuing importance of the United States to 

its welfare, so therefore, it took care not to further 

strain relations with the United States. The diplomatic 

repercussions from this intolerable situation created by the 

changes in the international and regional structures further 

forced the ROC to seek new directions in the conduct of its 

foreign policy and to become more flexible in adjusting to 

new conditions. National decision makers in the ROC 

scrambled to find alternatives that the country might use to 

shore up its foreign policy position. Ultimately, they 

turned toward their main asset, the growing economy, and 

made it the bulwark of the ROC's new economics-first 

diplomacy. 
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Enhancement of the International Prestige of the PRC 

The PRC's efforts to exert political sovereignty over 

Taiwan immediately after its founding in 1949 were hampered 

not only by its inability to launch a major amphibious 

campaign against the island, but also by its inability to 

convince the international community of the justification of 

its claim to the island. The PRC's claim to Taiwan further 

was weakened by the PRCs intervention in the Korean war. 

As a result, the United States and the ROC cooperated 

effectively to exclude the PRC from the United Nations and 

other world bodies and to limit its international acceptance 

by most countries. This isolation from the centers of power 

and influence in the international arena continued until the 

1960s when a number of world events gave the PRC an 

opportunity of regaining international status. 

Three interrelated factors made it possible for the PRC 

to enhance its position in international politics: 1) the 

change in the power structure in the United Nations as more 

and more third world countries became members; 2) 

recognition of Peking by France, a major Western power, 

which in turn influenced the foreign policy of many African 

countries; and 3) the success of the first atomic bomb test 

by the PRC in October 1964, making it a member of the 

exclusive nuclear club. The increasing status of the PRC, 

in turn, opened the doors to international influence and 

power, which adversely affected the status of the ROC. 
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The question of which government, the ROC or the PRC, 

was entitled to represent China in the United Nations was a 

contentious issue throughout the 1950s and 1960s. As a 

founding member of the United Nations, the ROC was 

originally seated as one of the five permanent members of 

the Security Council. Soon after the establishment of the 

PRC on October 1, 1949, it requested the United Nations to 

remove the ROC's delegation and replace it as the legitimate 

government to represent China in the United Nations. From 

1949 to 1971, a vote on this issue was taken almost every 

year in the General Assembly. Until 1960, the dispute was 

beset with cold-war overtones and dominated by the two 

opposing blocs. The power balance in the United Nations 

throughout the 1950s was heavily in favor of the United 

States. In fact, the allies of the United States 

constituted an absolute majority in the United Nations 

during this period- a "mechanical majority." So long as 

this majority was stable, America's influence was decisive. 

Thus, from 1951 to 1960, the United States was able to 

obtain a sizable majority for its continuing resolution "not 

to consider" any change in Chinese representation in the 

United Nations, the so-called "moratorium" resolution (Chen 

and Lasswell 1967, 7-81; Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 

365). The ROC's seat, as a result, was assured and the 

PRC's admission was rejected. 

The strength of the United States in the United Nations 



160 

began to deteriorate after 1960 as a large number of newly 

independent countries were admitted to membership. Many of 

these countries proclaimed themselves as "nonaligned" in the 

conduct of foreign relations in an attempt to avoid being 

confined in either cold war bloc. The presence of these 

newly non-aligned nations changed the voting pattern in the 

United Nations. No longer could the United States count on 

a "mechanical majority" in its efforts to exclude the PRC 

from participation, and it could not automatically close 

debate on the issue of representation for China (Chai 1970, 

401-09; Clough 1978, 150-51; Congressional Quarterly Inc. 

1980, 365; Tadjiki 1982, 63). 

As a concession to the changing power structure in the 

United Nations, the United States abandoned the "moratorium" 

strategy of not considering any change in Chinese 

representation in 1961. To offset this situation, from 1961 

onward the United States and its allies annually submitted a 

resolution making any proposal to change the representation 

of China an "important question," which required a two-

thirds majority of the General Assembly for approval. While 

the moratorium resolution strategy postponed a direct vote 

on the question of replacing Taipei with Peking, the 

important question resolution strategy permitted a direct 

vote annually on the question of the proposal to seat the 

PRC and oust the ROC, but required a two-thirds majority 

which the proponents of change did not have. At the same 
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time, the ROC also intensified its diplomatic effort, 

through economic and technical cooperation programs in 

African and other newly independent countries, in an attempt 

to win their support in the United Nations (Clough 1978, 

151-52; Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 128, 365; Tadjiki 

1982, 21-167; Hsieh 1985, 174-76). 

Support for exclusion of the PRC continued to decline 

after the mid-1960s, and the United States and the ROC were 

able to muster only a very marginal victory in the General 

Assembly on the Chinese representation issue. There was a 

marked decline of international backing for the U.S.-ROC 

position in the United Nations, despite diplomatic efforts 

by the ROC and the United States. Peking increased its 

support in the General Assembly and the situation was 

reinforced by France's new China Policy. 

France established diplomatic relations with PRC on 

January 27, 1964, and subsequently supported its quest to be 

seated in the United Nations. This position coincided with 

President De Gaulle's move towards an independent policy in 

the East-West rivalry (Hinton 1966, 148-52). France's new 

China policy constituted a direct challenge to America's 

leadership of the West and further weakened the U.S.-ROC 

position in the United Nations, since it was a permanent 

member of the United Nations Security Council and a 

traditional ally of the United States. According to De 

Gaulle, France could no longer ignore the fact that "for 15 
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years almost the whole of China [was] gathered under a 

government which [imposed] its laws, and that externally 

China [had] shown herself to be a sovereign and independent 

power'1 (Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 141). 

The fact that France had been a world-wide colonial 

power and maintained strong influence over its former 

colonies had a tremendous impact on world opinion, 

especially on the opinion of a large number of countries 

which were previously French colonies. These newly 

independent countries possessed little experience in 

international affairs and tended to follow France in dealing 

with their foreign affairs. French recognition of the PRC, 

as a result, helped change the balance in the United Nations 

and helped the PRC ultimately to win the China seat. 

Peking successfully exploded its first nuclear device 

on October 16, 1964. The significance of this event was 

manifold. It became the first non-white country to enter 

the exclusive nuclear club and to challenge the great 

power's "nuclear monopoly." Also, the feat of developing an 

atomic weapon was accomplished largely through "self-help" 

without assistance from its increasingly reluctant ally, the 

Soviet Union. This caused great pride among many of the 

newly independent countries who were proud that a country in 

the early stages of development like them could have 

achieved as much as the so-called developed nations. While 

there was some anxiety among the third world countries over 
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the PRC's opposition to the Nuclear Test Ban Treaty of 1963, 

their belief that the United States was an imperialist power 

helped them to rationalize that the PRC's success with the 

bomb created a desirable balance of power (Hsieh 1985, 132). 

As a result of the potential nuclear capability of the 

PRC, political leaders in the United States were forced to 

begin consideration of a new and more flexible American 

China policy. By the time Nixon ran for the Presidency in 

1968, the PRC's nuclear threat had become a campaign issue. 

Candidate Nixon speaking on the PRC as a nuclear threat 

stated the following: 

At the end of this century, Communist China [would] 
have a billion people that [would] have unlimited 
atomic weapons and it can be exporting them all over 
the world, and it is essential that whoever is the next 
President of the United States develop policies now 
that [would] get Communist China to change so that we 
[could] open a dialogue with them (Congressional 
Quarterly Inc. 1973, 17). 

The international status of the PRC increased greatly 

as a result of these events, and no longer could it be 

ignored by the world community in the United Nations. 

Taiwan's influence, on the other hand, was waning as a 

result of the changing world conditions which fundamentally 

changed the ROC's international status. By 1965, the 

division in the General Assembly on the resolution to oust 

the ROC and to seat the PRC no longer gave a clear majority 

to the United States and the ROC. The vote that year 

resulted in a tie of 47 "for" to 47 "against," with 20 
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abstentions. Moreover, the resolution to require a two-

thirds majority vote to decide the Chinese representation 

issue was passed only with a vote of 56 "for" and 49 

"against," with 11 abstentions (Congressional Quarterly Inc. 

1980, 365; Tadjiki 1982, 132). Peking's xenophobic behavior 

during the Cultural Revolution temporarily reversed the 

voting trend in its favor, but as soon as Peking renewed its 

diplomatic efforts after the Cultural Revolution ended in 

mid-1969, the voting trend again began changing in favor of 

the PRC. 

The proposal to oust the ROC and seat the PRC in 1970 

was supported, for the first time, by a majority of those 

voting. The vote was 51 "for" to 49 "against," with 25 

abstentions. Only the two-thirds majority requirement 

blocked its passage and the seating of the PRC. The 

resolution to classify it as an important question, thus 

requiring a two-thirds majority, was supported only by a 

vote of 66 "for" to 52 "against," with 7 abstentions. It 

seemed obvious from this vote that the PRC could not be long 

barred from obtaining the China seat in the United Nations. 

Evidence that the United States recognized that seating 

of the PRC was a fait accompli was seen in its action the 

following year on the question of continuing to seat the 

ROC. For the first time in 20 years, the United States 

government withdrew its opposition to seating the PRC and 

supported Taiwan's cause only with half-hearted enthusiasm. 
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Consequently, in October 1971, the General Assembly voted 

down the proposal to make it an important resolution 

requiring a two-thirds majority. The voting on the 

resolution to oust the ROC and seat the PRC passed by a vote 

of 76 "for" to 35 "against," with 17 abstentions 

(Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 365; Tadjiki 1982, 167). 

After 21-years of controversy in the United Nations, 

the question of representation of China was finally settled 

in favor of the PRC. The Chinese Communist government since 

then has gradually replaced the Nationalist government as 

the legal government of China in other international 

organizations and has been recognized by the majority of 

states in the world. As the PRC's international status 

soared, the ROC found itself increasingly isolated in the 

international community, and its status became less and less 

certain. The term "pariah state" began to be applied to 

describe the ROC's ambiguous status during the post-United 

Nations period. 

The ROC as a "pariah state" either had to adopt a 

"pragmatic" and "elastic" approach to meet the changing 

political reality, or it would not be able to protect its 

national survival and identity. Since it had largely lost 

the political backing of the United States as well as its 

seat in the United Nations, the only available means to 

protect its national identity and to continue contact with 

other nations was through economic relations. The ROC since 
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1971 has adopted a rather unorthodox foreign policy approach 

which focuses on international trade. One diplomatic 

official from the ROC described his experience in the 

foreign affairs office in this fashion: "in my thirty years 

of diplomatic service, diplomacy has seemed mostly for 

trade, exchanges, and similar business." He continued to 

say that "though we cannot prevent the continued erosion of 

official relations, we can replace them with substantive 

unofficial relations" (Mendel 197 6, 11). Trade and economic 

relations became the essential features of the ROC's 

external relations after 1971. 

Impact of the PRC's Policy on Taiwan 

According to the PRC, Taiwan was and is a piece of 

terra irredenta, a part of China. It was wrested away 

briefly by the Japanese and returned to China by agreement 

among the allied leaders at the end of World War II. This 

claim was presented first by its late Premier Zhou Enlai in 

a statement in 1950. He said: 

No matter what obstructive action U.S. imperialists may 
take, the fact that Taiwan is part of China will remain 
unchanged forever. This is not only a historical fact; 
it has also been confirmed by the Cairo and Potsdam 
Declarations and the situation since the surrender of 
Japan (Chiu, 1973, 231; 1979, 221-22). 

As the matter currently stands, for Peking, the rival 

government on Taiwan represents an unfinished part of the 

civil war and a potential political threat. Not only is the 
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ROC seen as a challenge to the PRC's authority as the sole 

legal government for all of China, but it is also a 

roadblock preventing political unification of the entire 

state of China under the communist system. It is considered 

an annoying political alternative for all Chinese people who 

live on either side of the Taiwan Straits and in other parts 

of world, especially since it has been more successful in 

modernizing than the PRC. Taiwan presents a serious 

competitive challenge to the communist approach on the 

mainland. Furthermore, Taiwan's location makes it 

strategically vital to the PRC, and if it is allied with a 

hostile superpower, as it was earlier, it is a grave 

strategic threat to the mainland. By using Taiwan as a ring 

in the "containment chain" in the Western Pacific, the 

American containment strategy against the PRC in the 1950s 

and 1960s fully attested to this threat. "Liberation" of 

Taiwan by peaceful or non-peaceful means, therefore, 

continues to be a major policy objective for the PRC. 

The PRC's policy toward Taiwan was primarily militant 

during the 1950s. Following the ROC's withdrawal to Taiwan 

in October 1949, the PRC launched an unsuccessful military 

attack on Quemoy as a first step in taking Taiwan (Clough 

1978, 97; Chiu 1979, 150). As a result of the victory by 

the Nationalists, known as the "Gu-ning-tou Victory," the 

ROC continued to hold Taiwan. In the following year the 

Korean War broke out and the United States dispatched the 
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Seventh Fleet to block a possible attack on Taiwan. 

Although this move was originally designed to "neutralize" 

the Taiwan Straits, it nevertheless provided Taiwan an 

essential security guarantee by deterring a communist 

attack. After the Korean War ended in 1953, Peking's plan 

to "liberate" Taiwan by force threatened the ROC again. 

Bombastic threats were made by Zhou Enlai who in August 1954 

stated that "the people of China and the People's Liberation 

Army must redouble their efforts in every field. . . and 

struggle to the end to fulfill the glorious task of 

liberating Taiwan and defending world peace" (Chiu 1973, 

143; 1979, 159). Hostile actions soon followed these 

hostile words and in September, the first of three Taiwan 

Straits Crises began with an attempt by the PRC to invade 

the offshore islands held by the ROC. This effort to 

"liberate" Taiwan was deterred by the United States which 

came to the aid of the ROC in holding Quemoy and Matsu. 

During this crisis, the United States signed a Mutual 

Defense Treaty with the ROC in December, which was strongly 

denounced by the PRC as an attempt by the United States to 

legitimize its "occupation" of Taiwan (Chiu 1973, 253-56; 

Stolper 1985, 34-80). 

As a result of being blocked by the United States from 

forcefully taking Taiwan, the PRC modified its tactics after 

1955 and adopted a more peaceful approach. Zhou Enlai 

declared in July, 1955 that the PRC was prepared to 
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negotiate directly with "the responsible local authorities" 

on Taiwan for its "peaceful liberation" (Clough 1978, 125; 

Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 106). He made an even 

more conciliatory statement in June, 1956 when he formally 

declared: 

The Chinese people [the PRC] would seek to liberate 
Taiwan by peaceful means so far as it is possible. 
There is no doubt that if Taiwan can be liberated 
peacefully, it would be best for our country, for all 
the Chinese people and for Asian and world peace. At 
present, the possibility of peacefully liberating 
Taiwan is increasing. . . on behalf of the [PRC] 
government, I formally state: we are willing to 
negotiate with the Taiwan authorities on specific steps 
and terms for the peaceful liberation of Taiwan, and we 
hope that the Taiwan authorities will send their 
representatives to Peking or other appropriate places, 
at a time which they consider appropriate, to begin 
these talks with us (Chiu 1973, 268-73). 

The peaceful approach by the PRC lasted only to 1958. 

Peking began to bombard the offshore islands on August 23 in 

reaction to the ROC's military buildup on the offshore 

islands and because of its fear of an invasion supported by 

America. The fighting marked the beginning of the Second 

Taiwan Straits Crisis. Again the United States came to 

Taiwan's rescue, and the ROC forces and Americans worked 

effectively to break the blockade of Quemoy (Clough 1978, 

16-21; Chiu 1979, 169-72). 

Tensions between the two sides after the Second Taiwan 

Straits Crisis of 1958 remained high, and they continued to 

annoy each other by alternatively shelling one another. The 

PRC continued to demand that the United States withdraw from 
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the Taiwan Straits and to swear their determination to 

"liberate" Taiwan. Despite the strong language, however, 

serious fighting between the two sides did not occur after 

1958. 

The PRC in June of 1962 again heavily reinforced its 

troops opposite Taiwan, assumingly out of fear of a possible 

attempt by the ROC's forces to "return to the mainland." It 

accused Taiwan of preparing, with the support and 

encouragement of United States, for a military invasion of 

the coastal areas of the mainland. Both sides appeared 

ready for a military confrontation in this Third Taiwan 

Straits Crisis. The crisis was defused, however, by actions 

of the United States. It reassured the PRC of the purely 

defensive character of America's commitment to Taiwan and 

made clear to the ROC that it would not support an offensive 

military action against the mainland. The possibility of 

military confrontation between the two sides of the Taiwan 

straits quickly abated, and th€s Third Taiwan Straits Crisis 

came to an end (Chiu 1979, 172-74; Congressional Quarterly 

Inc. 1980, 129, 130-31; Stolper 1985, 132). 

Peking gradually modified its militant stance toward 

Taiwan and has since switched to a long-range political 

approach for taking the island. A political offensive was 

launched in the late 1960s against Taiwan to isolate the ROC 

on Taiwan from the international community as the PRC's 

international status increased. The aim of this strategy 
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was and is to deprive the ROC of the status of a nation-

state and to legitimize Peking's claim over Taiwan in the 

international arena. Eventually it hopes to take over the 

island with international approval. 

One aspect of this strategy is that the PRC insists 

that foreign governments recognize it as the "sole legal 

government of China." It refuses diplomatic relations with 

any government that maintains official relations with the 

ROC. According to the PRC, maintaining diplomatic relations 

with both the ROC and the PRC is a violation of the 

principle of "one-China." The PRC is the only divided 

country in the world with enough political clout to prevent 

other nations from establishing diplomatic relations with 

both parts of the divided state because of its enormous 

size, its importance in world affairs, and its control of 

the vast majority of the Chinese people. In face of the 

PRC's adamant position, most countries have chosen Peking 

over Taipei. Furthermore, these governments have usually 

accepted or acquiesced to the PRC's claim that Taiwan is "an 

inalienable part of the territory of the PRC" or "a province 

of the PRC." The PRC also insists that all international 

organizations recognize it as the sole legal representative 

of China, and it refuses to participate in any international 

organization with the ROC in attendance. Despite this 

adamant position, Peking is willing to "coexist" with Taiwan 

in some international organizations, provided the ROC 
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government downgrades its status to a local government unit 

of China and uses the name of "China-Taiwan" or "China-

Taipei" (Shen 1981, 74-96; Clough 1981, 141-59; 1984a, 524-

57) . 

Peking has been relatively successful in its struggle 

with Taiwan in the international arena. By insisting that 

the PRC be the sole legitimate representative of China and 

by linking the Taiwan issue to its foreign relations, the 

international status of the ROC has been seriously hurt 

since 1970. Taiwan was not only expelled from the United 

Nations, it also lost diplomatic recognition from many 

nations. It also lost its place in most important 

international organizations. In certain cases, it 

"coexists" only if it submits to the PRC's demand that it be 

called a name indicating that it is a local government unit 

of the PRC. A result of Peking's success is that the PRC 

has been able to seriously weaken the ROC's claim to 

national status. This political challenge has influenced 

the ROC to make revolutionary adjustments in its foreign 

policy. It adopted a foreign policy strategy which 

attempted to maximize Taiwan's external contacts through 

economics. 

In addition to its attempt to isolate Taiwan 

internationally, Peking also began to use other political 

actions to undermine the authority of the ruling party, KMT, 

over Taiwan. For instance, instead of appealing exclusively 
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to the mainlander-Chinese ruling group on Taiwan as it had 

in the past, Peking now attempted to cultivate Taiwanese-

Chinese people directly. It not only invited people of 

Taiwanese origin from the United States, Japan, and other 

countries to visit the mainland, it also softened its 

hostility toward members of the Taiwan Independence Movement 

which wanted Taiwan to be independent from China. The PRC 

also tried to convince the people of Taiwan that they could 

not depend on the United States and that "liberation" was 

inevitable. They emphasized the important role that the 

Taiwanese would play in the peaceful "liberation" of Taiwan. 

By linking the Taiwan Independence Movement with the 

"liberation" of Taiwan, Peking aimed at fermenting conflict 

between KMT and the Taiwan Independence Movement, a not so 

subtle attempt to divide and conquer (Clough 1978, 135-42; 

1984a, 534-35). 

The PRC, despite its success with the diplomatic 

strategy since the late 1960s, continues to assert its 

determination to "liberate" Taiwan by force if necessary. 

Zhou Enlai told the Fourth National People's Congress in 

January 1975 that "we are determined to liberate Taiwan." 

He called on "fellow countrymen in Taiwan" to work together 

with the people of the entire country to bring about 

Taiwan's "liberation" (Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 

216). Similarly, in March 1978, Premier Hua Guofeng told 

the Fifth National People's Congress that "the Chinese 
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People's Liberation Army must make all the preparations 

necessary for the liberation of Taiwan" (Lasater 1984, 13 0-

32). Even more recently, Deng Xiaoping stated that "in 

settling the Taiwan issue, we cannot be obliged to abstain 

from the use of force because peaceful talks will be 

impossible without this condition" (Lasater 1988, 87). 

Normalization of relations with the United States in 

1979 led to a change in the rhetoric used by the PRC. 

Rather than speaking of the "armed liberation" or "peaceful 

liberation" of Taiwan as it had traditionally done, Peking 

adopted a much softer and more appealing term:-"peaceful 

reunification." Since that time, the PRC calls for Taiwan 

to return to the motherland, it no longer uses any 

expression of "liberation." An open message to compatriots 

in Taiwan by the Standing Committee of the National People's 

Congress in January 1979 first made this call, which is as 

follows: 

It is our fervent hope that Taiwan returns to the 
embrace of the motherland at an early date so that we 
can work together for the great cause of national 
development. . . The responsibility for reunifying the 
motherland rests with each of us. We hope the Taiwan 
authorities will place national interests paramount and 
make valuable contributions to the reunification of the 
motherland (Beijing Review, January 5, 1979, 18-19; 
Lasater 1984, 132-33). 

The message also called for mutual visits and tours, the 

establishment of postal and transportation services, 

creation of various academic and cultural exchanges, and the 

opening of trade between Taiwan and the mainland. Peking 
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announced on the same day that it was stopping its shelling 

of Quemoy (Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 243). A more 

concrete appeal was also made by the chairman of the 

Committee, Ye Jianying, in a nine-point proposal for 

"peaceful reunification" in September 1981. 

Later, Deng Xiaoping in 1984 offered an even longer 

olive branch to Taiwan and spoke of "one country, two 

systems," in which Taiwan would be given a great amount of 

autonomy. Under this proposal, Taiwan could still practice 

capitalism while the mainland depended on socialism. There 

would be one country but two political systems after 

reunification. This proposal has become the PRC's blueprint 

for peaceful reunification of Taiwan (Weng 1984, 462-80; 

Lasater 1988, 61-88; 1989, 101-12). Despite the change in 

tone of its rhetoric and its enticing initiatives for 

reunification, the PRC continues its hostile policy of 

attempting to isolate the ROC and has never ruled out the 

use of force to unify Taiwan with the mainland. As a 

result, the ROC continues to be wary of these offers and has 

been forced to defend itself against hostile policies by 

adopting unique foreign policies to protect its identity. 

Summary 

This chapter attempted to identify how regional 

patterns of interactions influenced change in the foreign 

policy behavior of the ROC. First, an examination of the 
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dissension between the PRC and the Soviet Union, which 

became an open issue in the 1960s, was made to see how this 

regional change influenced big power relations and the 

foreign policy of the ROC. 

As the security perception of the PRC changed and 

Moscow came to be seen as the greatest and most immediate 

threat to its national security, it no longer perceived 

"American Imperialism" as the most serious challenge to the 

country. The PRC began to consider the possibility of a 

pragmatic approach toward the United States as a result of 

its new diplomatic view that America might act as a possible 

deterrent to the Soviet threat. Now the PRC no longer 

insisted that the United States first agree to withdraw its 

armed forces from the Taiwan Strait before an improvement 

could be made in relations between the two countries. The 

PRC began to respond to America's overtures towards the end 

of the 1960s. 

Another aspect of regional change grew out of the 

Vietnam War. As the war continued to go badly for Saigon 

and American forces, opposition to the war grew in America, 

forcing its leaders to seek a means of disengagement in a 

manner which would preserve national honor. Pressures from 

the war also led American leaders to begin reassessing its 

long-held policy of containment of communism and its 

perception of Peking as the instrument for spreading 

communism throughout Southeast Asia. The reassessment of 
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the containment policy coincided with changes which were 

occurring as a result of the schism between Peking and 

Moscow. American leaders began to believe that an easing of 

the rigid hostility that had marked relations between the 

United States and the PRC for many years would not only 

assist it to disengage from Asia but would also strengthen 

its position against the Soviet Union. No longer was 

communism viewed as a monolithic bloc, and as a result, it 

began to perceive that rapprochement with Communist China 

would be advantageous to the United States. Secret 

overtures with the PRC followed, which ultimately led to the 

opening of China and the Shanghai Communique in the early 

1970s. 

Leaders of the ROC recognized that these regional 

changes affecting big power relations threatened them. 

America's interests in Taiwan were being substantially 

downgraded as a result of America's new position. The ROC 

no longer was seen as a vital strategic link in an alliance 

system primarily aimed at containing the PRC. On the 

contrary, the "traditional" China policy of the United 

States was on the verge of being altered and a new policy 

instituted. Washington now began to send diplomatic signals 

to the PRC, instead of attempting to isolate, thwart, and 

surround its political and military efforts. Its news 

releases indicated that the United States was willing to 

accept the PRC as a "normal" nation and to establish cordial 
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relations with it. The violent anti-communist stance which 

had worked so well for the ROC in the 1950s and early 1960s 

no longer served the interests of the United States. 

America's commitment to the ROC weakened, and ultimately it 

changed its position on the ROC representing the legitimate 

government of all China. Also, the foreign policies of the 

small Asian countries on the periphery of the PRC, which 

long been had allied with the United States and were under 

its defensive shield, now were in disarray as they scrambled 

to renew relationships with the PRC as it became evident 

that America was changing its China policy. The actions by 

its former allies created an even greater threat of 

isolation for the ROC. The diplomatic repercussions from 

this intolerable situation created by the changes in the 

international and regional structures further forced the ROC 

to seek new directions in the conduct of its foreign policy 

and to become more flexible in adjusting to new conditions. 

National decision makers in the ROC sought to find 

alternatives that the country might use to shore up its 

foreign policy position. Ultimately, they turned toward 

their main asset, the growing economy, and made it the 

bulwark of the ROC's new economics-first diplomacy. 

At the same time, regional politics in Asia was 

changing to the PRC's advantage; its status internationally 

was also being enhanced. Whereas communist China had been 

effectively isolated from the international centers of power 
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and influence during the 1950s by the United States and the 

ROC, three interrelated factors in the mid 1960s made it 

possible for the PRC to enhance its international position. 

One of the factors was the rise of third world countries in 

the United Nations which evidenced the emergence of a more 

diversified world structure and portended the end of the 

Cold War bipolarity. Recognition of Peking in 1964 by 

France, a major Western and world-wide colonial power with 

continuing influence among newly independent states, was 

another factor that greatly strengthened the PRC's 

international status. This, along with fact that the PRC 

joined the exclusive nuclear club with the explosion of its 

first bomb in the same year, increased its status and opened 

the doors to international influence and power. Gone were 

the days when each year the United States and its ally, the 

ROC, could easily prevail on the issue of keeping the PRC 

out of the China seat in the United Nations. 

Peking's growing international status emboldened it to 

forcefully assert that foreign countries recognize it as the 

sole legitimate government of China. It refused diplomatic 

relations with any government that recognized the ROC. 

Also, it refused to participate in any international 

organization with the ROC in attendance, unless it was made 

clear that Taiwan was a local government unit of China. The 

aim of this policy was to deny the ROC of any national 

status and to legitimize Peking's claim over Taiwan in the 
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international sphere. The eventual hope of the PRC was to 

take over the island with international approval. 

Because of its enormous size, its growing importance in 

world affairs, and its control over the majority of the 

Chinese people, the PRC was able to prevent other countries 

from establishing diplomatic relations with both parts of 

the divided country. In face of the PRC's adamant position, 

most countries chose Peking over Taipei. As a result, the 

PRC, by linking the Taiwan issue to its foreign relations, 

was able to reduce the ROC's standing as a nation-state. 

The ROC was not only expelled from the United Nations, it 

also lost recognition of most nations and its place in most 

international organizations. 

The ROC's foreign policy clearly was affected by these 

regional developments. The dramatic change from being 

recognized by the international community as the legitimate 

government of China in the 1950s and the 1960s, to being 

relegated to the inferior status of only a part of China in 

the early 1970s, caused a severe national identity crisis 

for the ROC and threatened its national survival. The 

effect of this crisis throughout the international community 

was to further demote the ROC to a status of a "pariah" 

state, isolated from international dealings. 

The ROC, facing a heightened identity crisis and 

increasingly severe international isolation, was forced to 

undergo a wrenching transition and to adopt an unorthodox 
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approach in its foreign policy. The only alternative it had 

of protecting its national survival was to demonstrate to 

the world its vitality through economic performance and to 

win over the support of the international community. 

Consequently, international trade and economic exchange 

became the essential feature of the ROC's external 

relations, replacing to a substantial degree the traditional 

form of diplomacy. The way the people and the government of 

the ROC responded also helped shape the nation's foreign 

policy. The next matter to consider is how internal factors 

in Taiwan affected the foreign policy behavior of the 

country. The next chapter deals with this subject. 



CHAPTER V 

INTERNAL VARIABLES AFFECTING CHANGE IN FOREIGN POLICY 

BEHAVIOR OF THE ROC 

Taiwan's domestic environment was also a major factor 

affecting its foreign policy behavior. This chapter 

explores how various aspects of the domestic environment 

influenced change in the foreign policy behavior of the ROC. 

An examination is made of the impact of the growing economy 

and the development of the ROC as an international trader, 

the influence of values, cultural heritage and ideology on 

foreign policy behavior, and the role and idiosyncratic 

characteristics of political leadership. 

Economic Variables 

The main concern in this section pertains to how the 

ROC's economic strategy came to influence its foreign policy 

behavior in the 1970s. The ROC's economic development and 

the structural changes which have transformed its economy 

and made it a major player in international trade had a 

vital role in shaping its foreign policy since late 1960s. 

Development of Taiwan's economy transformed its economy and 

ultimately created a new role for the ROC in the world 

order. 

Taiwan before 1949 was originally an agrarian society 
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with limited natural resources. Under the Japanese colonial 

administration (1895-1945), Taiwan was an agricultural 

colony and developed primarily to supply additional 

foodstuffs for the growing population of the rapidly 

industrializing Japan. It had only a basic rural 

infrastructure at the time the Nationalist government moved 

to the island (Koo 1973, 398-402; Lin 1973, 13-38; Ho 1978, 

25-120). 

Much of the infrastructure on Taiwan was destroyed by 

the heavy bombing during the war, and the evacuation of the 

Japanese left the island with major economic problems. In 

addition, the massive inflow of population from the mainland 

in late 1940s strained the ability of the economy to even 

feed this population. The loss of its traditional export 

markets, the sudden absorption of more than one million 

mainlanders, coupled with the high level of military 

tensions with the mainland, led to economic stagnation, 

runaway inflation, and severe shortages of goods and foreign 

exchange. 

Economic Strategy and Development Before 1958 

The economic crisis forced the ROC government to 

undertake a major program to revive and develop the economy. 

Measures were enacted for land reform, a stabilization 

policy to control high inflation, and an import substitution 

policy to reduce reliance upon foreign goods and an outflow 
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of foreign exchange. All of these measures were aimed at 

reorganizing and developing the internal economic system to 

improve the desperate conditions on the island. 

Land reform consisted of three consecutive programs: a 

farm rent reduction program in 1949, a public land sales 

program in 1951, and a land-to-the tiller program in 1953. 

The farm rent reduction program limited the price of rent on 

farms to a maximum of 37.5% of the average annual main crop 

yield. The farm lands acquired from the Japanese colonial 

administration by the government were sold on installments 

to tenants working these farms in 1951. Finally in 1953, 

big landlords under the land-to-the-tiller program were 

required to sell to the government all land exceeding three 

Chia (2.91 hectares). The landlords were compensated by 

receiving 7 0% of the value in land bonds and 30% in stock of 

four government-owned enterprises earmarked to be 

transferred to private ownership. The land was then sold 

for the same price to tenant farmers who had to make 

repayment over a ten-year period (Yang 1970, 38-49; Kuo et 

al. 1981, 48-55; Gold 1986, 65-66; Kwang Hwa Publishing Co. 

1988, 204-05) . Once the farmers acquired their own land 

they became more interested in increasing production and 

agricultural innovation. A number of programs aimed at 

increasing agricultural productivity were also carried out 

with the help of the Joint Sino-American Commission on Rural 

Reconstruction (JCRR) in an effort to make Taiwan self-
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sufficient in food supply. 

As farm productivity increased, the surplus of 

agricultural goods were exported, and through the 1950s farm 

products and processed agricultural exports were the 

island's major export and source of foreign exchange. 

Agriculture helped finance a large portion of the imports 

needed for industrialization. The growing prosperity of 

rural areas also expanded the market for industrial products 

and stimulated industrial growth. As the economy grew, the 

government, through taxes and other levies, was able to 

invest more in the infrastructure and industries essential 

to industrial growth (Jacoby 1966, 62-63, 81-84; Koo 1968; 

Liang and Lee 1975, 299-312, 321-22; Republic Of China 1988, 

198, 204-05). 

Land reform was the base for economic development in 

this early period. The role played by Taiwan's agriculture 

contrasts with the experience of many other developing 

countries, where the backwardness of agriculture has 

hindered industrial and general economic development. In 

Taiwan, the government's slogan of "developing agriculture 

by virtue of industry and fostering industry by virtue of 

agriculture" demonstrated an entirely different approach to 

economic development. As one scholar said: 

The ROC did not make the early mistake common to many 
developing countries of devoting all its attention to 
industrializing while neglecting rural development. 
The efforts devoted to improving agriculture paid off 
richly in the contribution that agriculture was then 
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able to make to overall economic development (Clough 

1978, 75). 

Stabilizing the economy and controlling runaway 

inflation which plagued the island in the early years was 

another aspect of the economic policy in these early years. 

A New Taiwan Dollar Reform was introduced in 1949 and a most 

conservative reserve system was adopted to back the new 

currency. Speculation in gold was banned, and the 

government sold gold only periodically. The price of gold 

and the value of the money were stabilized by these actions. 

Inflation was attacked by governmental actions to increase 

savings and reduce the money supply, the government 

introduced "preferential interest savings deposits" to 

ensure that even during the high rate of inflation of 1950 

and 1951 people could still earn a positive real interest on 

their savings. Taiwan was among the first of the developing 

countries to abandon the almost universal view that high 

interest rates would fuel inflation. It raised the interest 

rate on saving deposits to approximately the prevailing rate 

of price inflation (Tsiang 1984, 314). Economic stability 

was also emphasized in the imposition of tight governmental 

controls over the financial system, aimed at controlling the 

money supply and credit availability. Additionally, the 

government followed a conservative fiscal policy of 

maintaining balanced budgets. 

These stabilization policies proved to be highly 
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successful. In contrast to the 3, 000% increase in prices in 

the first half of 1949, prices increased "only" to 300% in 

1950, and during the remainder of the 1950s inflation was 

reduced further. The annual rate of increase in prices 

during 1952-1960 was held to 8.8% and was further decreased 

to an average of under 3% since 1961. The government was 

also able to maintain a balanced budget during the 1950s 

(Kuo et al. 1981, 64-66; Kuo 1983, 285-95; Li 1988, 118-32). 

Economic development in Taiwan was also assisted by-

American aid. The United States' economic aid which had 

been stopped after the ROC's retreat to Taiwan, was resumed 

again with the outbreak of the Korean War. More than US$1.4 

billion was injected into Taiwan's economy by the United 

States from 1951 to 1965 when economic aid finally ended. 

Each year American economic aid averaged US$100 million and 

accounted for about 34% of total gross investment in the 

Taiwan economy (Jacoby 1966, 38). 

Without American economic aid, Taiwan's foreign 

exchange deficits would have seriously limited its economic 

development in the early post-World War II period. 30% of 

total imports during this period was supplied by American 

aid. Also, this aid helped stabilize prices. The supply of 

large quantities of American commodities for sale in the 

local markets helped prevent shortages and stabilized prices 

(Amsden 1985, 91). Aid from the United States also 

increased investment funds for capital improvement. 
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Essential economic facilities such as electric power plants, 

communications and transportation facilities, manufacturing 

and mining enterprises were made possible because of 

American aid funds. The technical assistance provided by 

the United States also helped infuse a transfer of new 

technology which increased productivity and enabled the ROC 

to adapt to a strategy of import-substitution (Jacoby 1966; 

China Yearbook 1965-66, 313-14; Liang and lee 1975. 296-99; 

Li 1988, 55-59). Politically, American aid increased the 

sense of confidence and security among the ROC's political 

leaders as they dealt with the complex domestic problems 

facing the nation, and it helped ensure a stable environment 

for the country (Hemstock 1990, 59). 

To deal with the problem of inadequate foreign exchange 

and to increase the use of domestic consumer goods, a 

stratesgy of import substitution was followed. This policy 

intended, by protecting consumer industries from foreign 

competition with tariffs and regulations, to replace 

previously imported consumer goods with domestic products 

made in protected infant industries in Taiwan. Through the 

policies of tariff protection, import constraints, and 

foreign exchange controls, the government tried to provide 

the incentives for developing local industry. Tariffs were 

raised substantially, with the average nominal rate doubling 

from about 20% in 1948 to nearly 45% in 1955 and effective 

rates were even higher. Imports of luxury items and other 
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specific goods also were tightly regulated during the 1950s. 

Foreign exchange rates were also manipulated to discourage 

imports and dampen inflation. The New Taiwan Dollar was 

kept overvalued and a multiple exchange rate system was 

employed in 1951 which applied lower rates to exports than 

to imports, and within imports, lower rates to capital 

equipment and raw materials than to other goods. As would 

be expected, the purpose was to discourage the imports of 

nondurable consumer goods, while encouraging imports of 

plant equipment, etc. aimed at enhancing growth of domestic 

industries (Ho 1978, 191-93; Lin 1973, 39-50; Ranis 1979, 

211-21; Kuo et al. 1981, 67-68; Kuo 1983, 298-300). 

This import-substitution strategy provided a primary 

stimulus for industrial expansion and was partly responsible 

for the doubling of manufacturing production during the 

period 1950 to 1958. Local industries increased and 

prospered, since capital equipment and raw materials were 

less expensive for the protected domestic industries and 

their markets secure from foreign competitors. Furthermore, 

Taiwan was able to expand its industrial base from primarily 

food processing firms to other light industries such as 

textiles, rubber and leather goods, and even to machinery 

and metals production (Ho 197 8, 187-89; Lee and liang 1982, 

315). These local industries provided the engine of 

Taiwan's export expansion in the 1960s and were the trade 

bridge to the international economic community in the 197 0s 
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and 1980s after Taiwan suffered diplomatic setbacks. 

Economic Strategy and Development After 1958 

The success of the economic policy of import 

substitution in creating local production saturated the 

domestic market by the end of the 1950s without 

significantly increasing exports. Domestic competition 

increased and newly created companies were unable to grow or 

expand because of the lack of market. The need for foreign 

exchange became acute since the government was still 

discouraging exports through its foreign exchange and import 

controls. It was clear that the government should now 

decide on a new development strategy. After a heated 

internal debate, the nation's economic strategy was changed 

to promoting growth through exports from labor-intensive 

industries which would take advantage of the island's low-

cost labor (Lin 1973, 64-82; Clark 1987, 334; Haggard 1990, 

90-91) . The years from 1958 to 1961 were a critical turning 

point in Taiwan's economic transformation. The government's 

new economic slogan under this policy no longer emphasized 

agriculture as the engine of development, but rather 

stressed industrial development and its role in supporting 

agricultural development. The new slogan was "developing 

agriculture by virtue of industry and fostering industry by 

virtue of foreign trade." 

Promotion of exports and investments in 
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industrialization were emphasized under this new strategy. 

To promote exports and investments, the government undertook 

a number of measures. The major measures were as follows: a 

reform of foreign exchange and trade, a Nineteen-Point 

Program of Economic and Financial Reform, and a Statute for 

the Encouragement of Investment. This new policy package 

provided a variety of incentives for exports. The dual 

exchange rates were abolished and the overvalued New Taiwan 

Dollar was allowed to depreciate in value. Exchange rates 

became more in line with value which made foreign trade and 

exports more profitable. Cheap credit and rebates on 

imported components of goods to be assembled in Taiwan, as 

well as raw materials for export industry, further enhanced 

the competitive position of Taiwan's exporters in 

international markets. Trade associations were formed in 

such industries as textiles, rubber products, etc. to 

promote and subsidize exports. Also, tax reform and 

decreased regulation encouraged private enterprise, and 

foreign investments were encouraged to attract foreign 

capital and expertise. Concomitantly, the protectionist 

trade system was substantially liberalized since most export 

industries needed to import various components. Tariffs 

were cut substantially, and other types of import 

restrictions were reduced. Three duty-free export 

processing zones (Kaoshiung, Taichung, and Nantze) were 

established after 1965 to attract foreign capital and 
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technology for exporting industries (Lin 1973, 83-115; Ranis 

1979, 221-62; Scott 1979, 321-45; Kuo 1983, 300-09; Amsden 

1985; Li 1988, 133-41). 

This new economic strategy caused a transition in 

Taiwan's economic structure from an inward-looking rural-

based economy to an increasingly outward-looking industrial 

unit dependent on exports and imports. Evidence of the 

change in the economic structure and improvements in 

Taiwan's economic ability can be seen in the fact that the 

United States terminated its aid program to Taiwan and 

replaced it with a policy of "trade-not aid" in the mid-

1960s without serious consequences (Jacoby 1966, 237). 

Moreover, the ROC's linkage to the international economy was 

strengthened by this export-led development strategy. 

The export-led development strategy which emphasized 

labor-intensive industries in the 1960s was modified in the 

early 1970s to encourage expansion of capital-intensive and 

technology-intensive export industries. The progression 

from labor-intensive industry to capital-intensive and 

technology-intensive industry became necessary as labor 

costs increased in Taiwan and as international competitors 

for labor-intensive industry increased. Without upgrading 

its industrial output, Taiwan would have had difficulty 

competing with other developing countries. 

In an attempt to reshape the economic structure for 

modernized capital-intensive and technology-intensive 
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industry, local manufacturers were invited to cooperate with 

well-established foreign factories "for the purpose of 

acquiring the know-how needed in developing heavy and 

precision industries" (lumley 1976, 107). These efforts 

which occurred at the same time the ROC was facing a crisis 

of national identity and increasing isolation were oriented 

towards creating trade interdependence which would ensure 

Taiwan a place in the international arena. 10 Major 

Development Projects were commenced in steel making, 

petrochemicals, shipbuilding, and nuclear energy in the 

1970s. Also, improvements were made in the nation's 

infrastructure in order to give it the capacity of handling 

this new economic order (Gold 1986, 98-101) . 

The export-led development strategy proved to be 

tremendously successful in the 1960s and 1970s. Exports 

soared and pulled the economy to new levels without 

significant inflation, although it suffered two severe but 

temporary setbacks during the oil shocks in the 197 0s a 

result of the Arab oil embargo. The annual increase in 

gross national product (GNP) averaged 9.8% during the 1960s, 

and 9.9% growth during the 1970s (TSDB 1988, 27-28). Taiwan 

became during the 1970s one of the top 20 trading nations in 

the world, and its economic success is often referred to as 

an "economic miracle." As one scholar states: 

During these years Taiwan has emerged from the status 
of a poor ex-colonial dependency with its industry and 
infrastructure destroyed by the war, and an economy 
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based on agriculture, to that of an industrial nation, 
a blue print to serve as example for any underdeveloped 
country (Lumley 1976, 14). 

As Taiwan's foreign trade increased, its composition 

also changed. In 1952, agricultural products constituted 

22% of total exports and processed agricultural products 

7 0%, whereas industrial products accounted for only 8%. By 

1979, 90% of Taiwan's exports were industrial products and 

only 10% were agricultural or processed agricultural 

products (TSDB 1988, 213). Moreover, both quantity and 

variety of Taiwan's exports changed and became increasingly 

complicated and sophisticated in character. 

The composition of Taiwan's imports likewise changed 

over this period. In 1952, consumer goods constituted 20% 

of imports, agricultural and industrial raw materials 66%, 

and capital goods 14%. By 1979, consumer goods had dropped 

to only 6% of total imports, agricultural and industrial raw 

materials amounted to 69%, and capital goods had increased 

to 25% (TSDB 1988, 214). By becoming more self-sufficient 

in consumer goods, Taiwan was able to divert foreign 

exchange to the purchase of increasingly sophisticated 

capital equipment needed for the expansion and advancement 

of the industrial plant. 

Economic development which flowed from this development 

strategy gradually caused a major structural transformation 

in the economy. As a result, Taiwan was able to expand its 

industrial base first from primarily food processing, to 
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labor-intensive industries, then to capital-intensive and to 

the extent of beginning technology-intensive industries. 

These developments in Taiwan's economic structure 

enabled it to trade with two different types of economic 

units in the international arena, developing and developed 

countries, with Taiwan providing both with essential goods 

and services. As Taiwan's industrial base became more 

sophisticated over time, it sought to adapt the advanced 

technology of developed countries to better meet the needs 

of less developed countries. By adapting the advanced 

technology of highly developed countries, Taiwan was able to 

gain technological knowledge and sophistication. It 

imported products and processes of advanced technology from 

developed countries to which it exported labor-intensive 

products. Trade with developing countries involved exports 

of capital-intensive goods and other less technologically 

sophisticated and more practical technology adapted by 

Taiwan and imports of raw materials from these countries (Wu 

and Yeh 1978, 186; Hsieh 1985, 257-59). 

The ROC slowly built trade interdependence between 

Taiwan and most countries of the world in the late 1960s and 

1970s, both developing and developed, by becoming an 

intermediary in trade relations and producing for two 

different types of markets. At the same time as this 

economic success, the ROC was facing major political 

setbacks and increasing international isolation. Political 



196 

reality forced it to recognize that foreign affairs with the 

rest of the world could be maintained only by expanding 

further its economic role within the international economy 

and linking its future survival to international trade. By 

placing itself at the center of trade relations between the 

developed and developing world, it could make itself 

indispensable to many nations and thus create an economic 

basis for continued political independence. Economic 

development enabled it to adopt a new type of foreign policy 

to cope with the growing diplomatic isolation which occurred 

after its ejection from the United Nations in 1971. As a 

result, the ROC adopted the "economics-first" diplomacy 

which emphasized economic and unofficial exchange as the 

means of continuing international contacts between the ROC 

and the rest of the world. By adopting this unorthodox 

foreign policy, the diplomatic position of the ROC turned 

from a policy relying on military strength and formal 

alliances with the West to a foreign policy relying on 

economic power, trade and technology to ensure its future. 

Since the 197 0s, Taiwan has continued to pursue the 

export-led development strategy with an increasing emphasis 

on high-technology industry rather than heavy industry which 

required large amounts of energy. The strategy was to 

continue building a comparative advantage in the 

international economic system without having to import an 

increasing amount of energy resources so that it could 
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establish Taiwan's indispensability in the international 

market and create a basis for its continued political 

existence. In the 1980s two new sets of government programs 

were enacted to enhance the infrastructure's ability to 

handle capital-intensive and high-technology industries. 

Also, the opening of a Science-based Industrial Park aimed 

at bringing together both domestic and foreign firms in 

high-technology was designed to become Taiwan's Silicon 

Valley and enable it to advance to the next level of 

technological complexity so that it could continue to hold 

its place in the international order (Gold 1986, 103-04; 

Republic of China 1988, 263-68, 301). 

Societal Variables 

This section examines the influence of social values 

and ideologies on foreign policy behavior in the ROC. As in 

all societies, different values and ideologies emerge at 

different times as dominant themes affecting public policy. 

Following the relocation from the mainland to Taiwan in 

1949, insistence on a rigid anti-communism diplomacy and a 

strict "one China" principle played an essential part in the 

formation and direction of its foreign policy and external 

relations throughout the 1950s and 1960s. These positions, 

however, no longer dominated its policy after the 1960s, 

even though it continued to formally espouse an anti-

communist position and to cling to the "one China" policy. 
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The ROC's position on foreign policy appeared to be static 

and rigid in terms of its formal stance, whereas in reality-

other values emerged as external conditions changed, which 

led to modifications and compromises. Despite its 

insistence on the unchangeability of its national positions, 

the ROC skillfully balanced the issue of competing values, 

which laid a foundation for a flexible foreign policy 

required in the 1970s and 1980s. 

The cultural values of Dr. Sun Yat-sen's Three 

Principles of the People which advocated nationalism, 

democracy, and social well-being had been a major value in 

China since 1912, and it served as the foundation of the ROC 

throughout its history. A large portion of the ideas 

embedded in the Three Principles of the people was 

incorporated into the constitution of the ROC in 1946 and is 

the fundamental law of Taiwan (Boorman 1970, Vol. 3, 170-89; 

Walker 1973, 370-73; Gregor et al. 1981, 1-22). The civil 

war between the ROC and the Chinese Communists pitted the 

principles of Dr. Sun Yat-sen against the Marxist-Leninist 

teachings. The struggle between these two rival ideologies 

intensified after the relocation of the ROC to Taiwan. Both 

Chinese governments continued to think of themselves as 

participants in an unfinished struggle, with the main fronts 

now being along the Taiwan Straits and with diplomatic 

confrontations all over the world. This continuing struggle 

is rooted in the conflict over the competing values of the 
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two adversaries. 

Anti-Communism Position 

The struggle for survival and for the recovery of the 

mainland dominates all ROC's policies. The legitimacy of 

the government itself grows out of the fight against the 

Chinese Communist regime and its attempt to realize the 

goals of Dr. Sun's Yat-sen's Three Principles of the People. 

Its claims for support in the world against the communists 

are based on the contention that the ROC stands within the 

framework of Dr. Sun Yat-sen's ideology for a democratic 

future for China (Walker 1973, 362). 

National survival for the ROC is the ultimate challenge 

it has faced since 1949. During the 1950s, the ROC sought 

to defend itself against the Chinese Communists by turning 

to the United States for assistance. The outbreak of the 

Korean War, coupled with the American global containment 

policy, were fortuitous occurrences for the ROC since they 

led to closer political, economic, and military ties between 

the ROC and the United States. Taiwan's anti-communist 

stance served both the United States and the ROC well during 

the Cold War period. 

The anti-communism of Taiwan was not limited solely to 

its immediate enemy, the Chinese Communists, but included as 

well the Russian "aggressors." This was evident from the 

ROC's anti-communist slogan of "opposing Chinese Communists 
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and resisting Russian Communists." For President Chiang 

Kai-shek, communist forces, both Soviet Union and Chinese, 

constituted a threat to world peace. Communists of all 

kinds were untrustworthy, evil, treacherous, aggressive 

"bandits." The goal of communism was to dominate the "free 

world" and enslave mankind. According to President Chiang 

Kai-shek, the communists had the following intention: 

to liquidate all forms of capitalism. . . to destroy 
nationalism and national cultures in various countries 
of the world by means of class struggle; to annihilate 
all humane qualities, virtues and religious beliefs; to 
hamstring intellectual and religious freedoms with 
ultramaterialism; and, finally, to replace all other 
types of political organization with the Soviet system. 
For the purpose of. . . world conquest (Chiang 1958, 
261) . 

President Chiang Kai-shek also believed that China was 

lost to communism in 1949 because of the communist 

conspiracy which the Russian Communists abetted. He 

concluded in his book that the resumption of diplomatic 

relations with the Soviets in 1932 in hopes of forming a 

joint effort against Japanese imperialism was a major factor 

leading to the Nationalist military disaster of 1949 (Chiang 

1958, 242-43). He also criticized the compromise with the 

Soviet Union which led to the signing of a Treaty of 

Friendship and Alliance with Moscow in 1945 in hopes of 

achieving peaceful coexistence with the Russians and the 

Chinese Communists. This compromise, according to President 

Chiang Kai-shek, actually helped produce a communist victory 

in China and helped cause the instability in Asia and 
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throughout the world (Chiang 1958, 239-56). 

Animosity against the Russian Communists was 

intensified immediately after 1949 as the Soviet Union sided 

with Communist China in an attempt to unseat the ROC from 

the China seat in the United Nations. The ROC retaliated by 

calling for the adoption of a resolution against Moscow in 

the United Nations, charging the Soviets of violating the 

1945 Treaty of Friendship and Alliance (Clough 1978, 149-50; 

Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 89, 90; Chai 1981, 383-

84). In the eyes of the ROC, Communist China was only a 

puppet regime dominated by the Soviet Union, and they did 

not want Mao to be the Tito of Asia. 

President Chiang Kai-shek set forth two strategies in 

the 1950s to save China and to prevent the communists from 

dominating the whole world. First, he called for a military 

counter-offensive against the mainland and secondly, he 

advocated the modernization of Taiwan. In a speech in 1950, 

he said: 

To build a prosperous Taiwan is the basic pre-condition 
for the success of our anti-Communist and anti-Russian 
campaign. No changes on the international scene, 
nothing the Communists may do, can prevent us from 
trying to recover the mainland and overthrow the 
totalitarian Communist tyranny. What we should be 
worried about is whether we can build up a truly 
prosperous Taiwan to serve as a prototype for the 
recovered mainland. . . We are confident that we can 
transform Taiwan into a model province, founded on Dr. 
Sun Yat-sen's Three Principles of the People. It is by 
so doing that we can lay a solid foundation for the 
reconstruction of the recovered mainland" (Furuya 1981, 
914) . 
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Priority was given to retaking the mainland. President 

Chiang Kai-shek was aware, however, that the ROC's armed 

forces in Taiwan alone were not sufficient to carry out the 

task. He believed, instead, that the United States, as a 

leader of the free world, should support this "sacred 

mission" (Chiang 1958, 361-70). Accordingly, there were two 

complementary tactics in his military strategy. One 

included direct military confrontation with the Chinese 

Communists on the mainland, whereas the other assumed an 

indirect military threat against international communist-

the Russians as well as other communist countries- through 

an alliance with the United States and other democratic 

countries. 

President Chiang Kai-shek's expectation of American 

support was based on his interpretation of the political 

situation throughout the world and the United States' 

containment policy. He believed that as long as the ROC 

remained in the "democratic" camp, he could hinge the island 

within the United States' security ring, thus safeguarding 

the political survival of the ROC and ensuring a return to 

power on the mainland (Chiang 1958, 361-70). His perception 

of Taiwan was not only as a transit port for the ROC in its 

preparations for launching a military attack against the 

Chinese Communists but also as a strategic post in the 

Pacific, vital to the United States and the security of the 

entire "free world." 
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During the 1960s, the structure of the international 

environment gradually changed. The division between the two 

Communist powers was becoming more widely recognized and 

increasingly impossible to deny. The United States and the 

Soviet Union began making adjustments in their posture. The 

ideological confrontation between the two camps weakened. 

The ROC, as a small power, began to perceive that its status 

as an ally of the United States was in danger, and it felt 

increasingly isolated as a result of the change in big power 

relations. In light of these changes in world politics, 

Taiwan was forced to undertake a soul searching evaluation 

of its ideas regarding the nature of anti-communism in its 

foreign policy. 

The ROC still maintained its anti-communist stance and 

argued that communists still wanted to dominate the world, 

but now it began to distinguish between the two Communist 

centers. There could be no dealings with Chinese 

Communists, and Taiwan continued to threaten a 

counterattack. But the Russian Communists were now seen in 

a different light. Although the government never formally 

declared this change in its position, newspaper editorials 

began to reflect a new attitude toward Russian Communists. 

They suggested that as a result of the schism between two 

communist powers, Russians might be prepared to compromise 

with the "free world" and implied that it should seek 

temporary friendship with the Soviet Union to isolate the 
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Peking regime. Since the press and mass media were at this 

time under government censorship, these statements were in 

reality the expression of the government's position. The 

message in these editorials was that the policy of anti-

communism should now be redefined as "anti-Mao first and 

anti-communist next." This was not because the ROC now 

assumed that Russian foreign policy had become harmless or 

less aggressive but because Communist China's war-mongering 

behavior against the Soviet Union put the Russians and the 

"free World" more or less on the same side in their 

opposition to Communist China's belligerent actions (Sanford 

1971, 235-41). According to one newspaper's editorial, 

The Communists are used to the employment of the united 
front operation against the "free world". We may also 
use a united front operation against the same tactics 
of Communists. In doing so, we must pool our strength 
to defeat the enemies one by one (Tsu-li Wan Pao July 
8, 1963, 2). 

Under this new interpretation of anti-communism, the 

Chinese Communists became the main threat to world peace. 

They were seen as the public enemies of all mankind. One 

accusation leveled by President Chiang Kai-shek was the 

PRC's intention of stirring up a racial war, and the 1964 

nuclear tests of the Chinese Communists was pointed to as 

evidence of their evil intentions. By conducting these 

tests, the Chinese Communists, according to President Chiang 

Kai-shek, made a mockery of all those nations which had 

signed the Nuclear Test-Ban Treaty and were trying to 
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restore sanity to the world (China Yearbook 1965-66, 871-80; 

Sanford 1971, 243) . The extent of the change in the ROC's 

position, which previously had asserted that "those who are 

not our friends are our enemies," which included all 

communist countries, can be seen in its new position that 

"those who are not our enemies (implying the Russians and 

other communist countries) are our friends" (Chung-yang Jih 

Pao February 21, 1969, 1). 

The more conciliatory position of the ROC toward the 

Russian Communists fits into the Russians' desire to find 

new means of applying additional pressure against the PRC 

after the border conflicts between the countries in the 

1960s. As a result, from 1965 to the early 1970s, Soviet 

publications at various times began to recognize the 

existence of the ROC and to display its national flag or to 

refer to Taiwan as a "country" or a "state." Furthermore, 

on several occasions it indicated its intention of reversing 

its previous "one China" position and accepting the notion 

of "two Chinas" in the United Nations. Also, the first 

Soviet citizen since 1949, a journalist, visited Taiwan and 

a member of the ROC's National Assembly was invited to 

Moscow. A delegation from the ROC was invited to 

participate in a World Intergovernmental Conference on 

Tourism in Bulgaria, the closest ally of the Soviet Union. 

Other informal contacts between diplomats of the two 

countries in various parts of the world were reported in the 
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press. It was even reported that the Russians were 

interested in and considering naval and air bases in Taiwan 

(Garver 1978, 754-57). 

The ROC's new anti-communist position, which expressed 

a less aggressive attitude towards the Soviet Union, also 

provided an opportunity to indicate to its main ally, the 

United States, that it should take care before sacrificing 

Taiwan to reach a rapprochement with Communist China. 

Without openly offending its main ally, the ROC attempted to 

play its "Soviet option" to ensure that the United States 

did not abandon it in the pursuit of rapprochement with 

Communist China (Garver 1978, 758) . To counteract President 

Nixon's trip to the PRC, Foreign Minister Cho Shu-kai even 

proposed that Taiwan might negotiate with Moscow in a manner 

similar to the ambassadorial talks in Warsaw between Peking 

and Washington (NYT March 31, 1973, 18). The change in big 

power relationships during this period was seen as a serious 

threat by the ROC which forced it to reconsider its anti-

communism position. This reconsideration of one of its 

fundamental positions in time laid a foundation for greater 

foreign policy flexibility. 

By the 1970s, the wisdom of a more flexible foreign 

policy became increasingly evident, as the change in the 

international environment left the ROC isolated and 

defenseless in the world. The only means it had of insuring 

its continual place in the world was through economic 
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relations after its expulsion from the United Nations. As a 

result, it began to look at the possibility of trade 

relation with countries throughout the world, including the 

communist countries. To stay alive as a viable unit in the 

international environment and to maximize its external 

contacts, the ROC was forced to "shake hands with the 

devil". It announced in 1971 that it would develop 

relations both governmental or non-governmental wherever 

possible and have trade dealings with nations regardless of 

diplomatic relations. "There would be no political ties to 

our trading," the statement said, "and we are prepared to 

trade with Communist countries, aside from the Communists in 

China, if we feel it is to our advantage" (NYT November 21, 

1971, 1). Foreign Minister Cho Shu-kai again repeated in 

1972 that Taiwan was willing to develop economic and other 

relations with Communist countries, provided they were not 

puppets of Communist China (NYT March 8, 1972, 6) . 

As controversial as this change in its position was, it 

permitted the ROC to give up its rigid attitude about 

communism and to adopt a more flexible foreign policy. As a 

result, the ROC gradually began to enter into trade 

relations with communist countries despite their ideological 

stance. The ROC since the late 1970s has renounced the ban 

on direct trade with most East European Communist countries, 

and business men from Taiwan regularly visit these countries 

in search of business. This new interpretation in the 1980s 
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even permitted trade with communist countries such as Cuba, 

Vietnam, Laos, and Cambodia. By reinterpreting its 

ideology, Taiwan found a way of rationalizing a change in 

its foreign policy so as to ensure its national survival. 

Despite this change in its basic ideology, Taiwan was still 

able to assert its formal anti-communist position. 

The principle of One China 

The ROC continued to claim to be the sole legal 

government of all China after its relocation from the 

mainland to Taiwan. This claim, which is presently still 

held, is the essence of the "one China" principle. 

Throughout the 1950s and 1960s, the ROC insisted that it 

would enter diplomatic relations only with those countries 

which recognized it alone. The ROC would withdraw 

diplomatic recognition of any country which recognized the 

PRC. For the same reason, the ROC refused to consider any 

proposal of the "two Chinas" idea in the United Nations and 

was able to keep the PRC out of the organization until 1971. 

The ROC supported its legitimacy during this period 

with the arguments that it was the founder and heir of the 

Chinese Republic, the true representatives elected by the 

Chinese people with a mandate from them. The Chinese 

Communists, on the other hand, were acting in an un-Chinese 

manner based on a foreign ideology and using terror which 

violated traditional Chinese culture. The ROC government 
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argued that its rule was based on Dr. Sun Yat-sen's 

Principles which truly represented Chinese thought. 

Although the ROC insisted on a strict "one China" 

position and actually broke formal relations with nations 

which sent ambassadors to Peking, some exceptions were made 

during the period of the 1950s and the 1960s. The British, 

a major Western power, recognized the PRC in 1950 but the 

ROC continued to tolerate private business exchanges with 

it. In fact, there was even a British consulate in Taiwan 

until 1972. Japan, on the other hand, recognized only the 

ROC during this period but engaged openly in "private" 

business transactions with the PRC at the same time. The 

ROC knew that it could not prevent trade relations between 

Japan and the PRC, and therefore, it grimly went along with 

this arrangement (Sanford 1971, 276-77; Clough 1978, 173-

201) . 

The continued threat to the ROC's international status 

since the early 1970s forced it to live with and adapt to 

inconsistencies in the international environment. The 

expulsion of the ROC from the United Nations was followed by 

numerous desertions of nations breaking recognition with 

Taiwan and recognizing the PRC. Insistence on a strict "one 

China" principle, as its formal position called for, not 

only tied its own hands but also the hands of its allies and 

friends. Enforcement of its formal position isolated the 

ROC even more. On the other hand, if Taiwan openly 
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abandoned its "one China" position, it would lose its main 

claim and justification as the legal government of China and 

Taiwan (Weng 1984, 464) . Moreover, any statement or claim 

of independence from China by the ROC might provoke an 

attack from Peking, which also claimed (and still does) that 

it is the legitimate government of all China, including 

Taiwan. Should the ROC openly change its position 

pertaining to "one China," it would increase the risk that 

the PRC would resort to military force against Taiwan (Huan 

1985, 1068-69). 

In response to this untenable position, the ROC began 

to compromise and make concessions to political reality. 

Gradually the ROC moved from the insistence on a strict "one 

China" principle to a principle of one China in theory and 

two Chinas in reality. Under this new position, the "one 

China" principle continued to be officially espoused, but no 

longer did it restrict the ROC from entering into relations 

with other countries which recognized the PRC, as long as 

these countries were not hostile towards the ROC. 

Distinctions now were drawn between "official" and 

"unofficial" matters and between "politics" and "economics." 

These distinctions were most significant, since the ROC's 

foreign policy had been intermixed with its "internal 

dispute" against the PRC. Its conflict with Communist China 

had dominated its entire foreign policy throughout its 

history. The separation between economics and politics 
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permitted economic links, trade, and other lower-level 

dealings with countries which otherwise would have been cut 

off entirely from contacts with the ROC. It could now 

encourage unofficial contacts with the outside world and 

participation in international organizations, so as to build 

contacts with other countries as a means of avoiding the 

fate of complete international isolation. This approach has 

been applied to a host of countries which formally recognize 

the PRC and to most international organizations (Weng 1984, 

465-568; Copper 1990, 108-12). 

To summarize, change in the political environment of 

the ROC led to a reconsideration and modification in its 

ideology, which in time permitted the foreign policy to be 

changed. As the ROC's interpretation of its "one China" 

principle shifted to recognize political and economic 

reality, its emphasis on retaking the mainland became more 

and more an official rhetoric that carried little weight. 

The foreign policy of the ROC no longer focuses solely on 

retaking the mainland, but more and more on building Taiwan 

as a model province of China and winning popular support for 

the realization of the Three Principles of the People system 

on Taiwan. The ROC has not given up its longing to recover 

the mainland but has changed its strategy and foreign policy 

entirely. 
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The Role and Idiosyncratic Variables of 

the ROC's leadership 

Interpretations of the ROC's basic belief system and 

the resulting foreign policies reflected both societal and 

leadership changes in the ROC. From the time that the 

national government moved to Taiwan, an important 

stabilizing factor for the ROC was the general acceptance of 

President Chiang Kai-shek's legitimacy as the national 

leader. In the early years, he was the ultimate decision 

maker and the source of national cohesion. By the early 

1970s, however, age and poor health caused President Chiang 

Kai-shek to place more and more responsibility on his eldest 

son, Chiang Ching-kuo. The role of the president in the ROC 

was so dominant that a change in the leadership resulted in 

major modification in all aspects of the government. This 

section examines the transition of leadership from President 

Chiang Kai-shek to his son, Chiang Ching-kuo and the impact 

of the change in leadership style on the ROC's foreign 

policy. 

Chiang Ching-kuo was groomed for leadership of the 

country by his father since his youth. When he was sixteen, 

he joined the KMT and was sent to Moscow to study, where 

unfortunately he was forced to stay for more than a decade 

because of his father's increasing opposition to the 

communists. He was allowed to return to China in 1937 

following the formation of a "united front" between the KMT 
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and the Chinese Communists and the rapprochement between 

China and Soviet Union in the face of Japanese expansionism 

(Boorman 1970, Vol. 1, 306-12; Durdin 1975, 1026-29; Copper 

1979, *65-66). As a young man, he held increasingly major 

positions throughout the 1940s in which he gained a 

reputation for strong administration, opposition to 

corruption, and sympathy for the common people. After the 

relocation to Taiwan, he worked to create the China Youth 

Corps, in addition to being responsible for national 

security. As leader of the China Youth Corps, he had an 

opportunity to develop younger and more liberal leaders who 

becames committed to him. In ensuing years Chiang Ching-kuo 

occupied increasingly important positions. He was appointed 

minister without portfolio in 1958, minister of defense in 

1965, vice premier in 1969, and then to premier in 1972. In 

addition to his father's extremely important sponsorship, he 

skillfully built his own power bases in the party and 

cultivated loyal followers in the government. He became 

recognized as the principal decision-maker in all fields and 

the probable successor to his father, even before his father 

was forced away for health reasons, from an active role in 

government (Clough 1978, 60-61; Republic of China 1988, xx). 

He was certainly well placed to have a dominant impact on 

Taiwan's politics after his father's death. 

The son's personality and leadership style differed 

greatly from that of his father. Whereas the father was 



214 

more of the traditional Chinese governor, aloof from the 

people and always treated formally as the supreme decision 

maker, the young Chiang Ching-kuo was more like a Western 

politician in that he liked to mingle among the people and 

to talk about problems and policies. Even in his personal 

dress he was different. The father was very formal, either 

wearing his military uniform or traditional Chinese 

clothing. The son, on the other hand, was typically clad in 

an informal sport shirt and slacks, often without a tie. 

His picture appeared frequently in papers and magazines 

conversing with farmers, workers, students, or soldiers. He 

was at ease with common people, whom he obviously enjoyed. 

He had the image of a young, vigorous, caring, democratic 

oriented politician (Durdin 1975, 1024-25; Clough 1978, 61-

62; Congressional Quarterly Inc. 1980, 267-68). 

When Chiang Ching-kuo gained power in the early 1970s, 

before his father's death, the country faced growing 

external and internal pressures. The international failures 

of the ROC, such as its expulsion from the United Nations, 

the loss of the full support of the United States, and the 

serious impact of these on its international status, caused 

great concern and frustration among people at home that 

their growing prosperity might be threatened. Internally, 

rapid economic development had created new demands for 

increased political participation and democratization among 

the citizenry. Increasingly, there was popular demand for 
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more effective foreign policies and more democracy and 

participation in the government. 

Fortunately, the issue of the legitimacy of the 

government had been strengthened over the years since the 

ROC first moved to Taiwan. The ROC government had gradually 

consolidated its rule on Taiwan, and the Taiwanese in time 

became more convinced that the Three Principles of the 

People were not merely a set of empty theories but had 

showed practical results for them. It was recognized that 

their fate was more and more intertwined with that of the 

Nationalists. Tensions lessened between the mainlanders who 

had followed President Chiang Kai-shek to Taiwan and the 

local Taiwanese throughout the years. The Taiwanese and the 

second generation mainlanders who had no personal experience 

on the mainland and no longer thought of the mainland as 

home became more mutually tolerant and cooperative. A new 

consensus evolved among the people on the island, and the 

authority of the government was increasingly accepted as 

being legitimate, even though there were still challenges by 

some native Taiwanese. The external pressure further helped 

to unite the people in Taiwan. Mainlanders and Taiwanese 

were now in agreement that all their resources and efforts 

should be concentrated on the development and defense of 

Taiwan. Both strongly opposed any move to incorporate 

Taiwan into the PRC, and they all supported the ROC's free-

market development policies (Clough 1978, 46, 54-60; Clark 
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1989, 129-30). 

For Chiang Ching-kuo, the way to national survival was 

not only to resist the communist ideology and to claim to be 

the legitimate government of all China, but more 

importantly, to build a democratic government with a strong 

economy and military strength in Taiwan. The Taiwanese in 

the eai.rly years had not been fully integrated into the ROC 

government, partly because of the belief that the government 

should represent all provinces of China and not only those 

from the island (Jacoby 1966, 112) . Representation of 

Taiwanese in the ROC government, therefore, was kept at a 

very low percentage. 

Chiang Ching-kuo in the 1970s clearly perceived that 

the support of the Taiwanese population was essential to the 

ultimate survival of the ROC and that it was important to 

recruit their full backing by increasing their participation 

in the island's affairs. To accomplish this, he made 

explicit efforts to increase Taiwanese participation in the 

political system. This opening up of government was a 

continuation of his early efforts in the late 1960s. 

Whereas in the 1950s only about a half of those taking civil 

service examinations were Taiwanese, by the end of the 1960s 

the figure had increased to 92 percent (Jacobs 1971, 141). 

Chiang Ching-kuo, from his position as premier, 

progressively appointed many more Taiwanese to positions in 

the central government and the Party. In 1972, six 
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Taiwanese were named to cabinet positions and a native 

Taiwanese was appointed as the first provincial governor. 

By 197 9 a Taiwanese was chosen as vice president, and by 

1980 one-third of the KMT's Central Executive Committee, 

three ministers, and a number of sub-ministers were 

Taiwanese (Tien 1980, 90). More than 75 percent of the KMT 

members now were Taiwanese. The stress on the 

"TaiwaLnization" in the political leadership was aimed at 

strengthening the country and securing Taiwan as the last 

foothold of the Nationalists. Furthermore, such moves 

toward democracy enhanced the political image of the ROC, 

helping to cultivate a unique identity for Taiwan. 

Chiang Ching-kuo also strove to present an image of 

government which was responsive to the need of its people. 

The widespread campaign to wipe out corruption was a part of 

this effort. All in the government were warned that they 

were subject to the law and that the rule of law would apply 

if they violated their trust and responsibilities. He 

wanted it to be known that the premier expected hard work 

and honesty. Within a short time, he arrested and 

imprisoned the former personal secretary of his father, 

members of the powerful Taiwan Garrison Command, and 

numerous wealthy businessmen. It soon became clear that he 

did not like government officials giving or getting lavish 

gifts and that his sanctions would be applied if he learned 

of such incidents. Moreover, he put pressure on officials 
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to be more responsive to the public, and he greatly reduced 

secrecy surrounding government and party activities (Durdin 

1975, 1033-35; Clough 1978, 63; Copper 1979, 68). 

His style of governing was obviously more flexible, 

more pragmatic, and less affected by the historical legacy 

than his father's. However, being his father's son and the 

new leader of the KMT, he had to accept the burden of the 

mission to reunify China through the implementation of the 

mainland recovery program and to continue the "one China" 

principle and the anti-communist position adopted by his 

father. However, since he never ruled the mainland as his 

father did and carried no responsibility for its loss, it is 

plausible to argue that he could more easily adopt 

flexibility in foreign policy. 

While his increasing popularity, especially among the 

local Taiwanese, permitted him greater flexibility in 

foreign policy, it caused him to pay special attention to 

economics. There were a number of new issues raised by the 

subtle changes made by Chiang Ching-kuo in foreign policies. 

For instance, by no longer stressing military invasion of 

the mainland, the size of the military could be reduced 

without loss of military power if more sophisticated 

weaponry were acquired and training ungraded (Copper 1979, 

69). Such a reduction in the military, however, affected 

the economy adversely, unless the government undertook 

programs to expand public facilities so that the industrial 



219 

base could be expanded to use the additional capital and 

personnel freed by the demobilization. 

The new emphasis on economic policy by Chiang Ching-kuo 

resulted in another transformation of Taiwan's economic 

system. A major public works program, the so-called Ten 

Major Development Projects, was initiated aimed at expanding 

Taiwan's transportation infrastructure and heavy industry 

capacities (Republic Of - China 1988, 263). By making these 

changes, the military was better prepared to defend Taiwan, 

and manpower and capital was released to increase industrial 

productivity, thus alleviating the problem of scarcity of 

labor caused by rapid economic growth. 

Chiang Ching-kuo's emphasis on economics permitted him 

to recruit a group of well-educated and relatively young 

technical experts, Taiwanese and mainlanders, into top 

leadership positions within the party and government. In 

contrast to many old and conservative leaders, these young 

men brought with them fresh ideas and made it possible to 

change directions in governmental policies (Copper 1979, 67; 

Domes 1981, 1025). Perhaps the most important consequence 

of involving younger, better educated leaders in the policy-

making process was that they were more likely to search for 

pragmatic ways to gain international recognition and 

continue Taiwan's economic success. 

These young leaders advocated a more flexible 

international policy, a better controlled domestic economic 
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environment, and a freer political system. In the place of 

political confrontation with Communist China and dogmatic 

insistence on the "one China" policy, they pressed for the 

acceptance of two governments under one nation, put a 

greater emphasis on economic competition against the 

mainland and a more equal footing in international 

organizations. Also, trade was regarded as the most 

effective way to gain recognition abroad because of the 

ROC's diplomatic isolation. The ROC's foreign policy 

strategy during the 197 0s was developed in this new 

ideological milieu. Indeed, the emphasis of the ROC's fight 

for survival and legitimacy shifted from a purely 

ideologically confrontation with Communists and a persistent 

territorial argument over the mainland to a defensive 

position of safeguarding those territories still under its 

control, creating a good political image through 

democratization, and ultimately winning over the mainland 

Chinese by proving that the prosperity growing out of the 

Three Principles of the people was better than communism. 

Chiang Ching-kuo's national survival strategy subtly 

transformed the nature of the China problem and hence 

permitted change in the direction of the ROC's foreign 

policy. The predominant concern was no longer recovering 

the lost mainland through military force but to secure 

Taiwan as the last foothold of the Nationalists. Taiwan had 

to be kept as a small part of China, free from Communist 
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domination and imbued with traditional Chinese values and 

successful in its economic and political development, in 

order that its long range goal of once again consolidating 

all China could come to fruition. Subsequent to the 

evolution of this new national policy, the ROC has attempted 

to enmesh other countries in a network of trade, economic, 

and technological relations with Taiwan, so as to create an 

environment where any attempt by the PRC to take over Taiwan 

would be harmful to or against the interests of its trading 

partners. As long as Taiwan enjoys economic prosperity, 

viability and social stability, and as long as the ROC 

government exercises effective control over it, and above 

all, as long as it obtains a certain level of domestic 

consensus, the ROC's survival and identity in the world is a 

matter of fact. No one can deny the reality of the entity 

of the ROC or its position in the international arena if it 

continues to be successful in fulfilling these goals. 

Summary 

This chapter attempted to identify the internal 

variables affecting change in the foreign policy behavior of 

the ROC, and how the country responded to changes in its 

external environment. An examination first was made of the 

impact of the growing economy and development of the ROC as 

an international trader. Next, the influence of values, 

cultural heritage, as well as the role and idiosyncratic 
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characteristics of the political leadership were examined. 

Throughout its history, economic development has been a 

major challenge to the ROC. From a condition of economic 

stagnation and runaway inflation immediately after World War 

II, where the economy was unable to feed the increased 

population, Taiwan has been able to develop its economy to a 

level envied by most developing nations. The economic 

transformation rested in part on America's aid, which was 

essential to the takeoff of Taiwan's economy and its 

subsequent development. Prior to 1960, domestic economic 

programs basically sought to reorganize and restore internal 

economic order and to maintain stability and at least a 

minimum level of growth. The government's slogan in the 

early 1950s of "developing agriculture by virtue of industry 

and fostering industry by virtue of agriculture" illustrated 

the emphasis of this period. By 1960, a foundation had been 

laid for both agriculture and light industries. Foreign 

investments and industrial expansion were encouraged, and 

monetary stability had been achieved. As a result, the 

ROC's economic strategy shifted to an emphasis on export 

expansion and the government's slogan changed to "fostering 

industry by virtue of foreign trade" instead of agriculture. 

Taiwan's economy grew at a faster pace and its economic 

structure gradually developed from an inward-looking rural-

based economy to an increasingly outward-looking industrial 

unit dependent on exports and imports. In light of Taiwan's 
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economic development and promising economic prospects, the 

United States terminated its economic aid in the mid 1960s, 

although the close military alliance between the United 

States and the ROC continued to provide a security shield 

against Communist China. 

As the international and regional environments 

gradually changed in the mid 1960s to the detriment of the 

ROC, it began to consider, as a result of its increased 

economic capability, how the economy could be used to 

increase interactions with third world countries in order to 

build support for its position in the United Nations. A 

program of technical assistance was launched directly at the 

third world countries. Also, its economic strategy proposed 

further expansion and modernization of existing industries, 

as well as the establishment and promotion of sophisticated 

industries and technology-intensive export industries. This 

strategy also sought to adapt the advanced technologies of 

developed countries to better meet the needs of less 

developed countries. Thus, it would trade with two 

different types of economic markets, developing and 

developed countries. By becoming an economically self-

sufficient unit and advancing its international trade, 

Taiwam hoped to create some sort of interdependence which 

would strengthen its political position. 

The ROC slowly built trade interdependence with most 

countries of the world since the late 1960s by becoming an 
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intermediary in trade relations between developing and 

developed countries. Despite this economic success, the ROC 

experienced major political setbacks and increasing 

international isolation in the 1970s. Political reality 

forced it to recognize that its foreign affairs with the 

rest of the world depended on its economic role within the 

international arena. By linking its future survival to 

international trade and becoming a center of trade relations 

between the developed and developing world, it could make 

itself indispensable to many nations and thus create an 

economic basis for continued political independence. 

Continued economic success enabled it to make its 

economic strategy into a new type of foreign policy to cope 

with the growing diplomatic isolation which occurred after 

its ejection from the United Nations in 1971. As a result, 

the ROC adopted the "economics-first" diplomacy which 

emphasized international trade and economic exchanges as the 

means of continuing international contacts between the ROC 

and the rest of the world. By adopting this unorthodox 

foreign policy, the diplomatic position of the ROC turned 

from a policy relying on military strength and formal 

alliances with the West to a foreign policy relying on 

economic power, trade and technology to ensure its future. 

The impact of the growing economy was only one of the 

internal variables which helped shape the nation's foreign, 

policy. Change in public policy in the ROC, as in all 
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countries is affected by the dominant values and ideologies 

prevalent at different times. Following the relocation from 

the mainland to Taiwan in 1949, political beliefs were 

controlled by a fierce anti-communist sentiment and a strong 

belief that the ROC was the only legitimate government for 

the whole of China. These attitudes were so strongly 

ingrained in all Nationalists that they affected most public 

policy, including the country's foreign policy. The 

Unfinished Chinese civil war, which shaped the views of the 

Nationalists, was seen as a clash between the principles of 

Dr. Sun Yat-sen and the foreign ideology of Marxism and 

Leninism. 

Taiwan saw communism as a monolithic evil and made no 

distinction between the Russians and its direct enemy, the 

Chinese Communists in the 1950s. This monolithic view of 

communism led it to reject any dialogue with communist 

countries. Also, its insistence that it was the sole legal 

government of all China led it to its policy of refusing 

recognition of any country which recognized the PRC. Change 

had to occur in these strongly held attitudes before the 

foreign policy of the country could be modified in the 

1970s. Despite its insistence on the unchangeability of its 

national positions, the ROC skillfully balanced the issue of 

competing value which laid a foundation for a flexible 

foreign policy. 

As the schism between Russian and Chinese Communists 
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developed in the 1960s, the ROC's anti-communism attitude 

gradually was redefined as "anti-Mao first and anti-

communist next," since Chinese Communists were now seen as 

the main threat to the world and the public enemy of all 

mankind. The extent of change in the ROC's position can be 

seen in that it moved from the view that "those who are not 

our friends are our enemies" which included all communist 

countries, to the new position that "those who are not our 

enemies (implying the Russians and other communist 

countries) are our friends." This new position in time 

permitted the ROC to begin trading with all communist 

countries other than Communist China. 

Similarly, adherence to the one China principle, which 

in the 1950s and 1960s led the ROC to break diplomatic 

relations with any country which recognized the PRC, was 

also gradually modified in the 1970s because increasingly 

the international community was recognizing the legitimacy 

of the PRC as the government of China. A strict insistence 

on a one China principle after it lost its seat in the 

United Nations was found not only to tie its hands but also 

the hands of its allies and friends. Enforcement of its 

formal position isolated the ROC even more. As a result, 

the ROC began to compromise and made concessions to 

political reality. Gradually the ROC moved from the 

insistence on a strict one China principle to a principle of 

one China in theory and two Chinas in reality. Distinctions 
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now were drawn between "official" and "unofficial" matters 

and between "political" and "economical." The new view in 

Taiwan was that no political strings should be attached to 

unofficial interactions, and economic interests should be 

the top foreign policy priority. These distinctions were 

most significant after the early 1970s and the adaption of 

the "economics-first" diplomacy. 

By the 1970s, the changes in the dominant beliefs and 

values of the Nationalists continued to affect foreign 

policy and enabled them to adopt a new flexible and 

unorthodox foreign policy to meet the challenges of 

increased international isolation. The wisdom of a more 

flexible foreign policy became increasingly evident as the 

change in the international environment left the ROC 

defenseless in the world. The only means it had of insuring 

its continued contact in the world was through economic 

relations. 

The transition of leadership from President Chiang Kai-

shek to his son, Chiang Ching-kuo in the early 1970s was 

also an important factor influencing change in the ROC's 

foreign policy. The role of the president in the ROC was so 

dominant that a change in the leadership resulted in major 

modifications in all aspects of the government. Whereas 

President Chiang Kai-shek's life and character had been 

shaped by a lifetime of conflict with Communists on the 

mainland, which prevented him from ever modifying the 
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national policy of retaking mainland China, his son, Chiang 

Ching-kuo, never ruled the mainland and carried no 

responsibility for its loss. He thus was less affected by 

the historical legacy, and therefore, could change the 

direction of the country, even though he could not entirely 

escape the burden of the mission to reunify China. 

The father had been more of the traditional Chinese 

governor, aloof from the people and treated always as the 

supreme decision maker, whereas the young Chiang Ching-kuo 

was much more like a pragmatic Western politician. The 

differences in the new style of leadership enabled him to 

focus more directly on securing Taiwan as a foothold of the 

ROC rather than recovering the mainland. This was 

particularly fortunate since the country faced growing 

external and internal pressures as he took office. 

The international failures of the ROC, such as its 

expulsion from the United Nations, the loss of the full 

support from the United States, and the serious impact of 

these on its international status, caused great concern and 

frustration among people in Taiwan that their growing 

prosperity might be threatened. His new focus on the 

problems of Taiwan could be seen in the manner he presented 

his major programs. He emphasized that the way to national 

survival was not only, to resist the communist ideology and 

to claim to be the legitimate government of all China, but 

more importantly, to build a democratic government with a 
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strong economy and sufficient internal political and social 

stability in Taiwan. Thus, internally, Chiang Ching-kuo 

made explicit efforts to increase Taiwanese participation in 

the political system and to increase the level of democracy. 

He recruited a group of well-educated and relatively young 

technical experts, Taiwanese and mainlanders, into top 

leadership positions within the party and government. These 

actions reflected the priority of his strategy for survival 

of the ROC. 

Chiang Ching-kuo's new focus subtly transformed the 

nature of the China problem, and hence permitted change in 

the direction of the ROC's foreign policy. The emphasis of 

the ROC's fight for survival and legitimacy shifted from a 

purely ideological confrontation with the Communists and a 

persistent territorial argument over the mainland, to a 

defensive position of safeguarding the territories under its 

control and the creation of a good political and economic 

image for Taiwan. The national policy of the ROC under his 

leadership focused more on widening the differences between 

the mainland and Taiwan by not only making Taiwan richer but 

also more open and democratic than the PRC. The ROC hoped 

to demonstrate the absurdity of the proposal of 

incorporating Taiwan into the PRC's system. Subsequent to 

the evolution of this new policy, the ROC also has attempted 

to enmesh other countries in a network of trade, economic, 

and technological relations with Taiwan so as to create an 
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environment where any attempt by the PRC to take over Taiwan 

would be harmful to or against the interests of its trading 

partners. 

Internal variables such as the impact of the growing 

economy, cultural values and ideologies, as well as the role 

and the idiosyncratic characteristics of political 

leadership, also played a role in influencing change and 

shaping foreign policy of the ROC after the 1970s. The next 

chapter attempts to assess the relative influence of various 

factors affecting the ROC's foreign policy and to evaluate 

the source analysis approach used in this study. 



CHAPTER VI 

GENERAL ASSESSMENT OP THE FACTORS INFLUENCING FOREIGN 

POLICY BEHAVIOR OF THE ROC 

The last three chapters endeavored to identify the 

various external and internal variables which influenced 

and/or brought about changes in the ROC's foreign policy-

behavior. The main emphasis in this chapter is to undertake 

a genesral assessment of the relative importance of the 

combined group of external and internal source variables. 

It begins with a brief overview of the various development 

stages in the ROC's foreign policy behavior, and is followed 

by an assessment of the relevance of the external and 

internal source variables shaping the ROC's foreign policy 

behavior. An attempt is made to weigh the significance of 

various factors shaping the ROC's foreign policy. The 

implication of this case study for pariah states is also 

discussed and recommendations for further study are 

proposed. Finally, the contribution of case studies such as 

this one and the influences of the source analysis approach 

are considered. 

Developmental Stages of the Foreign Policy in the ROC 

Although scholars of foreign policy generally agree 

that major changes have occurred in the foreign policy of 

231 
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the ROC since 1949, there is no agreement about when these 

changes actually took place (Chai 1981 383-89; Hsieh 1985, 

3; Bellows 1987, 155; Wang 1990, 1-12) . This study has 

attempted to trace the developmental stages over the years 

and three stages of development are clearly discerned. 

The foreign policy of the ROC in the 1950s emphasized 

the retaking of mainland China through military 

counterattack. During this period, the ROC sought to 

utilize the United States' security commitment in East Asia 

as well as its global policy of containing communism for its 

own political objective of national survival and 

accomplishment of its military goals. Major aims of the 

ROC's foreign policy were to increase the United States' 

involvement in Asia and to create conditions which would 

facilitate a counterattack on the mainland. The ROC, 

therefore, concentrated its diplomatic efforts solely on the 

United States. Under this offensive-oriented policy, the 

ROC continued to assert that it was the legitimate 

government of all China and refused to accept the existence 

of the PRC. It would not enter into relations, either 

official or unofficial, with countries which supported 

communist ideology or which recognized the PRC. 

The foreign policy of the ROC in the 1960s gradually 

changed from stressing a military counterattack to stressing 

a political counterattack against mainland China. The 

declared objectives of this policy remained the same as 
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during the previous decade, but the priorities were 

rearranged. The emphasis of the ROC's foreign policy turned 

to non-military means of retaking the mainland through a 

long-term plan of political persuasion aimed at winning over 

the hearts and minds of the Chinese people rather than one 

of drastic military confrontation. The focus of the new 

policy was on the preservation of the status quo and was 

more defensive in nature than the previous offensive stance. 

Meanwhile, building Taiwan into a modern province of China, 

which would serve as a bastion in the Pacific against 

communism, became the first priority. Instead of depending 

entirely on the United States for its security and survival, 

as in the previous decade, the ROC began to seek out support 

from the newly independent countries and its neighboring 

countries in Asia. Technical assistance programs were begun 

as a means of building support in these third world 

countries. Greater emphasis also was placed on use of 

overseas Chinese to promote support for the ROC. These 

actions of wooing the third world countries were to marshal1 

supporters to buttress the ROC's claim of legitimacy at the 

United Nations. Meanwhile, instead of conceiving of 

communism as being the same and equally as evil, the ROC now 

began to perceive Russian Communism as less threatening to 

world peace than Chinese Communism. Although the ROC also 

continued to espouse the "one China" principle, it began to 

look for ways to adjust its static foreign policy. 
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The ROC's foreign policy and external relations during 

the 1970s and 1980s displayed even greater adjustment so as 

to avoid becoming increasingly isolated internationally. 

Its foreign policy during this period stressed economic and 

unofficial and semi-official exchanges instead of the 

traditional norm of bilateral official government-to-

government political relations. Although anti-communism was 

still espoused officially, the ROC gradually separated its 

"internal dispute" with the PRC from the foreign policy 

issue. All countries in the world, communist and non-

communist alike, except for the Chinese Communists, were 

regarded by the ROC under this policy as potential trade 

partners. Also, the "one China" principle no longer 

restricted the ROC from having relations with other 

countries which recognized the PRC, so long as these 

countries were not openly hostile toward the ROC. 

Meanwhile, the ROC encouraged unofficial contacts with the 

outside world, and participation in international 

organizations, even when the PRC were members. The theme of 

mainland recovery also was soft-pedalled in this period, and 

the emphasis was no longer on an immediate takeover of the 

mainland. More and more the official position called for 

winning support of the Chinese people on the mainland 

through demonstration of the superiority of the Three 

Principles of the People system espoused by Taiwan. 

On the whole, this new economics-first policy was quite 
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effective. This unorthodox methods of diplomacy, to date, 

has enabled the ROC to compensate for its international 

isolation, to ensure its survival and economic viability, 

and to continue to aspire for its ultimate political goal of 

winning over the Chinese people on the mainland. 

Interplay of External and Internal Source Variable Shaping 

the ROC's Foreign Policy Behavior 

Next attempt is made to determine the relevance of the 

various external and internal variables on the foreign 

policy behavior of the ROC in the three stages of 

development. In each of the three stages of foreign policy 

development, the variables considered in this study, the 

international, the regional, and the internal factors, had a 

different degree of influence or relevance on foreign 

policy. 

The international factor has a major effect on the 

ROC's foreign policy behavior throughout its history. The 

patterns of interactions between the two superpowers during 

the 1950s shaped the international system and policy 

behavior of countries throughout the world, and America's 

China policy directly shaped the foreign policy of the ROC, 

since it became a part of the western alliance. 

After the outbreak of the Korean War, America's global 

containment policy toward communism was extended to include 

Communist China, and as a result, Taiwan took on a new 
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importance. It now was seen as a vital link in the United 

States' defense line against communism in Asia. Once behind 

the American shield, the ROC rekindled its goal of 

recapturing the mainland and reasserted its claim of being 

the only legitimate government of China. It was now able to 

adopt a belligerent foreign policy emphasizing military 

counterattack against the mainland and sought to isolate 

Communist China internationally. American involvement in 

East Asia, indeed, provided the ROC the strength to block 

aggression by Communist China against the island, to succeed 

in its diplomatic campaigns overseas, and to reconstruct its 

economy on Taiwan. 

Although regional factors during the 1950s, such as the 

Korean War, the Taiwan Straits crises, and the Vietnam War 

might be considered a part of the international system since 

they were all subsumed under the policy of containment of 

communism in Asia and were dominated by the superpowers, 

these regional occurrences helped strengthen America's 

support for the ROC. They convinced the United States of 

the aggressive nature of the Chinese communists and 

demonstrated the strategic importance of Taiwan to America's 

interests in the Pacific Ocean. As a result, America's 

support for the ROC reached its highest point during the 

1950s. The ROC unsuccessfully attempted to use these 

regional situations as a means of expanding the involvement 

of the United States against Communist China and of gaining 
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support for its national objective of retaking the mainland. 

Since the United States rejected the overtures to expand the 

conflict to mainland China, these regional factors did not 

lead to a major change of the ROC's foreign policy in the 

1950s. 

Similarly, internal factors of the ROC during the 1950s 

played a minor role in changing the foreign policy. 

Conditions in Taiwan supported the country's foreign policy 

and its military counterattack orientation. President 

Chiang Kai-shek and the nationalist leaders remained 

strongly anti-communist and longed for the day they could 

reestablish the legitimate government of China on the 

mainland. Insistence on a rigid anti-communism diplomacy 

and a strict One China principle dominated the direction of 

its external relations throughout the 1950s and much of the 

1960s. Economically, Taiwan was struggling to develop, and 

the aid of its major ally, the United States, strengthened 

its resolve to hold to its course in foreign policy. 

Fortunately the ROC's foreign policy in the 1950s largely 

complemented the policy stance of the United States. If 

major change in its foreign policy had been necessary, it is 

doubtful if the ROC's leadership, ideology, or economy could 

have met the challenge of change at that time. 

Modifications began to occur in the ROC's foreign 

policy in the 1960s as a result of changes in the regional 

and international environment. As a result of the growing 
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dissension and rift between the two communist centers in 

this period, the security perception of the PRC changed and 

Moscow, rather than Washington, began to be seen as the most 

immediate threat to its national security. Also, during 

this period, America was seeking a means of disengagement 

from Vietnam in a manner which would preserve its national 

honor. In this process, American leaders began to believe 

that an easing of the rigid hostility between the United 

States and the PRC would not only assist in its 

disengagement from Asia but would also strengthen its 

position against the Soviet Union. This reasoning 

represented a new view of the world. The international 

structure had moved from bipolarity to multipolarity (Hahn 

1972, 363) . Whereas countries previously had leaned upon 

the blocs headed by the superpowers during the height of 

bipolarity, now more complex constellations existed in the 

international structure. The United States gradually 

modified its strategy from containment and isolation of 

communism to a more general and flexible theme of detente 

with the centers of communism. America's interests in 

Taiwan began to be substantially downgraded as a result of 

America's new position. No longer was the ROC seen as a 

vital strategic link in an alliance system primarily aimed 

at containing Communist China. 

America's commitment to the ROC weakened, and 

ultimately it changed its position about the ROC 
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representing the legitimate government of all China. This 

change by the United States led gradually to a decline of 

international support for Taipei and an increased 

recognition of Peking by the international community. 

Furthermore, Peking's growing international status since the 

mid 1960s emboldened it to assert that foreign countries 

recognize it as the sole legitimate government of China. 

Gradually the PRC was able to prevent other countries from 

establishing diplomatic relations with the ROC because of 

its enormous size, its growing importance in world affairs, 

and its control over the majority of the Chinese people. 

These changing international and regional conditions led the 

ROC to begin modifying its foreign policy from an aggressive 

approach to a more defensive stance. Instead of depending 

solely on the United States for its security and survival, 

as in the previous decade, the ROC began to seek more active 

support from the newly independent countries and its 

neighboring countries in Asia. Technical Assistance 

programs were begun as a means of building political support 

for the ROC in its fight to hold the China seat in the 

United Nations. 

Internal conditions in Taiwan during the 1960s, 

however, permitted only a gradual modification of its 

foreign policy. Leadership in the country was still in the 

hands of President Chiang Kai-shek and his loyal military 

compadres who still longed to return to the mainland. It 
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was difficult, therefore, to change from a policy of 

military counterattack to only a policy of political 

counterattack. Also, the anti-communist ideology still 

dominated, thus, revising the policy on recognizing 

communist countries or nations which recognized the PRC was 

most difficult. Only as external pressure mounted and it 

became clear that the schism between the PRC and the Soviet 

Union could be advantageous to them did the ROC finally 

begin to distinguish between communists. Only after this 

change occurred could it adopt a more pragmatic and flexible 

policy toward friendly communist countries. The nation's 

economy was the only internal factor which offered a means 

of change in the foreign policy in the 1960s. The economy, 

which had improved greatly throughout the 1950s, made it 

possible to increase interactions with third world countries 

and to undertake such actions as the technical assistance 

programs to build support for its position in the United 

Nations among third world countries. Although internal 

affairs did not directly cause changes in its foreign policy 

in this period, it did affect the way the country reacted to 

external pressures from the regional and international 

environment. 

The revolutionary changes which occurred in the ousting 

of the ROC from the United Nations in 1971, coupled with 

Nixon's Shanghai Communique with the PRC in 1972, left the 

ROC increasingly isolated and with a heightened identity 
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crisis. These changes in the regional and international 

structure compelled the ROC to explore means of developing 

substantial unofficial ties with the outside world which 

would help maintain its international status and secure its 

national survival. Fortunately, internal factors in Taiwan 

by this time were different from what they had been earlier. 

The leadership of the nation had changed and was now in the 

hands of Chiang Ching-kuo, who unlike his father, was not as 

bound to the historical legacy and could take a more 

flexible foreign policy position since he had not dedicated 

his entire life to fighting the Communists on the mainland. 

President Chiang Ching-kuo believed that the way to national 

survival was not only to resist the communist ideology and 

to claim to be the legitimate government of all China but 

was more importantly to develop an economically and 

socially strong democratic state on Taiwan which would 

clearly show the superiority of the Principles of Dr. Sun 

Yat-sen, and in time persuade Chinese on the mainland that 

the ROC was the legitimate Chinese government. His more 

flexible, pragmatic approach, which replaced the earlier 

more static and ideologically oriented stance, coupled with 

the continuing success of its economy, made it possible for 

the leadership to adopt the unique unorthodox foreign 

policy, known as the economics-first diplomacy. By linking 

its future survival to international trade and by becoming a 

center of trade relations between developed and developing 
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nations, it sought to make itself indispensable to many 

nations, and thus create an economic bases for continued 

political independence. By adopting this unorthodox foreign 

policy, the diplomatic position of the ROC turned from a 

foreign policy relying on military strength and formal 

alliances with the West, to a foreign policy relying on 

economic power, trade and technology to ensure its future. 

Weighing the Significance of Various Factors in Changing 

the ROC's Foreign Policy Behavior 

Traditionally, students of international politics 

tended to focus on a distinct separate domain of world 

politics. The foreign policy of a country was believed to 

be determined solely by either structural aspects of the 

international system or relations between states. None of 

the traditionally oriented schools of thought consider the 

dynamic elements of interaction between domestic and 

international politics, despite the fact that the 

distinction between the domain of domestic and international 

politics has become increasingly blurred or interwoven 

(Rosenau 1990, 42). 

Other writers, such as Cohen (1991) and Frieden and 

Lake (1991), take the position that domestic politics, as 

well as the international environment, has a significant 

influence on foreign policy of nations. However, among this 

group of scholars, there are fundamental disagreements about 
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the relative weight of factors affecting foreign policy. 

Some argue that international factors are primary while 

others claim domestic factors predominate (Frieden and Lake 

1991, 13-14). Unfortunately, their assertions do not rest 

on testable hypotheses. 

In attempting to go beyond a simple listing of factors 

affecting foreign policy, Rosenau rank-ordered internal and 

external,factors as to their relative potencies based on the 

type of societies (size, developed and underdeveloped, open 

or closed political system, penetration or nonpenetration) 

and type of issue-areas (status, territorial, human and 

nonhuman resources). He wanted to provide some ideas of how 

to measure states in order to place them correctly within 

the typologies and so as to be able to determine which 

factors affected foreign policy most significantly. His 

proposal for weighing various factors has been used by only 

a few researchers. This study did not use Rosenau's 

framework for weighing the significance of various factors 

on foreign policy since his typology of states did not 

include those states which are isolated in the international 

community such as the ROC. 

Even though this study did not follow Rosenau's 

framework completely, an attempt was made to weigh the 

relative importance of internal and external variables in 

shaping the ROC's foreign policy behavior. Our findings 

indicated that there is an interaction between the 
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international, regional and domestic factors shaping foreign 

policy in the ROC. The shaping of the foreign policies of 

nations appears to be more complicated than the findings of 

some researchers indicate. The disagreement about the 

relative weights of various factors affecting foreign policy 

in some studies seem to imply that primary factors, such as 

the international system, pressure a government to change, 

whereas secondary factors such as internal conditions of the 

country have no influence at all on foreign policy. These 

studies do not consider how these variables interact, or 

that how governments react to external pressures is affected 

by various internal conditions. This study found that the 

type of change occurring as a result of the pressures of 

regional or international factors is dependent on the 

internal environment and the degree of flexibility it 

permits. The change process involves not only external 

pressures, but also internal forces which ultimately shape 

the direction of change in the foreign policy of a nation. 

Change of foreign policy, therefore, can be understood only 

if both the source and strength of external pressures and 

the source and intensity of internal factors are considered 

together. 

This study also found that different factors were 

primary sources shaping the ROC's foreign policy changes 

during the three development stages since 1949. In the 

1950s, the international structure was the most dominant 
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factor shaping the ROC's foreign policy behavior. In the 

second stage of the ROC's foreign policy in the 1960s, 

international factors played less of a role on the ROC'S 

foreign policy, as the regional factors became more 

important. From the late 1960s both international and 

regional factors greatly pressured the ROC to modify its 

foreign policy, but regional factors became more significant 

as the international structure shifted from a bipolar to a 

multipolar system and America's China policy turned to favor 

the PRC. 

A similar fluctuating pattern of influence of the 

regional factor is found in the three stages of development 

of foreign policy in the ROC. In the 1950s regional factors 

played a minor role in shaping foreign policy behavior, 

since regional politics tended to be subsumed into 

superpower politics and were dominated by the superpowers. 

The regional factor did help strengthen America's support 

for the ROC in this period even though it was not a major 

independent factor shaping foreign policy. During the 1960s 

the regional factor was a very significant influence shaping 

the ROC's foreign policy. The rift between the PRC and the 

Soviet Union, the Vietnam War, and the growing international 

status of the PRC were all regional occurrences which 

brought about significant international and regional change 

affecting the ROC's foreign policy. During the 197 0s, these 

regional and international changes had increased to a point 
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where the ROC had no alternative but to change its foreign 

policy or lose its national identity. 

The same kind of varying pattern of influence was found 

with the internal factors. Since the internal politics of 

the ROC complemented the anti-communism in America's global 

containment policy in the 1950s, internal factors had 

relatively little impact on shaping foreign policy of the 

ROC. Its leadership and ideology basically followed 

America's lead, and its economy was too weak at this point 

to have much influence. This pattern changed in the 1960s, 

and the internal factors played an increasing role of 

resisting or slowing change in foreign policy. Internal 

conditions in Taiwan during the 1960s permitted only gradual 

modification of its foreign policy despite the increasing 

external pressure. Major changes could not occur in the 

foreign policy field until the strong ideological commitment 

to anti-communism lessened and the leadership changed. The 

only internal factor which permitted any change at this time 

was the greatly improved economic system. From the 1970s, 

the most significant factor shaping the foreign policy of 

the ROC was the internal factor. The fact that the new 

leadership was not as ideologically oriented and was willing 

to adopt a more flexible policy enabled the government to 

look to the greatly strengthened economy for a possible 

means of ensuring its national identity. 

Even though an attempt was made to weigh the relational 
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importance of various factors shaping foreign policy in the 

ROC, in reality the factors constitute an integrated and 

interdependent element. Although they may be analyzed 

separately, they are in fact inseparable in the sense that 

the effect they have on a nation's foreign policy is 

interdependent. 

Implication for the Pariah State 

"Pariah state" was a term used by Robert Harkavy to 

describe a number of states, such as South Africa, Israel, 

South Korea and Taiwan, which he believed might attempt to 

develop a nuclear weapons capacity. His primary concern was 

nuclear proliferation, and he showed that these isolated 

states would seek to protect themselves through their 

military capacity (Harkavy 1981, 135-63). He delineated 

five characteristics of pariah states, several or all of 

which a pariah may exhibit. 

1) A rather small and weak nation, actually or 
potentially outnumbered by its surrounding adversaries, 
in an exposed position due to weak, waning, or 
nonexistent support from its big power benefactor(s)... 
2) A nation whose very national origins and legitimacy, 
or present constitutional status, is widely 
questioned... 
3) A nation with objectively poor diplomatic leverage 
and, therefore, not considered a good alliance partner 
by major powers... 
4) A nation with precarious, perhaps sole, sources of 
conventional arms supply and which is too small or 
underdeveloped to provide a significant portion of its 
arms needs through indigenous production; also, very 
vulnerable in a crisis to cutoffs of spare parts or to 
denial of weapons resupply. Hence, there is some 
incentive to develop weapons of mass destruction as an 
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"equalizer." 
5) A nation faced with adversaries having solid support 
from a major power, which support it cannot match 

(Harkavy 1977, 627). 

The study of the ROC's foreign policy raises the 

question of whether additional light can be shed on pariah 

stat€is in general. This study showed clearly why Taiwan 

became what Harkavy and others called a pariah between the 

late 1960s and early 1970s. It suggests that Taiwan's new 

status stems not only from its regional opponent's campaigns 

of politicide against it and its intransigent national 

position but also from international developments. Its 

opponent, Communist China, emerged as a result of global 

changes in the late 1960s and early 1970s with greater 

political leverage in the international community which 

enabled it to increasingly isolate Taiwan. The loosening of 

bipolarity, the emergence of a better-coordinated third 

world, and the decline of the United States as a global 

power, further weakened the status of the ROC. Although 

this is only a single study, one might conclude that 

syst€smic (international and regional) circumstance may be 

most relevant in explaining how states become so isolated in 

the international community as to be called a pariah state. 

The case study of the ROC also shows how an isolated 

states attempts to cope with such a national threat. The 

behavioral pattern of. the ROC showed its readiness to use 

any means, political or economical, to ensure its survival 
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and preserve its national identity, but it did not turn to 

nuclear power, as Harkavy suggests, Taiwan was eager to 

form alliances or create interactions with any state, 

regardless of its ideology or policies, as a means of 

building national support, but it sought to develop these 

ties through its strongest asset, its economy. 

From the behavioral pattern in Taiwan, it may be 

concluded that the term "pariah" itself is not an adequate 

description of these states since the term is value-laden 

and describes only the way a state is viewed or treated from 

outside. The term does not adequately describe the state's 

behavior. This category of states would better be described 

by a label of "survival states" since this term suggests the 

types of behavior these states might take to protect their 

national identity. It may be hypothesized that survival 

states will use any means to protect their national identity 

and will turn to their strongest asset in this process, 

whether economics, military, or any other asset. The term 

survival state, unlike the term pariah state, does not focus 

on an outside view of the state, rather it focuses on the 

behavioral patterns of such states in protecting themselves 

and its orientation toward world politics. 

A survival state differs from others in that it is 

constantly preoccupied with preserving its existence. 

Morgenthau observed that survival is a state's first foreign 

policy goal, but in the normal course of international 
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relations a state's existence is not constantly threatened. 

This is not the case for survival states. Since the 

existence of such states is threatened, their national 

policies constantly are oriented toward national survival. 

This extreme orientation toward national survival is not due 

to the normal conflicts all states face but to the fact that 

their regional opponents are determined to destroy them. 

These implications seem worthy of further study and perhaps 

further investigation would shed light upon a little known 

but important type of foreign policy. 

Conclusions 

This study proceeded on the assumption that some 

approaches, along with certain variables and categories are 

more relevant to the study of foreign policy behavior of a 

developing country like the ROC. Based on this assumption, 

a number of major research questions were raised. The major 

questions posited were: What are the factors, domestic, 

regional, and international, which influence or induce 

changes in the ROC's foreign policy behavior? How relevant 

is the current foreign policy literature for explaining 

changes in foreign policy behavior, and how useful is it in 

providing a framework of analysis to guide this study? 

The survey of the foreign policy literature revealed a 

variety of frameworks of analysis and approaches of foreign 

policy behavior. Some of the more sophisticated approaches, 
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such as decision-making and systems analysis, were ruled out 

because they seemed inapplicable to developing countries, 

such as the ROC, since much of the data or information 

needed to apply such approaches is not available. The 

source analysis approach was the framework chosen to guide 

this study since it seemed to be more pertinent to the study 

of the ROC. For analytical purposes, certain major 

variables were taken from Lentner's source analysis 

framework to supplement those used by Rosenau in his work. 

The end result was a set of variables that came close to 

satisfying the comprehensive criterion (Andriole et al. 

1975, 183-87; Wilkenfeld 1980, 19-27). 

This study showed clearly the relevance of the range of 

source* variables utilized here and demonstrated the 

usefulness and applicability of the source analysis 

framework for studying the foreign policy in developing 

countries. This study also raises a number of issues about 

pariah states, or more appropriately, survival states, and 

it is hoped that it has made a contribution on which other 

foreign policy research students of such states can build. 

There can be no development of theory until the foreign 

policy process of all kinds of states in the international 

scene are examined. It is hoped that by conducting an in-

depth case study of the ROC's foreign policy behavior that a 

contribution has been made toward this objective. Since the 

ROC has been classified as a "pariah state," the 
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implications that can be drawn from it should assist other 

scholars to be able to undertake comparative studies of 

states within this unique status in the international order. 
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